A Compendium

of

References

On the

History

of

# Riverside County, California

Part B – Arranged by Subject/Location

Steve Lech

Edition of June 9, 2020

### Forward to the

## A Compendium of References on the History of Riverside County, California

Welcome to what I believe is a first attempt at putting together a fairly comprehensive listing of bibliographic citations dealing with the history of Riverside County, California.

This work is an outgrowth of a seminar presented by the Riverside County Archives Commission, entitled "Where's the History in Riverside County?" During that seminar, Mr. Bob Fitch introduced a listing of materials which he had compiled. I mentally compared his with my own, which was more a listing of my own personal collection than any serious try at documenting references for Riverside County, and found several differences. Other attendees expressed the desire to have one single reference work which could list, as completely as possible, all of the works that had been done on some aspect of the history of Riverside County, California. I therefore decided to try to compile as many of the references as I could into one work - and this volume is the result of that.

What I did in compiling all of these references was to organize them as follows: Section I lists all citations in strict alphabetical order by author/preparer. Section II divides the citations in one of two ways - by geographical area (from west to east across the County), and by subject area (biographies, Native Peoples, etc.) Section II contains two subareas (Miscellaneous and Other) which, depending on the work, may or may not be directly relevant to Riverside County. They are put in here because they provide background information on areas and/or events which overlap County boundaries, and give a better understanding of how Riverside County fits into the greater Southern California area.

The references in this work come from three main sources:

- 1. The References sections of several previous works;
- 2. The Authors' own collections and lists, and;
- 3. Some research at public libraries.
- 4. A fourth source sheer dumb luck in stumbling across some should probably also be included!

Is this a 100% complete and accurate listing of all Riverside County historical references? Of course not - and I would caution anyone who might want to think so. One very significant portion of Riverside County historical writing has been purposefully omitted - the *Press-Enterprise* articles entitled "Out of the County's Past" that Tom Patterson wrote over several years. This omission was certainly not one of spite - I simply felt that because there were over 1,100 citations currently in this volume, and because the Riverside Public Library had already catalogued Mr. Patterson's articles, this work should complement the series. I would encourage any serious researcher to avail himself of both this work and the catalogue of Tom Patterson's articles to get the full breadth of information that has been accumulated.

With that said, undoubtedly there are numerous other articles, writings, jottings, etc. that have been

missed in setting up this work. In an attempt to be as complete as possible in compiling this, I am appealing to anyone who has additional material, or knows of one or more citations which were omitted from here, to contact me at one of the addresses below. I would welcome any additions that could make this work more complete. The only criteria, or course, is that they must have some relevance to the history of Riverside County.

I hope that all who read this will be able to glean some useful information from it. I would like to thank Mr. Bob Fitch for his assistance and input in the preparation of this list.

Thank you - and happy researching!

Steve Lech, P. O. Box 21168 Riverside, CA 92516-1168 rivcokid [at] gmail.com

## Section II Listing by Geographical Area

#### **General Riverside County History**

Babcock, Donna Bauer, "The Eras of Riverside County History." Mimeograph. Riverside, California: May 1966.

Barker, George Roth. Creation of Riverside County - 1893. Privately Printed by the Author: (n.d.)

Bliven, B. O. "Riverside - A Happy County." Sunset Magazine Homeseekers Bureau: (n.d.)

Brown, John Jr., and James Boyd. *History of San Bernardino and Riverside Counties*. Lewis Publishing Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1922.

Brown, James. Harvest of the Sun. Windsor Publications Inc., Northridge, California: 1985.

Brumgardt, John (ed). *Historical Portraits of Riverside County*. Riverside County Historical Commission, Riverside, California: 1977.

Bynon, A.A. & Son. *History and Directory of Riverside County, 1893-4*. Riverside *Daily Press* Job Office, Riverside, California: 1893.\*

Clarke, E. P. "County Division in Southern California." Overland Monthly, Vol. XX, No. 118: October, 1892.

Dangermond & Associates. *Riverside County Cultural/Historic Resources and Tourism Study*. Dangermond & Associates, Sacramento, California: September 14, 1998.

Diamond Jubilee Committee. *The Pinkos - Jewish Chronicle*. Sun Printing and Publishing House, San Bernardino, California: 1935.

Durian, Hal. *True Stories of Riverside and the Inland Empire*. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2013.\*

Elliott, Wallace W. & Company, Publishers. *History of San Bernardino and San Diego Counties*. San Francisco, California: 1883.\*

Estudillo, Miguel, Papers and Notebooks of. Bancroft Library, Berkeley, California.

Estudillo, Miguel. "Miguel Estudillo Tells of Political Battle in County." Lake Elsinore Public Library Scrapbook, Lake Elsinore, California: ca. 1943.

Fitch, Robert. *Profile of a Century*. Riverside County Historical Commission Press, Riverside, California: 1993.

Fitch, Robert. "Current Thinking in the Development of a Charter Form of Government for Riverside County." (Unpublished Paper by author): 1954.

Frazee, W. D. San Bernardino County: Its Climate and Resources. Argus Office, San Bernardino, California: 1876.\*

Fulmor, A.C. Boundaries of Voting Precincts, Judicial Townships, Supervisorial Districts, School Districts, High School Districts, Levee Districts, Drainage Improvement Districts, Storm Water Districts, Permanent Road Divisions, Library Districts, Riverside County, California, January First, 1916. Cloister Print Shop, Riverside, California: 1916.

Gabbert, John. *History of Riverside City and County*. Record Publishing Company, Riverside, California: 1935.

Green, Earle M. *Getting Acquainted with Your Community - Riverside County*. Riverside City Schools, Riverside, California: 1938.

Guinn, James M. *Historical and Biographical Record of Southern California*. Chapman Publishing Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1902.\*

Guinn, James M. A History of California and an Extended History of its Southern Coast Counties. Historic Record Company, Los Angeles, California: 1907.\*

Gunn, Douglas. San Diego: Climate, Resources, Topography, Production, etc., etc. Union Steam Book and Job Printing Office, San Diego, California: January 1, 1886.\*

Gunther, Jane Davies. *Riverside County, California Place Names*. Rubidoux Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1984.

Hamner, R. Ben and Viola Hamner. Index to Marriage Records, Riverside County, California: 1893-1910. (Undated).

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Centennial History of the Catholic Church in Riverside County." Readings in Diocesan Heritage, Vol. VI, Diocese of San Bernardino, San Bernardino, California: (n.d.)

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "A Christmas Eve Birth in Riverside County." Serra Club of San Bernardino Newsletter, San Bernardino, California: December, 1986.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Chronology of Catholic-related Events in the Inland Empire, 1492 to the

Present." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.\*

Harris, Jack M. (Compiler). *Palavers – October 1954 to October 1979* [Listing of educational field trips led by Edmund C. Jaeger] Privately published by the author, printed by Action Printing, Riverside, California: June 1, 1979.

Holmes, Elmer Wallace. *History of Riverside County*. Historic Record Company, Los Angeles, California: 1912.

Holmes, Elmer Wallace, et al. "The Orange Colonies of Riverside County." The Irrigation Age: April, 1893.

Ikemore, George Ryosuke. "Supporting Metal Industries in San Bernardino and Riverside Counties from 1870 to 1900." Master's Thesis, California State University, Long Beach: 1974.

Jennings Bill, et al. *Guide to the Historic Landmarks of Riverside County California*. Riverside County Historical Commission Press, Riverside, California: 1993.

Jennings, Bill. On My Side – Stories from Southern California's Mountains, Valleys, and Deserts. (Compiled by Steve Lech and Phil Brigandi). Hemet Museum, Hemet, California: 2015.

Jennings Bill. "Train Ride Through County was an Adventure in 1878." Riverside *Press-Enterprise*, Riverside, California: December 20, 1970.

Johnson, Kim Jarrell and Steve Lech. *Back in the Day, Vol. I.* Published by the Authors, Riverside, California: 2015.

Johnson, Kim Jarrell and Steve Lech. *Back in the Day, Vol. II*. Published by the Authors, Riverside, California: 2016.

Kelly, Bill. *Treasure Trails and Buried Bandit Booty: True Accounts of Buried Outlaw Swag in Riverside County California, Plus, Clues to Hidden Loot Throughout the United States.* Stagecoach Publications, Westport, Connecticut: 1993.

Landmarks of Riverside County. Published by the County of Riverside, Riverside, California: 1968?

Lech, Steve. Along the Old Roads - A History of the Portion of Southern California That Became Riverside County, 1772-1893. Published by the author, Riverside, California: 2004.

Lech, Steve. *More Than a Place to Pitch a Tent – The Stories Behind Riverside County's Regional Parks*. Published by the author, Riverside, California: 2011.

Lech, Steve. Resorts of Riverside County. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

McEuen, Virgil. "The Beginning and Organization of Riverside County." Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1919.

Miller, Anne J. *The Southern Emigrant Trail through Riverside County*. Authorhouse, Bloomington, Indiana: 2012.

Minutes of the Riverside County Board of Commissioners and Riverside County Board of Supervisors, Office of the Clerk of the Board of Supervisors, Riverside, California.

Mundy, Gil. A Star Was Born. Graphic Publishers, Newport Beach, California: 1996.

Nunis, Doyce B. (ed). *Southern California Local History: A Gathering of the Writings of W. W. Robinson.* Historical Society of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1993.\*

Olmsted, Bill. "The County a Desert? It's Now a Land of Lakes." Riverside *Press-Enterprise*, Riverside, California: May 16, 1976.

Orlean, Susan. *Rin Tin Tin – The Life and the Legend*. Simon and Schuster, Inc., New York, New York: 2011.

Pearson, George M. "Youngest' Official of Newly Formed County Recalls '93." Lake Elsinore Public Library Scrapbook, Lake Elsinore, California: 1943.

Phillips, Burnell W. (editor). *Riverside County Labor - The History of the AFL-CIO 1912-1972*. American Federation of Labor, Riverside, California: 1972.

*Planning, Riverside County California - 1930- 1960.* Riverside County Planning Commission, Riverside, California: 1960

Richards, Elizabeth W. *Guideposts to History*. Santa Fe Federal Savings and Loan Association, San Bernardino, California: 1966.\*

Riverside County Historical Commission. *Guide to the Historical Landmarks of Riverside County. California.* Riverside County Historical Commission, Riverside, California: 1993.

Riverside County Historical Commission. *The Riverside County Cookbook*. The Historical Commission Press, Riverside, California: 1978.

Riverside County Road Department. Field notes of surveys; maps, road abstracts. Riverside, California.

Riverside County Department of Public Social Services. *The Golden Years*, 1923-1973. Riverside County Department of Public Social Services, Riverside, California: 1973.

Riverside County Recorder's Office. *Books of Brands, Copartnerships, Deeds, Land Patents, Maps, Mining Claims, Miscellaneous, and Water Claims.* Riverside, California: (n.d.)

Riverside County Superintendent of Schools. *We Live in Riverside County*. Riverside County Superintendent of Schools, Riverside, California: 1959.

Riverside County Clerk's Office. Superior Court trials. Riverside, California.

Riverside County Chamber of Commerce. *Riverside County...California*. Riverside County Chamber of Commerce, Riverside, California: 1950.

Riverside County Fire Department. 50th Anniversary of the Riverside County Fire Department. Riverside County Fire Department, Riverside, California: 1996.

Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District. *50 Years of Progress*. Riverside County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, Riverside, California: 1996.

Riverside County Agriculture. Riverside County Farm Bureau, Riverside, California.

Riverside County Probation Department. 50th Anniversary, Probation Department, Riverside County. Riverside County Probation Department, Riverside, California: 1964.

*Riverside Daily Press.* "Riverside County Edition." *Riverside Daily Press*, Riverside, California: March 23, 1893.

Robinson, W. W. The Story of Riverside County. Riverside Title Co., Riverside, California: 1957.

San Bernardino County Recorder's Office. Books of Agreements, Deaths, Deeds, Land Patents, Maps, Mining Claims, Miscellaneous, Possessory Claims, Tax Deeds, and Water Claims. San Bernardino, California.\*

San Bernardino City and County Directory. F. L. Morrill, Los Angeles, California: 1887.\*

San Bernardino County Board of Supervisors, Minutes, San Bernardino, California.\*

San Bernardino Diamond Jubilee Committee. *The Pinkos (Jewish Chronicle) Commemorating Seventy-five Years of Jewish Activities in San Bernardino and Riverside Counties, 1960-1935.* San Bernardino Diamond Jubilee Committee, San Bernardino, California: 1935.

San Diego County Recorder's Office. Books of Deeds, Homesteads, Land Patents, Maps,

Miscellaneous, and Water Claims. San Diego, California.\*

Security First National Bank. *The Growth and Economic Stature of Riverside and San Bernardino Counties*. Security First National Bank, Riverside, California: 1966.\*

Stott, Kenholm W. "Stage Coach Operation in San Diego and Imperial Counties, 1857-1874." Senior Paper, San Diego State University, San Diego, California: 1950.\*

"Tells of Early Days in County." Hemet News: May 23, 1930.

"The New Era Development of the Northern Section of San Diego County..." San Diego Union: June 1, 1873.\*

Tucker, W. B., and R. J. Sampson. "Mineral Resources of Riverside County." State Mineralogist's Report, Vol. 41, No. 3: July, 1945.

Van Dyke, Theodore S. *The City and County of San Diego*. Leberthorn and Taylor, San Diego, California: 1888.\*

Wagner, Rob Leicester. Sleeping Giant - An Illustrated History of Southern California's Inland Empire. Stephens Press, Las Vegas, Nevada: 2004.

Wattawa, Gail (ed.). Inlandia. Heyday Books, Berkeley, California: 2006.

Weeks, John Howard. Inland Empire. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Westerfield, M. J. "Riverside County California." Cloister Print Shop, Riverside, California: 1914.

Wilkman, Bill. *Norconian Property Historic Resources Survey and Evaluation*. Wilkman Historical Services, Riverside, California: May 10, 2015.

Wozencraft Abstract Company. "Indices to Various Land Title Transfers, etc. with Riverside, San Bernardino and San Diego Counties from 1850's to 1890's." Wozencraft Abstract Company: (n.d.)\*

#### Northwest Riverside County (Riverside - Corona - Norco - Jurupa - Temescal Canyon)

1880 Federal Census, Riverside, California. Genealogical Society of Riverside, Riverside, California: 1991.

Adams, Keith, Badich, McClellan and Smith. *Step into the Past*. Corona Unified School District, Corona, California: 1992.

Akin, Kevin. *Riverside General Hospital Centennial Book*. Riverside General Hospital, Riverside, California: 1993.

Alamillo, Jose M. *Making Lemonade out of Lemons*. University of Illinois Press, Chicago, Illinois: 2006.

Alexander, J. A. The Life of George Chaffey. Macmillan Press, Melborne, Australia: 1928.\*

Allen, Delora. *Pioneer Black Families of San Bernardino and Riverside Counties:* 1826-1940. University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1998.

Anderson, Jolene. *Greater Riverside Pictorial*. Publication Consultants Inc., Riverside, California: 1992.

Andrews, L. L. "Development of Circle City Brought Many Changes in Transportation." Golden Jubilee Edition of the Corona *Daily Independent*: April 27, 1936.

Archibald, Allene et. al. *Historic Mission Inn*. The Friends of the Mission Inn, Riverside, California: 1998.

Arlington Heights and the Gage Canal System of Riverside, Southern California. Compliments of The Riverside Trust Co., Ltd., William Irving, Manager. H. McPhee & Co., Printers, Riverside, California: 1894.

Arlington United Methodist Church. *Arlington United Methodist Church, Riverside, California.* Arlington United Methodist Church, Riverside, California: 1993.

Art Alliance of Riverside Art Center and Museum. *Color in Riverside*. Art Alliance of Riverside Art Center and Museum, Riverside, California: 1974.

Ashwal, Eileen and Joan Schneider. *Here's Riverside*. Rubidoux Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1978.

Austen, Ruth. *Riverside: The Heritage, The People, The Vision*. Community Communications Inc., Montgomery, Alabama: 1996.

Austen, Ruth and Betty Wells Miller. "Inland Empire: Land of Abundance." Unpublished manuscript: (n.d.)

Babcock, Sherman G. *A Brief History of Edward S. Babcock & Sons, Inc.* Published by the author, Riverside, California: 1995.

Bahr, Diana Meyers. *The Students of Sherman Indian School; Education and Native Identity Since* 1892. University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, Oklahoma: 2014.

Bailey, Janet Felt. "The Growth of Riverside." Unpublished Senior Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1961.

Baker, Patricia. "The Bandinis." Historical Society of San Diego Quarterly, San Diego, California: Winter, 1969.

Baker, Ron. Serving Through Partnership: A Centennial History of the Riverside City and County Public Library, 1888-1988. Riverside City and County Public Library, Riverside, California: 1988.

Barrows, H. D. "Juan Bandini." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 4, Pt. 3, pp. 243-246: 1899.\*

Bash, Kevin. Legendary Locals of Norco. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2015.

Bash, Kevin and Angelique Bash. *A Brief History of Norco*. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2013.

Bash, Kevin and Brigitte Jouxtel. *The Navy in Norco*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2011.

Bash, Kevin and Brigitte Jouxtel. *The Norconian Resort*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2007.

Baum, Dwight J. "The Mission Inn at Riverside, California." American Architect, Vol. CXIII, No. 2230: August 18, 1920.

Bauman, Fred A. *The Everlasting Now: A Collection of 60 Photographs*. The *Press-Enterprise*, Riverside, California: 1970.

Beatty, Patricia. The Queen's Own Grove. William Morrow & Co., New York, New York: 1966.

Benton, Arthur. The Mission Inn. Copyright by the author, Los Angeles, California: 1907.

Bitetti, Marge and Tony Bitetti. *The Aviation History of Greater Riverside*. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2013.

Bitetti, Marge. Norco. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

Board of Trade. "Corona: The Queen Colony." Corona Publishing Company, Corona, California: 1902.

Bobrow, Robert. "Riverside - A Healthy Hundred Years on Vitamin C." Westways Magazine, Los Angeles, California: June, 1970.

Bonfoey, Watt. "History of Early Corona Days." Corona Daily Independent: Various dates, 1939.

Boutelle, Sarah. Julia Morgan, Architect. Abbeyville Press, New York, New York: 1988.\*

Boyce, Alfred M. *Odyssey of an Entomologist: Adventures of the Farm, Sea, and in the University.* University of California at Riverside Foundation, Riverside, California: 1987.\*

Brandon, Pauline Mazzetti, "The History of Gage Canal Company of Riverside: A Story of the Development of Land in California." Senior thesis, University of California, Riverside, California: April, 1962.

Brown, Jack. "The Badge." San Bernardino County Sheriff's Reserves, San Bernardino, California: (n.d.) (Re the Gordon Stewart Northcott murders).

Bushnell, A. M. & Company (Publishers). *Riverside City and County Directory*, 1897-98. Globe Job Print, Riverside, California: 1897.

Bynon, A. A. & Son. *History and Directory of Riverside County, 1893-4*. Riverside Daily *Press* Job Office, Riverside, California: 1893.\*

California School for the Deaf at Riverside. *Portrait of a School*. California School for the Deaf, Riverside, California: (nd).

California State Polytechnic University, Pomona School of Environmental Design. *Mission Inn* - *Riverside, California: A Comprehensive Study: Research, Analysis, Proposals.* California State Polytechnic University, Pomona School of Environmental Design, Pomona, California: March, 1984.

California State Polytechnic University, Pomona School of Environmental Design. *Mission Inn Annex*. California State Polytechnic University, Pomona School of Environmental Design, Pomona,

California: 1980.

Carpenter, Virginia. *As I Look Back.* Oral History Program, Cal State University, Fullerton, Fullerton, California: 1989.

City of Riverside Water Department. *Riverside's 100 Years of Water Service: 1913-2013*. City of Riverside Water Department, Riverside, California: 2013.

Chaput, Donald. "The Temescal Tin Fiasco." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 67: 1985.

Chase, Ethan Allen, Notebooks of. Riverside Public Library, Riverside, California: 1916-1918.

Chase, Ethan Allen. A Maine Boy. Privately printed, New Haven, Connecticut: 1959.\*

Churchill, Marlowe. *The Riverside National Cemetery Story*. The Donning Company Publishers, Virginia Beach, Virginia: 2010.

City of Riverside. *Rehab Riverside Right*. City of Riverside's Planning and Development Department, Riverside, California: 1998.

City of Riverside Community and Economic Development Department. *Riverside's Landmark Legacy*. City of Riverside Community and Economic Development Department, Riverside, California: 2016.

Clark, E. P. (Ed). 80th Birthday Ethan Allen Chase. The Press Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1912.\*

Cleland, Robert Glass and Hardy Osgood. *March of Industry*. Powell Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1929.

Cobb, Sue, Ron Snow, and Linda Bruinsma. *Norco Remembers*. The Citizens of Norco, Norco, California: 1989.

Cole, Clifford. Invading America 1943. Loaghtan Books, Surrey, UK: January 2012.

Condit, Ida Parks. *Jurupa: Peace and Friendship*. Copyright by author, Riverside, California: 1984.

Coop, L. G. *Who's Who in Riverside: A Book of Cartoons by Willard Cundiff.* Throop Engineering Company, Los Angeles, California: 1908.

Corona-Norco Schools Educational Foundation. From One Room . . . The 125-Year History of

*Corona-Norco-Eastvale Schools*. Corona-Norco Schools Educational Foundation, Corona, California: 2013.

Covel, Janice. *For The Record – The Life of Eugenia Fuller*. Manhattan Publishing Company, Sacramento, California: 2011.\*

"Cuentos de Nuestras Familias (Tales of Our Ancestor Riverside Families)." Riverside Municipal Museum, Riverside, California: 1985.

Curl, Alan. *Riverside's Historic Landmarks*. Riverside Municipal Museum, Riverside, California: 1989.

Darling, Mary Elizabeth. *Scrapbooks*, 1889-1950. California Federation of Women's Clubs, Riverside Branch, Riverside, California: 1987.

Davis, Rebecca (ed). *Riverside's History from its First People to Present*. The Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1998.

*Days of Peace and Rest at the Glenwood by Those Who Know.* The Roycrofters, East Aurora, New York: 1907.

Deere, Rev. G. E. *Autobiography of Reverend G. E. Deere*. The Press Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1908.

Dever, Kathleen and Judy Whitson. *Lake Mathews and Gavilan Hills*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2007.

Desborough, Christina Feer. "Rincon's 100 Years - 1839 - 1939." Privately printed by author: 1981.

Desborough, Christina Feer. "Location of the Rincon School on Rancho El Rincon." Heritage Room, Corona Public Library, Corona, California: 1972.

*Downs Abstract of Title*. Riverside Water Company Records. WR-179, Riverside Municipal Archives, University of California General Library, Riverside, California.

Drake, Patricia. "Land and Water Development in Temescal and Corona." Master's Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1964.

Duke, Donald. *Pacific Electric Railway: Volume 2 - The Eastern Division*. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 2002.

Dunmore, Weston. A Tale of Mt. Rubidoux: Being A Human Sketch Of Two Pilgrims. G. A. Henry,

(no location): 1920.

Durian, Hal. *True Stories of Riverside and the Inland Empire*. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2013.

Durian, Harold L. "A History of the Municipal Electric System in Riverside, California." Senior Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: June, 1957.

Eden Lutheran Church of Riverside. *First 100 Years of Eden Lutheran Church*. Eden Lutheran Church of Riverside, Riverside, California: 1988.

Eden Lutheran Church of Riverside. *Historical Album: Eden Lutheran Church*. Eden Lutheran Church of Riverside, Riverside, California: 1963.

Elderman, Michael J. *Riverside's Fox Theater: An Intimate Portrait.* Privately printed by the author, Riverside, California: 2009.

Ellerbe, Rose L. "History of Temescal Valley." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XI, Pt. 3, pp. 12-20: 1920.

Evans, Samuel Cary. "Juan Murrieta, Temecula Pioneer, Tells Riversiders of Early Days." Riverside Enterprise, Riverside, California: (n.d.)\*

Evans, Lois. *The Story of the Mission Bridge Brand*. Published by the author, Riverside, California: 1984.

Evergreen Lodge No. 259, F. & A.M., Riverside. *One Hundred Years of Masonry - 1879-1979*. Evergreen Lodge No. 259, F. & A.M., Riverside, Riverside, California: 1979.

Expediente No. 203. Jurupa. Record Group 49, Cartographic Branch, National Archives, Washington, D.C.

Expediente No. 463. Jurupa - Juan Bandini. No. 100, Vol. 6, p. 546, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 203. Jurupa Rincon. California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 543. La Sierra - Yorba and Sepulveda. Vol. 6, p. 67, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Farkas, Claudia. The Mission Inn Pictorial. Don Lorenzi Publications, Riverside, California: 1978.

Farr, John and Gloria Scott Freel. Corona: Races, Citrus, and More. Corona Historic Preservation

Society, Corona, California: 1992.

Fish, A. C. "The Profits of Orange Culture." Unpublished pamphlet, Riverside, California: December, 1890.\*

Fitch, Robert. *Roman Warren: Cowboy Aviator*. Riverside County Historical Commission Press, Riverside, California: 1998.

Fitzgerald, Richard. "Land Use Planning in Southern California: The Matter of Sears, Roebuck and Co. and the City of Riverside." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LII, No. 4, pp 383-409: December, 1970.

Freeman, Elizabeth Anderson. "A Pilgrimage to Rubidoux." Published by author, Riverside, California: 1911.

Freud, Ralph. "Frank A. Miller, Theater Manager." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XLI, No. 1, pp 5-10: March, 1959.

"Gage Canal System: Splendid Results of the Enterprise of a Riverside Man." Riverside *Daily Press*, Riverside, California: July 1, 1886.

Gale, Zona. *Frank Miller of Mission Inn*. D. Appleton-Century Company, New York, New York: 1938.

Galleano Winery. Early Mira Loma History. Galleano Winery, Mira Loma, California: 2004.

Galleano Winery. The Historic Galleano Winery. Galleano Winery, Mira Loma, California: 2004.

Garner, Walter T. *Arcadia and the Forgotten Guapa*. Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: 1967.

Gaylord, Bill. "Re: Cycling" in Riverside. Gaylord's Mercantile, Sacramento, California: 1998.

Glanville, James. "The Rancho Roubidoux." Ghost Town News, Vol. 3, No. 15, p. 19: February, 1944.

Goodman, John David II. "Spring Rancheria: Archaeological Investigations of a Transient Cahuilla Village in Early Riverside, California." Master's Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: June, 1993.\*

Gordon, Theresa Leibert. *Goethals Family Tour, 1890-1990: A Trip Around Arlington and Vicinity*. Published by the author, Riverside, California: 1994.

Gordon, Theresa Leibert. *Observations and Writings of Marie N. Leibert*. Published by the author, Riverside, California: 1982.

Gould, Janet Williams. "The Indians and Pioneers of Corona and the Temescal Valley." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 30, p 243: September, 1948.

Gould, Janet Williams. "The Butterfield Stage Station at Laguna Grande." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XVIII, No. 2, pp. 46-49: June, 1936.

Gould, Janet Williams. "The Old Temescal Road." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XLI, No. 3, pp. 257-260: September, 1959.

Gould, Janet Williams. Corona Source Book. Corona Public Library, Corona, California: (nd).

Gray, Jr., Clifton H. "Mines and Mineral Deposits of the Corona South Quadrangle, Riverside and Orange Counties." California Division of Mines Bulletin 178: 1961.

Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce. Sullivan Publishers, Riverside, California: 1983.

Green, Earle M. *Getting Acquainted with Your Community - Riverside City*. Riverside City Schools, Riverside, California: 1938.

"The Greenwood [sic] Mission Inn." Architectural Record (Magazine): October, 1914. ("Article" consists of only 1 picture of the exterior of the Cloister Wing of the Mission Inn).

Greenwood, Roberta S. and John M. Foster. *The Rincon Townsite: Cultural Resources Investigations*. Greenwood & Associates, Pacific Palisades, California: 1987.

Greenwood, Roberta. "Historical and Archaeological Evaluation: Rincon Townsite and Environs." U. S. Army Corps of Engineers: 1987.

Greves, James P. "History of Riverside." Privately printed, Riverside, California: 1877.

Haggland, Mary. *With a Chuckle and a Grin.* Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: 1977.

Haggland, Mary. *Stories of the Courts of Jurupa*. Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: 1978.

Haggland, Mary. *Reminders of the Past: A Guide to Historical Houses, Museums, and Buildings.* Published by the Author, Riverside, California: 1977.

Haglund, R. L. *History of Banking in Riverside*. Security First National Bank, Riverside, California: 1966.

Hall, Joan. So What's New? Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 1992.

Hall, William Hammond. *Irrigation in Southern California*. State Superintendent of Printing, Sacramento, California: 1888.

Hall, Joan. *Cottages, Colonials, and Community Places of Riverside, California.* Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 2003.

Hall, Joan. Riverside's One & Only Buffalo Heart. Coyote Hill Press, Riverside, California: 2014.

Hall, Joan. Through the Doors of the Mission Inn. Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 1996.

Hall, Joan. *Through the Doors of the Mission Inn, Volume II*. Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 2000.

Hall, Joan. The Victoria Club 1903-1978. The Victoria Club, Riverside, California: 1978.

Hall, Joan and Esther Klotz. *Adobes, Bungalows, and Mansions of Riverside, California*. Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1985.

Hall, Joan and Esther Klotz. *Adobes, Bungalows, and Mansions of Riverside, California Revisited.* Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 2005.

Hall, Joan. Riverside's Invisible Past. Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 1979.

Hall, Joan. Riverside's Invisible Past. Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 2010.

Hall, Joan. A Citrus Legacy. Highgrove Press, Riverside, California: 1992.

Halloran, Kevin and Michael Rounds. *The Story of the Mission Inn*. The Mission Inn Foundation, Riverside, California: 1993.

Halloran, Kevin. Frank Augustus Miller, Master of the Mission Inn. Mission Inn Foundation, Riverside, California: 1994.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Seek and Ye Shall Find." Readings in Diocesan Heritage, Vol. VIII, Dioscese of San Bernardino, San Bernardino, California: 1994.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "The Agua Mansa History Trail." San Bernardino Museum Quarterly, Vol. 43, No. 3, San Bernardino Museum Associates, Redlands, California: Summer, 1996.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Riverside's Benedict Castle: Former Home of the Servite Fathers."

Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. *Hispanic Beginnings*. Catholic Diocese of San Bernardino, San Bernardino, California: 1989.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. *Women in Agua Mansa History*, *1838-1997*. San Bernardino Museum Association Quarterly, Volume 49, No. 2, San Bernardino Museum Associates, Redlands, California: Summer, 2002.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "By the Gentle Water: Agua Mansa and San Salvador Parish 1842-1893." Readings in Diocesan Heritage, Vol. III, Diocese of San Bernardino, San Bernardino, California: 1991.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "The Agua Mansa Story." San Bernardino Museum Quarterly, Vol. 39, No. 1, San Bernardino Museum Associates, Redlands, California: Winter, 1991.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Catholic Church Organization Affecting the Inland Empire Area, 1492-1978." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Franciscan Mission Ranchos in the Inland Empire." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "St. Francis de Sales: One of Earliest Southland Churches." Inland Catholic: January 15, 1987.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "Father Dave: Founder of Black Parishes in Riverside and San Diego." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.\*

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "The Catholic Church in the Highgrove Area." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.

Hayes, Benjamin. "Document: San Jacinto and Temescal." (Unpublished manuscript). Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XI, pt. III, pp. 21-23: 1920.

Hayward, Iris. "Legend of Bandit Still Lives in Corona Canyon." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: February 26, 1974.

Hayward, Iris. *A History of the Temescal Water Company*. A publication of the Temescal Water Company, Corona, California: March, 1973.

Hendrick, Irving G. *The Development of a School Integration Plan in Riverside*. Riverside Unified School District and the University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: September, 1968.

"Heritage House." Riverside Museum Associates, Riverside, California: 1989.

Herrick, Stephen H. "A Brief History of the First Congregational Church of Riverside, California." Unpublished manuscript, Riverside, California: 1933.

Herrick, Stephen H. "Historical Paper." First Congregational Church Quarter-Centennial Celebration, Riverside, California: 1897.

"Historic Churches of Riverside." The Riverside Press, Riverside, California: January 13, 1965.

Historic Mission Inn Corporation and Kevin Hallaran. *Mission Inn Grand Opening Gala*. Jolene S. Anderson Publishing Consultants, Riverside, California: 1993.

Hodgen, Maurice. *More Than Decoration - Asian Objects at the Mission Inn*. Ashburton Publishing, Riverside, California: 2004.

Honaker, Robert P. "An Historical Perspective on Personnel Problems of the Riverside Unified School District During a Period of Transition: 1871-1928." Master's Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1968.

Hornbeck, Robert. "Pioneer Days in Riverside." The Citrograph, Redlands, California: July 4, 1908.

Hornbeck, Robert. *Roubidoux's Ranch in the 70's*. Press Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1913.

"Horticulturists: Hold Their First Session of the Season Last Night: The Matter of a Government Experiment Station for Riverside Was Discussed." Riverside Morning *Enterprise*: October 18, 1899.

House, Judith. "Jensen Ranch Plan Would Depict Rural Lifestyles of 1880s." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: July 6, 1981.

Hutchings, DeWitt V. "The Story of Mount Rubidoux." The Mission Inn, Riverside, California: 1926.

Hutchings, Allis Miller. "Dolls and Animals of the World." The Mission Inn, Riverside, California: (n.d.)

Hutchings, Allis Miller. Franciscana. The Mission Inn, Riverside, California: 1945.

Hutchings, Allis Miller. The Monkey Book. The Mission Inn, Riverside, California: 1946.

Jimenez, Gilbert and Thomas Johnson. *Riverside City College: A 65 Year History*. The Board of Trustees of the Riverside Community College District, Riverside, California: 1981.

Johnson, Dorothy S. "Tin Scam Mine." The High Country, No. 62: Autumn, 1984.

Johnson, Kim Jarrell. Jurupa. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2006.

Johnson, Kim Jarrell. Rubidoux. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2007.

Johnson, Kim Jarrell. Wicked Jurupa Valley. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2012.

Johnson, William A. Through the Years. Privately printed: 1955.

Jones, Clark Harding. "Agua Mansa Settled by Those Who Spoke Spanish." San Bernardino County Museum Association Quarterly, Bloomington, California: March, 1972.

Jones, Roger. The History of Villa Rockledge. The American National Research Institute: 1991.

Kellogg, H. Clay. "History of the Founding of Corona, California." No publishing information: September 9, 1913.

Keller, Jean A. *Empty Beds: Indian Student Health at Sherman Institute 1902-1922*. Michigan State University Press, East Lansing, Michigan: 2002.\*

Kirkby, Ruth A. *Ghost Towns of the Jurupa Mountains*. Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: 1969.

Klose, Nelson. "Louis Prevost and the Silk Industry at San Jose." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. XLIII: December, 1964.

Klotz, Esther, Harry Lawton, and Joan Hall (eds). *A History of Citrus in the Riverside Area*. Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1969.

Klotz, Esther. Riverside and the Day the Bank Broke. Rubidoux Press, Riverside, California: 1972.

Klotz, Esther. *The Mission Inn: Its History and Artifacts*. Rubidoux Printing, Riverside, California: 1981.

Klotz, Esther, Harry Lawton, and Joan Hall (eds). "Reports." (Quarterly) Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1964-1968.

Klure, Laura L. *California Electric Power Company 1904-1964: A Powerful Corporate Family*. Published by the Author, Riverside, California: 2005.

Klure, Laura L. Let's Be Doers. Riverside YWCA, Riverside, California: 1992.

Kovacik, Bob. "Corona Road Races, 1913, 1914, and 1916." Series of articles in: Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: (n.d.)

Kurutz, Gary F. "Don Benito Wilson: A Pioneer in Transitional Southern California, 1841-1854." Master's Thesis, University of California at San Diego, San Diego, California: 1972.

Kurz, Don. *Robidoux Rancho on the Jurupa, 1847-1972. The History of Rubidoux and the Jurupa Area.* Privately mimeographed, Riverside, California: 1972.

Kutch, Helen B. *An Historical Study of the Glen Avon School District*. Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: 1976.

Land Commission Case No. 384. Bolsa, San Juan del Rio, Rincon.

Land Commission Case No. 361. Jurupa, Rancho of, pertaining to the right of Juan Bandini to the title of a tract of land called Guapa, which is a part of the Ranch of Jurupa.

Land Commission Case No. 463. Jurupa, Rancho of, pertaining to the right of Louis Rubideaux to the title of a tract of land called Jurupa.

Lane, Milton. *A View of Redlands from Riverside*, 1875-1897. Published by the Author, Riverside, California: 1991.

Langenwalter, Paul and James Buck. "Phase II: Archaeological Studies of the Prado Basin and Lower Santa Ana River." ECOS Management Criteria, Inc., Cypress, California: 1985.

Lantz, John W. "California Land, Water, and Law: A History of the Riverside Water Company, 1870 to 1983." Master's Thesis, California State University, Fullerton, Fullerton, California: 2004.

Lawton, Harry W. "Bell Without a Belfry." Arlington Times, Riverside, California: June 12, 1953.

Lawton, Harry W. "Correspondence, etc. Regarding Pioneer Chinese Community in Riverside." Ad Hoc Citizens Committee to Save Riverside's Chinatown, Riverside, California: 1987.

Lawton, Harry W. "First Colony in this Area Left Arcadian Overtones." Arlington Times, Riverside, California: June 12, 1953.

Lawton, Harry W. "Pioneers Lie Buried Amid Desolation, Broken Tombs." Arlington Times, Riverside, California: June 12, 1953.

Lawton, Harry W. "Riverside's Pioneer Chinese." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: February 8-12, 1959.

Lawton, Harry W. "Murder at Agua Mansa Recorded in Old Newspaper." Arlington Times, Riverside, California: June 12, 1953.

Lawton, Harry W. "Seaman Became Early Pioneer." Riverside Daily Press, Riverside, California: June 18, 1955.

Lawton, Harry W. "The Man who Founded the Citrus Experiment Station." University of California Riverside Magazine, Vol. 5(1), pp. 26-33: 1987.\*

Lawton, Harry W. "First Negro to Vote in California Cast His Ballot at Santa Ana River Village." Riverside Daily Press, Riverside, California: June 18, 1955.

Lawton, Harry W. "The History of Real Estate in Riverside." Privately printed manuscript: (Undated).

Lawyers Wives of Riverside County. *Equity, Law, Peace - A Court Tour*. Lawyers Wives of Riverside County, Riverside, California: 1971.

Lech, Steve. Riverside 1870-1940. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2007.

Lech, Steve. Riverside in Vintage Postcards. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

Lech, Steve and Kim Jarrell Johnson. *Riverside's Mission Inn*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2006.

Leibert, Marie. *Teaching Days in Riverside*: 1914 - 1918. Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: (nd).

Leibert, Marie Goethals. *Early Days*. Jurupa Mountains Cultural Center, Riverside, California: 1970.

Lewis, Richard and Vince Moses. *A Century of Service*. The Riverside Fireman's Benefit Association, Riverside, California: 1983.

Lippincott, Joseph Barlow. "Development And Application of Water Near San Bernardino, Colton, and Riverside, California." U. S. Geological Survey Water-Supply and Irrigation Paper No. 59, Parts I & II, Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C.: 1902.\*

Lippincott, J. B. "Water Supply in San Bernardino Valley." U. S. Geological Survey, 19<sup>th</sup> Annual Report, Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C.: 1899.\*

Littleworth, Arthur L. *No Easy Way: Integrating Riverside Schools – A Victory for Community.* Inlandia Institute, Riverside, California: 2014.

Lyons, Pete. Riverside International Raceway. Spry Publishing, Ann Arbor, Michigan: 2015.

"The Manager's Manager." (Allis Miller Hutchings) Ghost Town News, Vol. 3, No. 15, p. 18: February, 1944.

Marsh, Diann. Corona - The Circle City. Heritage Media Corporation, Carlsbad, California: 1998.

McGuigan, William. Ventures in Faith: A Story of Calvary Presbyterian Church, Riverside, California: 1887-1987. Published by the author, Riverside, California: May, 1987.

Meissner, Loren P. Fuller Ranch at Eastvale. Corona Library Foundation, Corona, California: 2013.

Meissner, Loren P. and Kim Jarrell Johnson. *A Brief History of Eastvale*. History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2013.

Midgley, Jane. "How Norco was Named and a Thumbnail History of Norco." Privately printed by author, Corona, California: (nd).

Midgley, Jane. "How Coronita Got It's Name and A Thumbnail History of Coronita." Privately printed by author, Corona, California: (nd).

Miller, Donald S. "Father P. J. Stockman and the New Mexican Land Dispute of 1880-84." Unpublished paper, Department of History, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1970.

Miller, Donald S. "Guachama: A Place to Eat." Unpublished paper, Department of History, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: (nd).

Milliken Diane. "Parent Tree Would Grow Oranges if it Could." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: January 26, 1975.

Mills, Minnie Tibbets. "Luther Calvin Tibbets, Founder of the Navel Orange Industry of California." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XXV, No. 4: December, 1943.

Mission Inn - Riverside, California. The Albertype Company, Brooklyn, New York: (nd).

Mission Inn Foundation. *The Mission Inn International Rotunda*. Mission Inn Foundation, Riverside, California: 2015.

Mitchell, Patrick. Santa Ana River Guide. Wilderness Press, Berkeley, California: 2006.

Moses, Vince. *Justice at the Deepest Level*. Riverside Municipal Museum, Riverside, California: 1999.

Moses, Vince. "The Orange Grower is Not a Farmer: G. Harold Powell, Riverside Orchardist and the Coming of Industrial Agriculture 1894-1930." California History Magazine: Spring, 1995.

Moses, Vince. "Machines in the Garden." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. 41(1) pp. 26-35: 1982.

Moses, Vince. *To Have a Hand in Creation*. Riverside Museum Associates, Riverside, California: 1989.

Moses, Vince. Westward to Canaan: African American Heritage in Riverside - 1890-1950. Riverside Museum Associates, Riverside, California: 1996.

Moses, Vince and Brenda Focht. *Life in Little Gom-Benn*. Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1991.

Moses, H. Vincent and Catherine Whitmore. *Henry L. A. Jekel - Architect of Eastern Skyscrapers and the California Style, 1895-1950.* Inlandia Institute, Riverside, California: 2018.\*

Moses, H. Vincent and Catherine E. Whitmore-Moses. *Victoria Club Centennial Edition 1903 - 2003*. The Donning Company Publishers, Virginia Beach, Virginia: 2003.

Moses, H. Vincent, Ph.D., and Celena Turney (Eds). *Our Families Our Stories: From the African American Community - Riverside, California: 1870-1960.* Riverside Museum Associates, Riverside, California: 1997.

Nelson, John William. "Louis Robidoux, California Pioneer." Master's thesis, University of Redlands, Redlands, California: 1950.\*

Newman, Grace Shepard, et al. "Agua Mansa and the Pioneer Memorial Park." San Bernardino County Museum Association Quarterly, Volume XXI, No. 1 & 2: Fall, 1973.\*

Norco Historical Society. A Brief History of Rex B. Clark's Lake Norconian Club. Norco Historical Society, Norco, California: 1989.

North, John G. "Riverside: The Fulfillment of a Prophecy." Land of Sunshine, Vol. 13(12) pp. 467-480: 1900.

North, John Wesley. "A Colony for California." Broadside, Knoxville, Tennessee: March 17, 1870.

North, John Wesley. "Riverside Colony." Pamphlet: June 20, 1871.

Northrup, Nancy. "Why did Captain Juan Bautista de Anza Return to Riverside, California?" Gail B. Berge Realty, Riverside, California: (Undated).

Olson, Hazel E. Agua Mansa and La Placita Communities; San Salvador Church, Agua Mansa Cemetery, 1842-1980. Hazel E. Olson, Colton, California: 1980.

Ortlieb, Patricia and Peter Economy. *Creating An Orange Empire – Eliza Lovell Tibbets and the Birth of California's Citrus Industry*. Swedenborg Foundation Press, West Chester, Pennsylvania: 2011.\*

Page, Harold L. "The Circle City." The High Country, No. 26: Autumn, 1973.

Parker, Emanuel E. "Stokes Family's Century of Good, Bad Riverside Memories." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: February 17, 1980.

Parks, Walt. The Famous Flyer's Wall. Rubidoux Printing, Riverside, California: 1986.

Patterson, Thomas PhD. From Acorns to Warehouses. Left Coast Press, Walnut Creek, California: 2015.

Patterson, Tom. A Colony for California. Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: 1971.

Patterson, Tom. *The Beginnings of Riverside*. Press-Enterprise Company, Riverside, California: 1960.

Patterson, Tom. *Down by the Riverside*. Inland Empire Freeze Network, Riverside, California: 1983.

Patterson, Tom. Landmarks of Riverside. Riverside Press-Enterprise Company, Riverside, California: 1964.

Paul, Arthur G. Riverside Community Book. A. H. Cawston, Publisher, Riverside, California: 1954.

Paul, James Jeffrey. Nothing is Strange with You - The Life and Crimes of Gordon Stewart Northcott. Xlibris.com: 2008.

Phoenix Book Company. *The Genesis of Corona. California: Previously Known as South Riverside*. The Phoenix Book Company, Norco, California: 1973.

Pickerell, Albert G. and May Dornin. *The University of California - A Pictorial History*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1968.

Poly High Class of >56. Then . . . & Now. Self Published, Riverside, California: 2006.

Porretta, Phil. "The Leandro Serrano Family." Privately printed by author, Diamond Bar, California: 1987.

Powell, E. Alexander. *By Camel and Car to the Peacock Throne*. Garden City Publishing Co., Inc., Garden City, New York: 1923.

Powell, G. Harold. *Letters from the Orange Empire*. Historical Society of Southern California and the A. K. Smiley Public Library, Los Angeles and Redlands, California: 1996.

Pruett, C.J. *History of the Hole Ranch, Riverside, California*. Hobart Press, Corona, California: 1973.

Puntney, William David. "Seven Leagues of Land: A Short History of Juan Bandini and the Rancho Jurupa." Master's degree field report, Program in Western American Studies, Department of History, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1976.

Rabideau, Clyde. *Louis Robidoux the Pioneer*. Heartnut Publishing Company, Plattsburgh, New York: 2008.

Rabin, Phyllis. "The Negro in Riverside: 1900 - 1950." Senior Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1968.

Rawitsch, Mark. *The House on Lemon Street*. University Press of Colorado, Boulder, Colorado: 2012.

Rawitsch, Mark. "Japanese American Relocation: Educational Patterns and Community Receptivity." Unpublished seminar paper, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: June 4, 1976.

Rawitsch, Mark. *No Other Place*. Department of History, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1983.

Records of Appointments of Postmasters, Riverside County, California, and those post offices in Riverside County formerly located in San Bernardino and San Diego Counties: 1879-1931. RG 28, National Archives Records Service, General Services Administration, Washington, D.C.: 1963.

"Records of Informal Meetings of Regular Physicians of Riverside Held for the Purpose of Discussing the Advisability of Forming a Riverside County Medical Society, April 15, 1893-April 9,

1894. "Riverside Medical Society, Riverside, California.

Reed, J. H. "The Riverside Horticultural Club." In: The Riverside Enterprise, Riverside, California: May 20, 1915.

Reed, J. H. "Work of the Riverside Horticultural Club." Pacific Rural Press, Vol. 50(20), pp. 310-311: 1895.

Reincke, Betty. "A Sentimental Journey to Old Rincon School Days." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: Sept. 27: 1972.

Remy, Allan M. One Hundred Years of Service: First Christian Church, Riverside, California: 1885-1985. First Christian Church of Riverside, Riverside, California: 1985.

Reynolds, Stanley and Fred Eldridge. *Corona California Commentaries*. Heritage Committee of the Friends of the Corona Public Library, Corona, California: 1986.

Reznick, Samuel. The Jews of Riverside. Temple Beth El Sisterhood, Riverside, California: 1983.

Riverside Art Museum. *Myth & Mirage – Inland Southern California, Birthplace of the Spanish Colonial Revival.* Riverside Art Museum, Riverside, California: 2017.

Riverside Press Annual Souvenir Edition. Vol. VII, No. 1711. Riverside, California: Jan. 9, 1892.

Riverside Trust Company, Ltd. Arlington Heights and the Gage Canal System of Riverside, Southern California. McPhee and Company, Printers, Riverside, California: 1894.

Riverside Community College District. *Riverside, Riverside, Riverside: A Pictorial Heritage Book.* Riverside Community College, Riverside, California: 1983

Riverside Land and Irrigating Company. Sentinel Print, Fort Wayne, Indiana: 1877?.

Riverside County Court House Rededication Committee. *Justitia Rei Publicae Fundamentum* Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1998.

*Riverside City and County Directory, 1897-98.* A. M. Bushnell & Company, Publishers, Riverside, California: 1897.

Riverside Daily Press. New Years Edition: January 1, 1898.

Robidoux, Oral Messmore. *Memorial to the Robidoux Brothers*. Smith-Grieves Company, Kansas City, Missouri: 1924.

Rodriquez, Aimmee L., Richard A. Hanks and Robin S. Hanks. *The Harris Company*. Arcadia Publications, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Roe, James H. "Notes on Early History of Riverside, California." Riverside Public Library, Riverside, California: 1932.

Rolfe, Frank. "The Beginnings of Glen Ivy." Unpublished Manuscript: (nd).

Rolfe, Frank. "A Sketch of the Life of R. B. Taylor." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 13, Pt. 1, pp. 32-35: 1934.

Rolfe, Frank. "Notes on the History of Temescal Valley." Privately printed by author: 1948.

Rounds, Michael. "A Booster in Paradise - Frank Miller's Early Career." Master's Thesis, University of California at Riverside, Riverside, California: 1988. Rubidoux Heights. Abstract of Title. Riverside, California: 1883.

Rudisill, H. J. A City Among the Orange Groves - Its History. Resources and Advantages as a Place of Residence, etc. Riverside Board of Trade, Riverside, California: 1889.

San Salvador de Jurupa Parish, Agua Mansa, California. Register of Baptisms, Marriages, and Burials, 1852-1893.

Sayward, W. T. All About Southern California: Its Climate, Production, and Beauties. Women's Publishing Company's Print, San Francisco, California: 1875.\*

Sayward, W. T. "Southern California: The Riverside Land & Irrigating Co." Undated pamphlet.

Sayward, W. T. "Southern California." Undated pamphlet.

Scott, M. B. "Development of Water Facilities in the Santa Ana River Basin, California, 1810-1968." Unites States Geological Survey, Menlo Park, California: 1977.

Sears, M. Urmy. "California's Mission Inn." California Arts and Architecture (Magazine): September, 1931.

Sidler, W. A. (compiler). *Agua Mansa and the Flood of January 22, 1862*. San Bernardino Flood Control District, San Bernardino, California: March, 1968.

Signor, John. *The Los Angeles and Salt Lake Railroad Company*. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 1988.\*

Simpson, Norma, Catherine Hargus, and Virginia Summers. A Complete History of the Bicentennial

in Riverside. Press Enterprise, Riverside, California: 1976.

Skinner, Byron R. *Black Origins in the Inland Empire*. Book Attic Press, San Bernardino, California: 1983.

Sleeper, Jim. A Boys' Book of Bear Stories Not for Boys - A Grizzly Introduction to the Santa Ana Mountains. California Classics, Trabuco Canyon, California: 1976.

Smith, Bob. *Redefining the Inland Valley: Illustrated History and Driving Tours*. Landmark Graphics, Claremont, California: 1999.

Smith, Sanford Vandever. "A History of the First Baptist Church of Riverside, California with Particular Reference to its Relation to the Community." Unpublished Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1950.

Smyth, David R. "A History of the Development and Progress of Riverside, California, 1870-1900." Unpublished Master's Thesis, California State College, Fullerton, Fullerton, California: January, 1967.

"Southern California Landmarks: Mission Inn, Riverside." Westways Magazine: May, 1966.

Sowell, Betty. "The Corona Story." Supplement to Corona Daily Independent, Hobart Press, Corona, California: July, 1954.

Stafford, Richard. "County Planner says Pedley Lake May Become Housing Site." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: April 15, 1978.

Stephens, Diane. Aurantia Chapter National Society Daughters of the American Revolution - A Century of Service in Riverside 1905-2005. Aurantia Chapter, NSDAR, Riverside, California: 2005.

Sterling, George R. *Easter Dawn on Rubidoux. Booklet Cmmemorating the Easter Pilgrimage to Father Serra Cross on Mt. Rubidoux.* Cloister Print Shop, Riverside, California: 1917.

Sterner, Matthew A. (Compiler). *Ranching, Rails, and Clay – The Development and Demise of the Town of Rincon/Prado*. Prepared for the U. S. Army Corps of Engineers by Statistical Research Inc., Redlands, California: 2004.

Stewart, Pat. "Fairmount Park - A Brief History." Printed by the author, Riverside, California: 1993.

Stonehouse, Merlin. *John Wesley North and the Reform Frontier*. University of Minnesota Press, Minneapolis, Minnesota: 1965.\*

Stonehouse, Merlin. "The Michigan Excursion for the Founding of Riverside, California." Michigan History, Vol. VL., No. 3, pp. 193-209: September, 1961.

Swett, Ira. "The Riverside and Arlington Electric Railway." Interurbans Magazine, Vol. 20., No. 3: Autumn, 1962.\*

Taylor, Alma M. "Riverside Story: 1875 - 1911." Unpublished manuscript, Riverside, California: (nd).

Teurlay, Frank. *Riverside's Camp Anza and Arlanza*. Arcadia Publications, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

*The Carillion: University of California, Riverside.* University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: April, 1978.

"The Golden Rayas Alter." Riverside Community College and the Mission Inn Foundation, Riverside, California: 1991.

*The Riverside Campus of the University of California*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1954.

The Trujillo Adobe Junior Docents. A Conversation with Aunt Olive - An Oral History of the Trujillo Adobe. etc. The Trujillo Adobe Project, Riverside, California: 1980.

Thrapp, Dan. Vengence: *The Story of Poor Tom Cover*. Upton & Sons Publishers, El Segundo, California: 1989.\*

Tigner, J. H. Souvenir of the City of Riverside. Tigner Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1906.

Toby, Ronald, Charles Wetherell, Kevin Hallaran, and Buffie Hollis. *The National Orange Company Packing House: An Architectural and Technological History, 1989-1940.* University of California, Riverside, Department of History, Riverside, California: 1991.\*

Trafzer, Clifford, Matthew Sakiestewa Gilbert, and Lorene Sisquoc. *The Indian School on Magnolia Avenue – Voices and Images from Sherman Institute*. Oregon State University Press, Corvallis, Oregon: 2012.\*

Trafzer, Clifford, Jeffrey Smith, and Lorene Sisquoc. *Shadows of Sherman Institute*. Great Oak Press, Pechanga, California: 2017.

Umstead, Adrienne. *Corona Raceway - 1913, 1914, 1916*. Published by the Author, Corona, California: 1985.

United States Army Air Forces. *March Field Air Base Historical and Pictorial Review*. March Field, California: 1941.

Vickery, Joyce Carter. Defending Eden. Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1977.

Vickery, Joyce Carter. "Prohibition in a Dry Town: The Problem of Enforcement." Unpublished manuscript, Department of History, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1975.

Waitman, Leonard B. "The Watchdogs of San Bernardino Valley: Chief Juan Antonio and Lorenzo Trujillo." San Bernardino Museum Quarterly, San Bernardino, California: 1970.\*

Weber, David J., translator and editor. "Louis Rubidoux - Two Letters from California, 1848." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LIV, No. 2, pp. 105-116: Summer, 1972.

Webster, Bob. "Cadillac Hill, a Gold Mine of Stolen Cars." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: January 10, 1982.

Weed & Payne, compilers. 1902 Riverside County Directory. Bell Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1902.

Wehmeyer, Lillian Bierman. Judge John Wesley North. Founder of Riverside. The Story of His Life Retold for Young People in Riverside. Riverside Unified School District, Riverside, California: 1987.\*

Wehmeyer, Lillian Bierman. Judge John Wesley North. Founder of Riverside: The Storv of His Life Retold for Young People in Riverside. Riverside Unified School District, Riverside, California: 1987

Wenzel, Glenn. *Anecdotes on Mount Rubidoux and Frank A. Miller Her Promoter*. A to Z Printing, Riverside, California: 2010.

Wenzel, Nancy. The Mission Inn Tour - A Walk Through Time. Mission Inn Foundation/Museum, Riverside, California: 1994.

Whelan, Harold A. "Eden in Jurupa Valley - The Story of Agua Mansa." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 55: 1973.

Wilson, G. Stanley. "Additions to the Mission Inn, Riverside, California." American Architect: September, 1933.

Winn, Mary Bryner. Corona. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

Winn, Mary Bryner. *Corona Then and Now*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2012.

Wong, George. Oral History. California State University, Fullerton Oral History Program Fullerton, California: 1968.

Wong Ho Leun: An American Chinatown. The Great Basin Foundation, San Diego, California: 1987.

Wong, Morrison G. "The Japanese in Riverside: 1890 - 1945: A Special Case in Race Relations." PhD. Dissertation, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1977.

"Work of the Riverside Horticultural Club." Pacific Rural Press 50(20), pp. 310-311: 1895.

Zentmeyer, George A. *The Lighted Cross*. First Congregational Church, Riverside, California: 1972.

Zora, Lucia. Sawdust And Solitude. Little, Brown and Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1923.

#### Southwest Area (Temecula - Murrieta - Elsinore - Wildomar - Rancho California)

#### XXXXXXX

"Answers to 73 Questions that are Frequently Asked about Elsinore and Vicinity." The Elsinore News, Elsinore, California: November 12, 1887.

Apostol, Jane. AMargaret Collier Graham: First Lady of the Foothills." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LXIII, No. 4, pp. 348-373: Winter, 1981.\*

Ashman, Tony. "The Beautiful Hills." The High Country, No. 31: Winter, 1974.

Barnett, Loretta, Rebecca Farnbach, and the Vail Ranch Restoration Association. *Temecula*. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2006.

Barnett, Loretta, Rebecca Farnbach, and Jeffery Harmon for the Vail Ranch Restoration Association. *Old Town Temecula*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2012.

Bibb, Leland E. "Pablo Apis and Temecula." Journal of the San Diego Historical Society: Fall, 1991.\*

Bibb, Leland E. "The Location of the Indian Village of Temecula." Journal of the San Diego Historical Society, Vol. XVIII, No. 3: Spring, 1969.\*

Black, Esther Boulton. "Four Granddaughters of Pablo Apis." The High Country, #46: Fall, 1978.\*

Brackett. R. W. *The History of the San Diego Ranchos*. Union Title Insurance and Trust Company, San Diego, California: 1951.

Brigandi, Phil. *Temecula - At the Crossroads of History*. Heritage Media Corporation, Encinitas, California: 1998.

Brigandi, Phil. "Backcountry Days" [weekly historical column]. Rancho News/Anza-Aguanga Stageline: May 19 - November 16. 1983.

Brigandi, Phil. "The Outposts of Mission San Luis Rey." The Journal of San Diego History: Spring. 1999.

Cashman, Robert. Wildomar. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2010.

Ceasar, Julio. "Recollections of My Youth at San Luis Rey." (Translated by Nellie Van de Grift Sanchez) Touring Topics, pp. 42-43: November, 1930.

Chamberlain, Jacqueline. "1907 Temecula Case Featured Pre-trial by Newspaper." Riverside Press-Enterprise: March 6, 1977.

Clarno, Robert M. "The Elsinore-Temecula Valley: Its Mission and Ranchos." Published by the Author, Elsinore, California: 1954.

Clarno, Robert M. "Early American Development of the Elsinore-Temecula Valley, 1846-1893." Master's Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1954.

Collier, William, and D.M. Graham. "Elsinore, a Home in Southern California." Times-Mirror Printers: March, 1885.

Cox, Bill. "Moonshiners in Meadowbrook." The High Country, No. 2: Autumn, 1967.

Cox, Bill. "Love's Art Shack." The High Country, No. 3: Winter, 1967.

Cox, Bill. "The Lake that Couldn't Die." The Huh Country, No. 4: Summer, 1968.

Cox, Bill. "El Cariso." The High Country, No. 2'7: Winter, 1973.

Cox, Silas C. "S.C. Cox." Unpublished manuscript, February, 1919. San Bernardino County Free Library, San Bernardino, California: 1919.\*

Cox, Silas C. "An Incident on the Old Road." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publication, Vol. XIII, Part II: 1925.

Croker, Kenneth S. *Santa Ana Mountains Trail Guide*. Whale & Eagle Publishing Company, Costa Mesa, California: 1985.

Curran, Marvin, Loretta Barnett and Rebecca Farnbach. *Murrieta*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2006.

de Roos, Robert. "He Passed this Way." The High Country, No. 13: Summer, 1970.

*Diseño* No. 448. "Temecula or Land in Valley of Temecula, Pablo Apis, Indian." Vol. 2, p. 127, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Elsinore Public Library. Local History Notebook. (nd).

Engel, Rene, Thomas E. Gay, Jr., and B. L. Rogers. "Mineral Deposits of Lake Elsinore Quadrangle, California." California Division of Mines Bulletin 146, San Francisco, California: 1959.

Engel, Rene. "Geology of the Lake Elsinore Quadrangle, California." California Division of Mines

Bulletin 146, San Francisco, California: 1959.

Evans, Samuel Cary. "Juan Murrieta, Temecula Pioneer, Tells Riversiders of Early Days." Riverside Enterprise, Riverside, California: (nd).\*

Evans, Rosemary. "Bernardo and his Bride." The High Country, No. 17, Temecula, California: Summer, 1971.\*

Expediente No. 499. Santa Rosa. Diseño No. 499-1 and -2, Vol. 5, p. 497, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 425. Temecula or Laguna - Manriquez. Vol. 5, p. 170, Diseño No. 425, Vol. 2, p. 111, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 545. Pauba - Moraga and Arenas. Vol. 6, p. 83, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 390. Pauba Moraga. Vol. 4, p. 612, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 39. Temecula Estudillo. Vol. 1, p. 342, Diseno No. 39, Vol. 1, p. 80, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 398. Temecula or Land in Valley of Temecula - Valdez. Vol. 5, p. 32, *Diseño* No. 398, Vol. 2, p. 83, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Farnbach, Rebecca, Loretta Barnett, Marvin Curran, and Tony Guenther. *Murrieta Hot Springs*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Farnbach, Rebecca, Vincenzo Cilurzo and Audrey Cilurzo. *Temecula Wine Country*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2009.

Fryer, Roy M. "The Butterfield Stage Route." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XVII, No. 1: March, 1935.

Gardner, Erle Stanley, "The Measure of a Man." The High Country, No. 3: Winter, 1967.

Garrison, Arlean V. *My Children's Home - A History of Murrieta, California*. Mayhall Print Shop, Elsinore, California: 1963.

Gerstbacher, Emily. *Temecula History: A Chronology*. Friends of the Temecula Library, Temecula, California: 1994.

Gibbons, Fred. "Temecula Study. What Happens to the Small Highway Town When By-Passed." California Highways and Public Works: July-August, 1951.

Gunn, Guard D. "La Laguna Rancho." The Southern California Rancher, p. 16: April, 1948.

Gunn, Guard D. "Rancho Santa Rosa." The Southern California Rancher, p. 12: January, 1949.

Halloran, Kevin B. et al. *The Indian Cemetery at Old Temecula*. Archaeological Research Unit, Riverside California: 1991.\*

Harmon, Jeffery. *Tales from Southwest Riverside County*. Published by the author, Murrieta, California: 2019.

Heald, Franklin. The 19th Century Discovery of Elsinore. Bound manuscript: (Undated).

Heintz, William F. *Temecula: A Grape and Wine History*. McMillan Farm Management Company, Temecula, California: 1981.

Hicks, Sam. "The Three Temeculas." The High Country. #24: Spring, 1973.

Hicks, Sam, and Stan Mills. "Saga of Two Ranches." Undated manuscript.

Hicks, Sam. "The Great Overland Mail." The High Country, #12 & 13: Spring and Summer, 1970.

Hicks, Sam. "Fiesta Time in Temecula." The High Country. #42: Fall, 1977.

Hicks, Sam. "Brickyard That Died...Building That Stands." The High Country. #10: Fall, 1969.

Hicks, Sam. "Getting Acquainted with Uncle Erle." The High Country. #41: Summer, 1977.\*

Hicks, Sam. "The Temecula Bank Robbery." The High Country, No. 2: Autumn, 1967.

Hicks, Sam. "Campground of the Centuries." The High Country, No. 7: Winter, 1968.

Hicks, Sam. "Plugging Feathers." The High Country, No. 10: Autumn, 1969.

Hicks, Sam. "Temecula Tragedy." The High Country, No. 12: Spring, 1970.

Hicks, Sam. "The Trail of Vail." The High Country, No. 13: Summer, 1970.

Hicks, Sam. "Burros vs. Goats." The High Country, No. 44: Spring, 1978.

Hirt, Bob. "Temecula, Murrieta, Wildomar All Have Colorful Stories Buried in the Past." Riverside

Daily Press: June 10, 1953.

Holder, Charles Frederick. *All About Pasadena and its Vicinity*. Lee & Shepard, Boston, Massachusetts: 1889. [includes descriptions of Temecula and Pachanga]

Hudson, Bennie. "Silent Dawn." The High Country, No. 8. Spring, 1969.

Hudson, Bennie. "When the Fish Died." The High Country, No. 12: Spring, 1970.

Hudson, Bennie. "Preserving History ... in Grandma's House." The High Country, No. 25: Summer, 1973.

Hudson, Tom. "The Big Wide Land." The High Country, No. 11: Winter, 1969.

Hudson, Tom. "Post Office Competition." The High Country, No. 11: Winter, 1969.

Hudson, Tom. "The Saga of Chico." The High Country, No. 13: Summer, 1970.

Hudson, Tom. "Model T Mail Delivery." The High Country, No. 17: Summer, 1971.

Hudson, Tom, "Sweathouse Canyon." The High Country, No. 25: Summer, 1973.

Hudson, Tom. "Oriental Splendor." The High Country, No. 37: Summer, 1976.

Hudson, Tom. "Interurbans for Temecula?" The High Country, No. 43: Winter, 1977-78.

Hudson, Tom. Lake Elsinore Valley: Its Story 1776-1977. Laguna House, Lake Elsinore, California: 1978.

Hudson, Tom. They Passed This Way. Laguna House, Temecula, California: 1970.

Hudson, Tom. "Our Post Office on God's Green Earth." The High Country, No. 7, Temecula, California: Winter, 1968.

Hudson, Tom. "Terra Cotta." The High Country, No. 3, pp. 24-29, Temecula, California: Winter, 1967.

Hudson, Tom. *Three Paths Along A River*. Desert-Southwest Publishers, Palm Desert, California: 1964.\*

Hudson, Tom. The West is My Home. Laguna House, Temecula, California: 1956\*

Hudson, Tom. "The Pauba and Santa Rosa." Lake Elsinore Valley Sun: June 21, 1956.

Hudson, Tom. *1000 Years in the Temecula Valley*. Temecula Chamber of Commerce, Temecula, California: 1981.

Hunt, Aurora. "When the Sun Rose and Where." The High Country. #5: Summer, 1968.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. "The Temecula Exiles." The (New York) Independent: November 29, 1883.\*

James, Elizabeth C., (compiler). *Elsinore History Vignettes*. Inland California Publishing Company, Elsinore, California: 1958.

Jennings Bill. "Santa Rosa Indian Reservation." Palms to Pines: February, 1977.\*

Jennings, Bill. "Pala Procession Leader Qualified." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: May 28, 1982.\*

Kaser, Tat. "Terra Cotta, Onetime Thriving." Undated newspaper clipping, Lake Elsinore Public Library, Lake Elsinore, California.

Kerr Collection, Vol. 5 - *Notes on Ranches of Riverside County*. Archives of the San Diego Historical Society, Junipero Serra Museum, San Diego, California: (No date).

Knight, Vick Jr. Toasting Temecula Wines. Artisan Press, Canyon Lake, California: 1996.

Knight, Lilah Merrifield and Kim Shaner. *Happy 100<sup>th</sup> Birthday Lake Elsinore*. Lake Elsinore Centennial Jubilee Committee, Lake Elsinore, California: 1983.

Lake Elsinore Historical Society. *Lake Elsinore*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Lathrop, Earl and Robert Thorne. "A New Preserve on the Santa Rosa Plateau." Fremontia: Journal of the California Plant Society: April, 1985.

Lea, Albert. "Something New at the Old Vail Ranch." Westways: June, 1968.

Love, Carl. From Two Lanes to the Fast Lane: Stories of Change in America from Temecula and Murrieta. CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform, San Bernardino, California: 2013.

Lyneis, Dick. "Bikinis Figure in Murrieta's Coming New Age." Riverside *Press-Enterprise*, Riverside, California: January 10, 1971.

Martin, Elinor. Canyon Lake. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2007.

McBurney, William and Mary Rice Milholland. *Greater French Valley*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2009.

McCown, B.E. "Temeku: A Page from the History of the Luiseno Indians." Papers of the Archaeological Survey Association of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1955.

Morrison, Evaline. "They Called it Willard-Forgotten Community Once Occupied Lake Front Site." Riverside Daily Enterprise, Riverside, California: April 24, 1955.

Morrison, Evaline. "The Vail Ranch." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: November 30, 1964.

Morrison, Evaline. "Temecula's History Traced to Three Separate Developments." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: March 5, 1973.

Morrison, Evaline. "Street Abandonment Recalls History of Terra Cotta City." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: August 8, 1952.

Morrison, Evaline. "In Murrieta History, Thompson Family Played Major Role." Riverside Daily Enterprise, Riverside, California: September 22, 1960.

Murrieta Chamber of Commerce. *One Hundred Years in Murrieta*. Murrieta Chamber of Commerce, Murrieta, California: 1985.

"Murrieta Hot Springs." The Elsinore Press, Elsinore, California: February 7, 1891.

Newland, James D. *Cleveland National Forest*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

One Hundred Years in Murrieta. Murrieta Chamber of Commerce, Murrieta, California: 1985.

Parker, Dr. Horace. Brush Country Journal. TVM Publishing, Temecula, California: 2013.

Parker, Horace. *The First Sixty Years: Guenther's Murrieta Hot Springs*. Hendricks Printing Company, Corona del Mar, California: 1961.

Parker, Horace. *The Historic Valley of Temecula: The Temecula Massacre*. Librito No. 4, Paisano Press, Balboa Island, California: 1971.

Parker, Horace. *Thrifty, Thriving Temecula of 1909*. Librito No. 3, Paisano Press, Balboa Island California: 1967.

Parker, Horace. *The Historic Valley of Temecula: The Treaty of Temecula*. Librito No. 2, Paisano Press, Balboa Island, California: 1967.

Parker, Horace. *The Historic Valley of Temecula: The Early Indians of Temecula*. Librito No. 1, Paisano Press, Balboa Island, California: 1965.

Pourade, Richard F. *The Colorful Butterfield Overland Stage*. Best-West Publications, Palm Desert, California: 1966.

AQuinn's Quarries in Temecula Canyon." Santa Ana Daily Evening Blade: July 9, 1900.

Rail-Boyce, Mary Alice. *Murrieta: Old Town, New Town.* Rosemar Publishing Co., Murrieta, California: 1995.

Rail-Boyce, Mary Alice. "The California Southern Railroad Through the Grand Canyon of Temecula, and its Influence on Murrieta." Unpublished manuscript presented to the Institute of History, San Diego Historical Society: February 23, 1996.

Rail-Boyce, Mary Alice. "Murrieta Mineral Hot Springs - A Fountain of Youth?" Unpublished manuscript presented to the Institute of History, San Diego Historical Society: February 23, 1996.

Raitt, Helen and Mary Collier Wayne. *We Three Came West*. Tofua Press, San Diego, California: 1974.

"Rancho California Water District: History and Organization of the District." Undated Manuscript.

Reed, Lester. "Cowboy on the Pauba." The High Country #57: Winter, 1981.

Sakarias, Michael. "Cleveland National Forest: San Diego's Watershed." Journal of San Diego Historical Society, Vol. XXI, No. 4, pp. 54-65: Fall, 1975.\*

Santschi, Darrell. "Tombstone Marks Tiny Reservation." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: April 11, 1983.

Shipek, Florence. "A Unique Case: Temecula Indians vs. Holman and Seaman." Journal of San Diego History: Spring, 1969.\*

Sill, Arthur. "Canyon Rails." The High Country, No. 14: Autumn, 1970.

Stephenson, Terry E. *Shadows of Old Saddleback. Tales of the Santa Ana Mountains*. Press of the Santa Ana High School and Junior College, Santa Ana, California: 1931.\*

Stern, Norton. "The King of Temecula: Louis Wolf." Western States Jewish Historical Quarterly: Spring, 1976.\*

Sumner, C. A. "Early Days in Elsinore and Temecula." Lake Elsinore Valley Press: March 1,1918.

"Temecula Bank Robber Caught." Hemet News: August 15, 1930.

"Temecula History Interesting." Hemet News: October 18, 1929.

Temecula Valley Chamber of Commerce. *They Passed this Way*. Laguna House, Temecula, California: 1970.

"The First White Family to Settle in the Temecula Valley." Lake Elsinore Valley Press: November 2, 1917.

Thorne, Will. "A Spa May Survive." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: December 7, 1969.

Thrapp, Dan. Vengence: *The Story of Poor Tom Cover*. Upton & Sons Publishers, El Segundo, California: 1989.\*

"Vail Estate at Temecula Reclaims Land Formerly Farmed by Industrious Indians." Elsinore Leader-Press: October 3, 1929.

Van Horn, Kurt. "Tempting Temecula. The Making and Unmaking of a Southern California Community." Journal of San Diego History: Winter, 1974.

Wallace, David Jr. "The 1980 Lake Elsinore Flood." Dave Wallace WORDS, Lake Elsinore, California: 1980.

Waring, Gerald A. "Ground Water in the San Jacinto and Temecula Basins, California." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 429, Washington, D.C.: 1919.\*

Weber, Rev. Francis J. "Rumblings at Pala." Journal of the San Diego Historical Society, Vol. XXI, No. 4: Fall, 1975.

Wickerd, Ron and Fran. "Murrieta's Original Inhabitants Contribute to Land's Mystique." The Californian: April 4, 1985.

Wickerd, Ron and Fran. "How Murrieta was Named." The Californian: February 28, 1985.

Wilhelm, Paul. "Spirit of Place." The High Country, No. 10: Autumn, 1969.

Williamson, Steve. *Pioneers Etched in Stone*. Temecula Valley Museum, Temecula, California: 2014.

Wilkinson, Sandy. "A New Church for Temecula." The High Country, No. 13: Summer, 1970.

Winkels, George. "The Sage of Temecula." The High Country #16: Spring, 1971.

Woolley, Frank M. "Twentieth Century Pioneer." High Country: Summer, 1978.

Woolley, Frank M. "Saga of the California Southern." The High Country, No. 34: Autumn, 1976.

Worthington, Henry. "Temecula Hot Springs." Southern California Practitioner, Vol. II: 1887.

Wright, Carole Henderson. Temecula Remembered. Rancho Graphics, Temecula, California: 1990.

Zimmerman, Dorothy G. "The History of the Elsinore Region, Riverside County, California." Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: June, 1934.

## Moreno Valley & Perris (Moreno Valley - Perris - March Air Force Base - Lakeview/Nuevo)

Anonymous. *A Camera Trip Through March Field*. The Ullman Company, Brooklyn, New York: (nd).

Anonymous. "Good Hope Mine." The High Country, No. 31: Winter, 1974.

Butler, William J. March Air Force Base. Arcadia Publications, Charleston, South Carolina: 2009.

Camenga, Bruce. "Reche Canyon Story." Riverside Press: August 24, 1961.

Daland, Nellie Furrow. *Furrows of the Land*. Robert T. Daland, Chapel Hills, North Carolina and Milton Historical Society, Milton, Wisconsin: 1976.

Hamner, Viola F. *Moreno Valley, California In the Beginning*. Viola Hamner, Moreno Valley, California: 2003.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. *March Field During World War I and Other Stories of Units and Men.* U. S. Fifteenth Air Force, March Air Force Base, California: 1968.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "March Field's First Training Era, 1918 - 1921." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LXXIV, No. 4, pp. 355-371: Winter, 1992.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. *The March Field Story*. Fifteenth Air Force Headquarters Historical Division, March Air Force Base, California: 1968.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. *The March Field Story*, 60<sup>th</sup> Anniversary, 1918-1978. U. S. Fifteenth Air Force, March Air Force Base, California: 1978.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. *Men of March.* U. S. Fifteenth Air Force, March Air Force Base, California: 1972.

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "The Beginnings of March Field - 1917-1918." Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 3, No. 2: June, 1971.

Haskins, Lucille. "The Colorful History of Moreno Valley." Lucille Haskins, Moreno Valley, California: 1967.

Hicken, Erma. "Mama Describes Her Grandmother, Fanny Jane Perris Jennings." Unpublished manuscript: November 14, 1971.\*

Hornbeck, (?). "Fred Thomas Perris: 1857 to 1874." Unpublished manuscript: 1984.\*

Jensen, Neil. Fred Perris in Deseret. Published by the author, Mountain View, California: 1995.\*

Johnson, Lee (ed.). C. F. Rehnborg – A Collection of his Essays, Speeches, and Writings. C. F. Rehnborg Literary Foundation, Buena Park, California: 1985.

Martin, Elinor and Betty Bouris. *Menifee Valley*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2006.

Mauer, Ann. The Magic Eye (novel). Iuniverse, Inc., New York, New York: 2007.

Maxwell, Kenneth. *Remember the Armada - The Family of James B. and Myrtle Wardrobe Maxwell*. Shumway Family History Services, Yorba Linda, California: 1990.\*

McConnell Jr., Major Arthur F. (ed). March AFB - 1918-1962. J. Frank & Son: 1968.

McKenna, Bill. "UC Acquires Natural Reserve Near Perris." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: April 15, 1981.

Parker, Horace. "Valley on Wheels - Articles of the Early Histories of Moreno Valley." Riverside *Enterprise*, Riverside, California: May - June, 1960.

Perris Valley Chamber of Commerce. *Historical Book of Memories Commemorating the City of Perris*. Perris Valley Chamber of Commerce, Perris, California: 1961.

Perris Progress. "Story of Perris and Moreno Valleys." Perris, California: May 12, 1955.

Perris Valley Historical and Museum Association. *Perris Valley*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2016.

Perris Valley Historical and Museum Association. *Perris - A Place to Remember*. Donning Company Publishers, Virginia Beach, Virginia: 2007.

Pinacate Mining District Records, Riverside County Recorder's Office, Riverside, California.

Ragsdale, Mrs. J. L. The Open Door. Lamplighter Publishing, Waverly, Pennsylvania: 2005.

Sun City Civic Organization. *Sun City: The First 30 Years*. Sun City Civic Association, Sun City, California: 1992.

Veronico, Nicholas. *The March Field Museum: A Future for the Past*. Pacific Aero Press, Castro Valley, California: 1987.

Ward, Jack L. *The Moreno Valley Congregational Church: A Short History of a Church and its Valley.* Published by the author, Moreno Valley, California: 1988.

Wood, Ida C. typescript, Nuevo Water Company, Nuevo, California: 1925.

### San Jacinto Valley (San Jacinto - Hemet - Gilman Hot Springs - Anza - Aguanga)

Adams, Bill. Hemet Then and Now, 1893 - 1930. Bill Adams, Hemet, California: 2003.

Adams, Bill. A Self-Guided Tour of Old San Jacinto. Bill Adams, Hemet, California: (n.d.)

Adams, Bill. Small Town Boy - An Autobiography. Bill Adams, Hemet, California: 2004.

Andrews, Beryl Penacho. Apricot Memories. Copyright by author, Hemet, California: 2001.

Bakkom, Paul. "The History of Hemet and San Jacinto." Privately printed by the Author: N.D.

Barks, Carl. The Carl Barks Fan Club Pictorial. Event Horizon Press, Sequim, Washington: 2014.

Battle, Don. "The Man Who Killed Alessandro." Westways: February, 1962.\*

Bergman, Coral R. *Jacob Bergman of Aguanga - The Real Story*. Published by the Author, Warner Springs, California: 1996.\*

Bergman, Coral R. "An Afternoon with Uncle Harry." The High Country #15: Winter, 1970.

Brigandi, Phil. *Garnet Holme - California's Pageant Master*. Ramona Pageant Association, Hemet, California: 1991.\*

Brigandi, Phil. Prayers, Presence, Gifts, and Service: A Centennial History of the Hemet United Methodist Church, 1894-1994. Published by the Author, Hemet, California: 1994.

Brigandi, Phil. *The Ramona Pageant - A Pictorial History*. Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1995.\*

Brigandi, Phil. Looking Back - On the Ramona Pageant. Wrangler Press, Orange, California: 1985.\*

Brigandi, Phil. "Backcountry Days" [weekly historical column]. Rancho News/Anza-Aguanga Stageline: May 19 - November 16. 1983.

Brigandi, Phil. "Looking Back..." [weekly historical column]. Hemet News: August 6, 1995 - May 18, 1997.

Brigandi, Phil and John W. Robinson. "The Killing of Juan Diego: From Murder to Mythology." Journal of San Diego History, San Diego, California: Winter/Spring, 1994.\*

Charlotte Robinson Whittier. Privately Printed, San Francisco, California: 1885.\*

"Charming Country is Valley of Babtiste." The Hemet News: April 30, 1915.

"City of Hemet - 75<sup>th</sup> Anniversary." Supplement to the Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1985. Cowles, Joseph Robert. *The Barks Fan's Potpourri*. Event Horizon Press, Sequim, Washington: 2015. (Much information about Carl Barks' life in San Jacinto).

Cowles, Joseph Robert. *Recalling Carl – A Pictorial Dissertation*. Event Horizon Press, Sequim, Washington: 2012. (Much information about Carl Barks' life in San Jacinto).

Dennerlein, Gerald E. "The History of Ramonaland: The Economic and Social Development of San Jacinto, California." Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1940.

Eastern Municipal Water District. *Eastern Municipal Water District Historical Outline from 1840 to the Present*. Eastern Municipal Water District, San Jacinto, California: 1993.

Expediente No. 521. Potrero San Juan Jacinto, or Land Between San Jacinto Y San Gorgonio or Yucaipa - Santiago Johnson. Vol. 5, p. 609, *Diseño* No. 521, Vol. 2 p. 180, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 319, Diseño No. 319. San Jacinto Viejo. Vol. 2, p. 13, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Expediente No. 495. San Jacinto Nuevo y Potrero. Diseño No. 495, Vol. 2, pp. 156, 157, California State Archives, Sacramento, California.

Fisher, M. F. K. *Spirits of the Valley*. Grenfell Press, Greenwich Village, Manhattan, New York: 1985.

Gardiner, Phyllis. The Hyatt Legacy. Exposition Press, Inc., New York, New York: 1959.\*

Gilbert, Helen. "Ramona's Country Today." Desert Magazine: May, 1964.\*

Great San Jacinto Valley. Register Book & Job Print, San Jacinto, California: 1885.

Gunther, Jane Davies, "A Geographical Analysis of the City of San Jacinto, Riverside County, California." Unpublished manuscript: 1972.

Hamilton, Merriam. *A Pictorial History of Hemet and San Jacinto Valley, California*. Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1995.

Hamilton, Merriam. "Vi Cary Never Spent a Lonely Moment." The Hemet News: January 4, 1995.

Hanson, Bill and Bill Jennings. *The San Jacinto Valley Railway*. Save Our Station, Inc., Hemet, California: 1991.\*

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. "The San Jacinto Rancho Chapel." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.

Hayes, Benjamin. "Document: San Jacinto and Temescal." (Unpublished manuscript) Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. XI, pt. III, pp. 21-23: 1920.

Hemet Area Museum Association. Hemet. Arcadia Publications, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

"Hemet News Pictorial Edition." Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1910.

Hemet News - Special Illustrated Edition: April, 1906.

Hemet News. 60th Anniversary edition, December 18, 1953.

Hemet News. City of Hemet 50th Anniversary edition, September 15, 1960.

Hemet News. City of Hemet 75th Anniversary edition, January 11, 1985

Hemet News. "Down Memory Lane: a Historical Record of People and Events in California's Great Hemet-San Jacinto Valley." The Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1960.

Hemet-San Jacinto Genealogical Society. *San Jacinto Valley: Past and Present*. Curtis Media Corporation, Dallas, Texas: 1989.

Holm, Marsha. *A Brief History of William Franklin Whittier*. California Historical Society, San Francisco, California: 1978.\*

Hudson, Tom. "Winchester Then and Now." The High Country, No. 13: Summer, 1970.

Hudson, Tom. "The Life of Jacob Bergman." The High Country, No. 15: Winter, 1970.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. "Justifiable Homicide in Southern California." The Independent: September 27, 1883.\*

Jaeckel, Solomon Philip. "Edward Hyatt, 1885-1919: California Educator." Doctoral Dissertation, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1965.\*

Jaenke, Margaret Wellman. In the Olden Days. High Country Journal, Aguanga, California: 2001.

Jennings Bill. "The Hemet Belle Mine." Riverside Daily Enterprise: June 19, 1963.\*

Kinney, Abbot. Forest and Water. The Post Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1900.

Kinucan, John, and Mary Haggland. "El Rancho San Jacinto Viejo - Memories of Miss Ruth M. Pico" Riverside County Historical Quarterly, Riverside County Historical Congress, Riverside Parks Department, Riverside, California: May, 1979.\*

Jaenke, Margaret Wellman. *Index to Old Timers of Southeastern California by Lester Reed.* Hamilton Museum Foundation, Anza, California: 2011.

Jaenke, Margaret Wellman, Tony Mauricio, and the Hamilton Museum. *Around Anza Valley*. Arcadia Publications, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Lawson, Faerie R. (Faye). A History of Lake Riverside Estates. Lake Riverside Mountain-Ears, Aguanga, California: 1995.

Mayberry, Emily Gray. "El Molino Viejo." The Land of Sunshine: June, 1895.

McLaughlin, Robert M. "A Descriptive Study of the Interelationships Between the City of Hemet and the Ramona Pageant." Unpublished Master's Thesis, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1972.\*

McShane, Sister Catherine. "The Estudillo Family." Journal of San Diego History: Winter, 1969.\*

Melbourne, Robert E. "Driving the Difficult San Jacinto Tunnel: A Project Vital to the Economy of Southern California." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LXXVI, No. 4, pp. 401-429: Winter, 1994.

Painter, Charles Cornelius Coffin. *The Condition of Affairs in Indian Territory and California. A Report by Prof. C. C. Painter, Agent of the Indian Rights Association.* Indian Rights Association, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: 1888.\*

Peters, David. *Hemet's First Somebody*. Privately published by the author, Hemet, California: 2017.\*

Pinto, Diana G. If Stones Could Talk. Dragonflyer Press, Upland, California: 2003.

Poorman, Edward. "Yesterday, Today, and Tomorrow." The Hemet News Ramona Pageant Edition: April 18, 1941.

Quimby, Garfield M. History of the Potrero Ranch and its Neighbors. California History Books,

Fresno, California: 1975.

"Ryan Air School." Supplement to the Hemet News, Hemet, California: October 4, 1940.

San Jacinto Register. Views of the San Jacinto Earthquake. San Jacinto Register, San Jacinto, California: (n.d.).

Schuyler, James Dix. "Problems of Water Storage on Torrential Streams of Southern California as Typified by Sweetwater and San Jacinto Rivers," in *Irrigation in California*. U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1901.

Schuyler, James Dix. *Reservoirs for Irrigation, Water Power and Domestic Water Supply*. John Wiley and Sons, New York, New York: 1901 and 1909.

Shoop, C. P. (editor). "Mrs. Beatrice Mayberry Humason Remembers," in *Pasadena in the Gay Nineties*. Pasadena Historical Society, Pasadena, California: 1950.

Smith, Joyce. "Gilman Hot Springs: 100 Years of Easing Pains." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: July 1, 1976.

"Stepdaughter Remembers Temple." Hemet News Ramona Pageant Edition: April 20, 1961.\*

Tapper, Violet, and Nellie Lolmaugh. *The Friendliest Valley*. Hungry Eye Books, Hemet, California: 1971.

The Hemet News. *The Hemet News Golden Anniversary Edition*. The Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1943.

Tollinger, Erika. "Anza Through the Years." Palms to Pines: Fall, 1976.

True, Clara D. "Experiences of a Woman Indian Agent." Outlook: June 5, 1909.\*

Trunnell, Esther. *Cottonwood Country: A History of Cottonwood School and Aguanga*. Cottonwood Country Council, Aguanga, California: 1979.

Tweedie, Don Jr. The Saga of Anza Valley. Xulon Press, Maitland, Florida: 2011.

Vieten, Bob. Historic Homes of Hemet - Central Area. Bob Vieten, Hemet, California: 2004.

Vieten, Bob. *Historic Homes of Hemet – Southeast and Little Lake Areas*. Bob Vieten, Hemet, California: 2006.

Vieten, Bob. Historic Homes of Hemet - Valle Vista Area. Bob Vieten, Hemet, California: 2008.

Vieten, Bob. *Historic Homes of Hemet – Park Hill, Fruitvale, and South Hemet Areas*. Bob Vieten, Hemet, California: (N. D.).

Ward, Jean Brice and Gary Kurutz. "Some New Thoughts on an Old Mill." California Historical Society Quarterly: Summer, 1974.

Waring, Gerald A. "Ground Water in the San Jacinto and Temecula Basins, California." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 429, Washington, D.C.: 1919.\*

Warneke, Jack, Kenneth M. Holtzclaw, and the San Jacinto Valley Museum Association. *San Jacinto*. Arcadia Publications, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Wedge, Ruth H. and Lucy May Allen. "A Brief History of the San Jacinto Area - 1842-1900." San Jacinto Library, San Jacinto, California: October, 1967.

Whitney, Mary E. Fortune Favors the Brave. Alphabet Printers, Inc., San Jacinto, California: 1982.

Whitney, Mary E. Hemet and the Brudins. Fortune-Valley Books, Hemet, California: 2007.

Whitney, Mary E. Pieces of the Past. Event Horizon Press, Palm Springs, California: 2006.

Whitney, Mary E. Valley, River and Mountain. Hemet Area Museum, Hemet, California: 1999.

Whitney, Mary E. Vignettes of the Valley. Hemet Area Museum, Hemet, California: 2003.

Whitney, Mary E. Whittier, Fuller & Company. Hemet Area Museum Associates, Hemet, California: 2000.

Whitney, Mary E. "Bring Me a Windmill: The Gibbel Family of Hemet." Published by the author, Hemet, California: 1985.\*

Whitney, Mary E. "William Franklin Whittier." California Historical Courier: September 1986.\*

Woolley, Frank M. "Hemet, Its Name." The High Country, No. 11: Winter, 1969.

Woolley, Frank M. "The Magnificent Achievement." The High Country, No. 12: Spring, 1970.

Woolley, Frank M. "A Town is Born." The High Country, No. 50: Autumn, 1979.

Zornes, Milford and Pat. *Early California Mural – Ramona Pageant, Hemet, California*. Published by the authors, Hemet, California: 2013.

### San Gorgonio Pass (Banning - Beaumont - Calimesa - Cabazon)

Anonymous. "Beaumont in the Early Years." Privately printed, Beaumont, California: (n.d.)

Baker, Joya, Geraldine Ekblad and Robert Price. *Banning, California: Stagecoach Town USA*. Banning Unified School District, Banning, California: 1991.

Banning, Capt. William, and George Hugh Banning. *Six Horses*. Century, New York, New York: 1930.

Banning Herald. "Railroad Lands on the Reservation." February 16, 1889.\*

Barrows, H. D. "Dr. William F. Edgar." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 4, Pt. 1, pp. 27-30: 1897.\*

"Beaumont and All Along the Pass." The Redlands *Citrograph*, Redlands, California: November 14, 1890.

Beaumont Leader. "The History of Beaumont." Beaumont, California: May 18, 1918.

Bell, Bill. *Banning California: A Pictorial History Through the Decades*. Record Gazette, Banning, California: 2013.

Brumgardt, John R. "Pioneer by Circumstance: James Marshall Gilman and the Beginnings of Banning, California." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LXII No. 2: Summer, 1980.\*

Buie, Earl. "San Timoteo History." San Bernardino Sun: August 20, 1968.

Byrkit, Jim and Bruce Hooper. *The Story of Pauline Weaver, Arizona's Foremost Mountain Man.* Sierra Azul Press, Flagstaff, Arizona: 1993.\*

Callizo, Joe and Robert R. Smith. *The Pope Family*. Napa County Historical Society, Napa, California: 1985.\*

Christian, Peggy. *Historic San Timoteo Canyon*. Sagebrush Press, Morongo Valley, California: 2002.

"Did Jesse James Live in San Timoteo Canyon? His Son, 75, Says Yes." Redlands *Daily Facts*, Redlands, California: January 4, 1963.

Egenes, Mildred Elaine. The Courageous Van Leuvens. Privately Printed (No Locale): 1978.\*

Eyer, William K. *Condensed History of Beaumont and Cherry Valley*. L & M Graphics, Beaumont, California: 1974.

Eyer, William K. *Banning and San Gorgonio Pass*. Kopy-Kat Business Services, Beaumont, California: 1984.

Frink, William H. "History of San Timoteo Canyon." Redlands *Facts* (4-part article): December, 1936.

Gilman, M. French. "Reminiscences." Desert Sun: May 16, 1930.\*

Gilman, M. French. *Wild Flowers of our Mountains and Desert*. Gilman Ranch Museum, Banning, California: n.d.

Hall, Charlot. *First Citizen of Prescott, Pauline Weaver, Trapper and Mountain Man.* Prescott Museum Press, Prescott, Arizona: 1929.\*

Hein, Erwin. "San Timoteo Canyon Cemetery Now Gone." Redlands *Daily Facts*, Redlands, California: April 1, 1972.

Holtzclaw, Kenneth. Banning. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

Holtzclaw, Kenneth. Beaumont. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2007.

Holtzclaw, Kenneth. San Gorgonio Pass. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2006.

Holtzclaw, Kenneth and Peggy Christian. *San Timoteo Canyon*. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2007.

Holtzclaw, Kenneth and Tom Chong. *Cherry Valley*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Hughes, Tom. *History of Banning and San Gorgonio Pass*. Banning Record Print, Banning, California: 1938.

Jennings, Anne. "Morongo's Malki Museum." Desert Magazine: March, 1976.\*

Jennings, Bill. "Historic Adobe Station Virtually Crumbled Away." San Bernardino *Sun Telegram*, San Bernardino, California: February 4, 1963.

Johnson, Ruth M. A Story of Cabazon. Published by the Author, Cabazon, California: 1976.

Johnston, Francis J. "San Gorgonio Pass: Forgotten Route of the Californios?" Journal of the West, Vol. VIII, No. 1: January, 1969.

Johnston, Francis J. "Stagecoach Travel Through San Gorgonio Pass." Journal of the West, Vol. XI, No. 4: October, 1972.

Kidwell, Art. *Ambush - The Story of Bill Keys*. Pioneer Publishing Company, Fresno, California: 1979.\*

Kikumi Meltzer, Betty and Louis Doody. *Glimpses of History – The San Gorgonio Pass in the 19th Century*. Malki-Ballena Press, Banning, California: 2011.

King, Clarence. *Mountaineering in the Sierra Nevada*. James R. Osgood and Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1875.\*

Lawton, Harry W. Willie Boy. Paisano Press, Balboa Island, California: 1960.\*

Lauder, Pat (for the Gilman Ranch Hands). *Hungry for History - One Hundred Years of Food, History, and Legends in the Pass.* Gilman Ranch Historic Park and Wagon Museum, Banning, California: n.d.

LSA. "Assessment of the Historic-Period Resources at the Haskell Ranch, San Timoteo Canyon, Riverside County, California." LSA, Riverside, California: April 2005.

MacEoin, Paudric. "Massacre at San Timoteo." Frontier Times (no locale): July, 1963.

McAdams, Henry E. "Early History of the San Gorgonio Pass Gateway to California." Master's Thesis, University of Southern California Graduate School, Los Angeles, California: June, 1955.

McLaughlin, Thelma. "History of Beaumont." Privately printed, Beaumont, California: (n.d.)

Morgan, Skip. "Calimesa Founder Touted Nifty Apple Syrup Cure-all." Riverside *Press-Enterprise*, Riverside, California: April 11, 1982.

Ruiz, Maricarmen. "The Littlest Island: Southern California's Historical Development and the Gilman Ranch." Master's Thesis, University of California at Riverside, Riverside, California: August 1989.

Russell, Richard. "Land Forms of San Gorgonio Pass." University of California Publications in Geography, Vol. 6, No. 2, University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1932.

Sandos, James and Larry Burgess. *The Hunt for Willy Boy*. University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, Oklahoma: 1994.\*

"San Timoteo Canon." The Redlands Citrograph, Redlands, California: April 26, 1890.

Signor, John. Beaumont Hill. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 1990.\*

Sisk, Virginia. *The San Gorgonio Pass Rendezvous*. Privately published by the author, Hemet, California: 2016.

"Three Health Resorts: Beaumont, Banning and Palm Springs." Sunset: December, 1899.\*

"Visit of Rev. J. A. Stephan to Banning in 1889." The Mission Indian, Banning, California: October 15, 1896.

White, George Starr. *My Biografy*. George Starr White Book Concern, Los Angeles, California: 1936.\* (*Dr. George Starr White was a quack physician who started the Health Haven house in Banning. It later became the Briargate Lodge*).

White, Marilyn Curtis. "History of Beaumont, California Before There Was A Beaumont." Privately printed manuscript, Beaumont, California: 1989.

Wilson, Frank. *The Last Western Manhunt* (Riverside County Sheriff Frank Wilson's Official Report on the Willie Boy Manhunt of 1909). Acoma Books, Ramona, California: 1970.

# San Jacinto Mountains (Idyllwild - San Jacinto Peak - Mining - Pines to Palms Highway)

## XXXXXXXX

Bean, Lowell John, Sylvia B. Vane, and Jackson Young. *The Cahuilla Landscape: The Santa Rosa and San Jacinto Mountains*. Ballena Press, Menlo Park, California: 1991.\*

Becker, Stephen and Jeffrey Birmingham (eds). *The San Jacintos: A History and Natural History*. Historical Commission Press, Riverside, California: 1981.

Belden, Ted and Lori Belden Pope. *Recollections of Idyllwild and the Early Years of Pinecraft Furniture*. The Belden-Pope Library, Reedley, California: 2012.

Bridge, Norman, M.D., and Walter Lindley, M.D. "California's Alps: The Idyllwild Sanitorium" 1901.

Bridge, Norman and Walter Lindley. AThe Idyllwild Sanatorium, San Gorgonio Mountains." Los Angeles: 1901.

Brumgardt, John and Greg Robbins. AGold Camp in the San Jacintos." High Country: Winter, 1976.

Brumgardt, John R. ATea, Crumpets, and San Jacinto Gold: The Short-Lived Town of Kenworthy, California, 1897-1900." Pacific Historian: Fall, 1976.

Costo, Rupert. "Fall Rodeos in Mountain Country Follow Pattern Set by Pioneers." San Jacinto Valley *Register*: August 20, 1948.

Davis, Richard Carter. AWilderness, Politics, and Bureaucracy: Federal and State Policies in the Administration of San Jacinto Mountain, Southern California, 1920-1968." Ph.D. Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: 1973.

Davis, Richard Carter. ANewton B. Drury and the Wilderness Preservation Movement." Mt. San Jacinto State Park, Sacramento, California: 1989.

Drake, John, Rebecca Frazier, and Robert B. Smith. *Idyllwild Through Time*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2017.

Dyar, Ruth. "Up Snow Creek to the Cairn on San Jacinto." Desert Magazine: June, 1939.

Frederick, K. P. *Legends and History of the San Jacinto Mountains*. Privately printed, Long Beach, California: 1926.

Hall, Harvey Monroe. A Botanical Survey of San Jacinto Mountain. University of California

Publications in Botany, Vol. 1, Berkeley, California: 1902.

Henderson, Randall. "We Climbed the Falls on San Jacinto." Desert Magazine, Vol. 2, No. 3, p. 15: January, 1939.

Henderson, Randall. "Where Palm Meets Pine." Desert Magazine: November, 1945.\*

Herring, Peg. AJames San Jacinto Mountains Reserve." University of California, Natural Reserve System: 1988.

James, Harry C. "The San Jacinto Winter Park Summer Resort Scheme." The Living Wilderness (Wilderness Society): Winter 1949-50.

Jennings Bill. "Kenworthy Once a Boom Town Isn't Even a Ghost Now." Riverside Daily Enterprise: August 6, 1964.

Jennings Bill. "Many Years Ago He Erected a Stone Cabin in the Mountains." Riverside Press-Enterprise Valley Edition: July 15, 1972.

Jennings Bill. "The Hemet Belle Mine." Riverside Daily Enterprise: June 19, 1963.\*

"Kenworthy Pupils Locate Old School." Idyllwild Town Crier: April 12, 1963.

Law, George. "Fattening Desert Steers on Mountain Meadows." Hemet News: February 9, 1923.

Law, George. "Early Days of Idyllwild." Hemet News: August 24, 1923.

Leadabrand, Russ, "Starr-Viejo, a Shining New Park." Westways: October, 1974.

Leadabrand, Russ. "The Pines to Palms Highway." Westways: April, 1965.\*

Lech, Steve. For Tourism and a Good Night's Sleep - J. Win Wilson, Wilson Howell, and the Beginnings of the Pines-to-Palms Highway. Published by the author, Riverside, California: 2012.

Legends and History of the San Jacinto Mountains. K. P. Frederick, Long Beach, California: 1926.

Leiberg, John B. "San Jacinto Forest Reserve Preliminary Report." Nineteenth Annual Report., 1897-98, Part 5, pp. 351-356, U.S. Geological Survey, Washington, D.C.: 1899.

Leiberg, John B. "San Jacinto Forest Reserve." Twentieth Annual Report., 1898-99, Part 5, pp. 455-478, U.S. Geological Survey, Washington, D.C.: 1900.

Luckoch, V. O. "He Faced-Lifted A Mountain." Westways: October, 1954.

Maxwell, Ernest. *Pictorial History of the San Jacinto Mountains*. Privately printed, Idyllwild, California: 1988.

Maxwell, Ernest. "Thomas Garner Ranch." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: December 14 and 21, 1958.

Maxwell, Ernest. *Trees of the San Jacinto Mountains*. Strawberry Valley Press, Idyllwild, California: 1953.

Maxwell, Ernest and Spark Schnitzer. *Twelve Hikes and Five Drives in the San Jacinto Mountains*. Izaac Walton League, Idyllwild Chapter, Idyllwild, California: December 1984.

Pasic, Herb. "Snow Creek Residents are United; All Agree Their Water is Awful." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: December 31, 1975.

Pasik, Herb. "Mr. Idyllwild." Westways: November, 1985.

Reed, Lester. "The Charles Thomas Family." High Country: Spring, 1974.\*

Reyes, Dr. Robert. Saunders Meadow: A Place Without Fences (A History of the Term Occupancy Permit Act of 1915). Mill City Press, Minneapolis, Minnesota: 2016.

Robinson, John W. and Bruce D. Risher. *The San Jacintos*. Big Santa Anita Historical Society, Arcadia, California: 1993.

Ruby, Jay W. "Aboriginal Uses of Mt. San Jacinto State Park." U.C.L.A. Archeaological Survey, Annual Report, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1961-62.\*

Shumway, Nina Paul. "Burro-in" in the Santa Rosas." Desert Magazine: May, 1939.

Shumway, Nina Paul, edited by Cathleen Paul Brant. *Mountain of Discovery*. Westside Printing and Publishing Company, West Hollywood, California: 1992.

Smith, DeBoyd Leon. AA Study of Human Use of the Mount San Jacinto Wild Area." MA Thesis, California State University, Long Beach, Long Beach, California: 1957.

Smith, Robert B. *Pinewood: Historical Directory*, 1997. Published by the author, Pinewood, California: 1997.

Smith, Robert B. *From Sawmill to Sanctuary - A Brief History of Pinewood*. Published by the author, Pinewood, California: 2005.

Smith, Robert B. and the Idyllwild Historical Society. *Idyllwild and the High San Jacintos*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2009.

Tollinger, Erika. "Our Hill." Pinyon Gazette: April, 1972.

Tower, Grace Hortense. "To San Jacinto's Peak." Los Angeles Times Illustrated Magazine: September 29, 1907.

Weare, Luther. The Essence of Idyllwild. Strawberry Valley Press, Idyllwild, California: 1978.

Wentworth, Bertrand H. "On Mount San Jacinto." Land of Sunshine: March 1896.

Wicken, Ingrid P. Lost Ski Areas of Southern California. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2013.

Wilton, Mabel. "Paradise Above the Palms." Desert Magazine: July 1944.

Woodward, Lois Ann. *Mount San Jacinto, State Park No. 63*. WPA Project 465-03-3-133, Berkeley, California: 1937.

## Coachella Valley (Palm Springs - Indio - Coachella - Whitewater - Mecca - etc)

Admiral, Don. Desert of the Palms. The Desert Magazine, El Centro, California: 1938.

Admiral, Don. *Palm Springs Desert Area and Vicinity*. The Desert Sun, Palm Springs, California: (nd).

Agua Caliente Tribal Council. "The Story of the Palm Springs Reservation." Agua Caliente Band of Cahuilla Indians. Pamphlet: No date.

AA Key to Plants and Places of Interest in the Coachella Valley." Date Palm Print Shop, Indio, California: 1951.

Ainsworth, Edward Maddin. *Golden Checkerboard*. Desert-Southwest, Inc., Palm Desert, California: 1965.\*

Ainsworth, Katherine. *The McCallum Saga*. The Palm Springs Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1973.\*

Ainsworth, Katherine. *The Man Who Captured Sunshine - A Biography of John Hilton*. ETC Publications, Inc., Palm Springs, CA: 1978.

American Association of University Women, Palm Springs CA Branch. *Heritage Tales of Coachella Valley*. Services Unlimited, Palm Desert, California: 1976.

Anderson, Karl. The Salton Sea. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2011.

Ardmore, Jane. "Memories of a Desert Pearl." West: September 25, 1966.\*

Balch, John and Ann Renker Balch. *Ancient Lake Cahuilla Fish Traps*. John and Ann Balch, Indio, California: 1974.\*\*

Bancroft, Gary. Dr. June McCarroll. Billy Holcomb Chapter, E. Clampus Vitas, October 12, 2003.

Bailey, Victoria and Gayle Biondi. *La Quinta: Legend in the Making*. Desert Springs Publishing, La Quinta, California: 2007

Barber, Bill. AWellwood Murray Built Oldest Banning House." The Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: August 13, 1961.\*

Barrows, David Prescott. AThe Colorado Desert." National Geographic Magazine, Vol. 9, pp. 337-351: September, 1900.

Bennett, Melba. AStory of Deep Well." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: 1948.

Bogert, Frank M. *Palm Springs: First Hundred Years*. Palm Springs Heritage Associates, Palm Springs, California: 1987.

Bogert, Frank M. *Palm Springs: First Hundred Years (Revised Edition)*. Palm Springs Public Library, Palm Springs, California: 2003.

Bogert, Frank M. *View From the Saddle - Characters Who Crossed My Trail.* ETC Publications, Palm Springs, California: 2006.

Bourne, A. Ross. "Some Major Aspects of the Historical Development of Palm Springs Between 1880 and 1938, and in Addition a Continuation of the Historical Changes in the Indian Land Problem and Four Cultural Institutions until 1948." Master's thesis, Occidental College: June, 1953.

Bowart, W. H. AThe McCallum Centennial." Palm Springs Historical Society, Palm Springs, California: (nd).\*

Bowers, Robert. *Palm Springs and the Indians*. Published by the Author, Palm Springs, California: 1965.\*\*

Braunton, Ernest. "Palm Springs Before the Dudes Came." Westways: November, 1934.

Bright, Marjorie Belle. *Nellie's Boardinghouse*. ETC Publications, Palm Springs, California: 1981.\*

Brown, Richard E. (ed). *Cabot Abram Yerxa – On The Desert Since 1913*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2011.\*

Brown, Richard E. *The Lady in the Pueblo: Portia Fearis Graham Yerxa*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: (n.d.)

Burke, Tony. "Down Memory Lane." Palm Springs Villager: October, 1957 and January, 1958.

Burke, Tony. Palm Springs: Why I Love You. Palmesa, Inc., Palm Desert, California: 1978.

Cabot's Museum Foundation. *Cabot Abram Yerxa – On The Desert Since 1913*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2011.

Cabot's Museum Foundation. *Cabot Yerxa Adventurer*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2015.

Cabot's Museum Foundation. *Cabot Yerxa's Family Circle*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2014.

Cabot's Museum Foundation. *The Story of Cabot Yerxa and His Pueblo*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2012.

Carr, Jim. *Palm Springs and the Coachella Valley*. American Geographic Publishing, Helena, Montana: 1989.

Chase, James Smeaton. Our Araby. J.J. Little & Ives Company, New York, New York: 1923.

Churchwell, Mary Jo. *Palm Springs - The Landscape, The History, The Lore*. Ironwood Editions, Palm Springs, California: 2001.

City of Palm Desert. Palm Desert. City of Palm Desert, Palm Desert, California: 2004.

Coachella Valley County Water District. *Facts and Figures*. Coachella, California: January 1, 1977.

Coffee, L. W.(?) *City of Dreams*. Reprinted by Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, California: nd.

Coffee, L. W. *Desert Hot Springs – Why*? Reprinted by Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, California: nd.

Cole, Burt, Engineer, and J.B. Lippencott, Consulting Engineer. "Report of April 5, 1898 to President and Director, Palm Valley Water Company." 1898.

Colley, Nevada C. From Maine to Mecca. Privately printed, Indio, California: 1967.

Cooper, Charles W. The A. Wardman Story. Ward Ritchie Press, Los Angeles, California: 1961. (Chapter on Wardman's developments in Desert Hot Springs).

Coquelle, Aline. Palm Springs Style. Assouline Publishing, New York, New York: 2005.

Cornett, James. *Wonders of the Coachella Valley*. Nature Trails Press, Palm Springs, California: 2008.

Crawford, Hildy. Palm Springs Personages - A Directory. (Many).

Crawford, Hildy. "Palm Springs History." Palm Springs Life Annual Pictorial: 1964-65.

Dengler, Helen Dykema. *White Sun - Memoirs of a Desert Guest Ranch*. Gateway Press, Inc., Baltimore, Maryland: 2002.

Desert Hot Springs Historical Society. *Desert Hot Springs*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2014.

Desert Hot Springs Historical Society. *Postcards from the Desert*. Desert Hot Springs Historical Society, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2013.

Desert Sun. "Tramway." February 23, 1963.

Dixon, Benjamin Franklin. Palm Springs Oases: Old Butterfield Station Midway Between Carrizo and Vallecito. 1958.

Doisneau, Robert. Palm Springs 1960. Flammarian, Paris, France: 2010.

Dunham, Wayland. It's a Date. The Publication Press, Pasadena, California: 1948.

Erickson, Marcia. *Wit and Wisdom of the Coachella Valley*. Desert Discovery Publications, Palm Desert, California: 2000.

Ewing, Belle C. "Mule Skinner Van Deventer." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: January, 1952.\*

Ewing, Belle. ANotes on a Desert Journey." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: May-June, 1948.

Eyraud, Cole. *The Legend of Cabot Yerxa*. Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, CA: nd.\*

Fitch, George Hamlin. ATrip to Palm Valley in 1892." As reprinted in the Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: March, 1950.

Fitch, George Hamlin. "Where the Date Palm Grows." Land of Sunshine, v. 13: 136-142.

Fletcher, Colin. The Man From The Cave. Alfred A. Knopf, New York, New York: 1981.

Foulkes, Cecelia. *Mecca: A California Desert History*. Published by author, Mecca, California: 1985.

Fox, Maude A. Both Sides of the Mountain. Desert Magazine Press, Palm Desert, California: 1954.

Gerry, Helen. "In Days Gone by." Palm Springs Villager: October, 1950.

Gordon, Maggie. Historical Casitas of La Quinta Cove. Infinity Publishing, West Conshohocken,

Pennsylvania: 2007.

Greer, Gloria, "Palm Desert Founder has Pioneered from Boyhood." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: August 3, 1975.

Gray, Daisy Smead (Compiler). *Stories of Pioneer Families of the Coachella Valley*. Privately printed by the author, Indio, California: February 2004.

Gygelman, Adele. *Palm Springs Modern*. Rizzoli International Publishers, New York, New York: 1999.

Hagerty, Horace, "Recollections of Early Farming in the Coachella Valley, 1912 to 1916." The Periscope, Coachella Valley Historical Society, pp. 7-10, Indio, California: January 23, 1981.

Hamilton, Ted. Highway 111. Privately printed by the author, Indian Wells, California: 1988.

Hamilton, Ted. *The Legend of Indian Wells*. Privately printed by the author, Indian Wells, California: 1988.

Harlan, James. *The Alexanders: A Desert Legacy*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2011.

Harrington, R. E. Souvenirs of the Palm Springs Area. Peg Wilson, Simi, California: 1962.

Heller, Claudia and Alan. *Curiosities of the California Desert*. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2015.

Henderson, Moya and the Palm Springs Historical Society. *Palm Springs*. Arcadia Publishing Co., Charleston, South Carolina: 2009.

Henderson, Randall. "Where Palm Meets Pine." Desert Magazine: November, 1945.\*

Henderson, Randall. "Dead Indian Creek-Hiker's Paradise." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 6, p. 16: April, 1938.

Henderson, Randall. "Toro Is Taboo." Desert Magazine: July, 1938.

Hicks, Harold J. "You Can't Live Here Without Water." Palm Springs Villager: December, 1950.

Hillery, Robert A. *Cathedral City – The Early Years 1925-1981*. Outskirts Press, Parker, Colorado: 2015.

Hilton, John. Sonora Sketchbook. The MacMillan Company, New York, New York: 1947.

Hirsch, Julie. *Remembering the Desert Club*. La Quinta Historical Society, La Quinta, California: 1995.

Historical Society of Palm Desert. *Palm Desert*. Arcadia Publishing Co., Charleston, South Carolina: 2009.

Hoyt, Franklin. "A History of the Desert Region of Riverside County from 1540 to the Completion of the Railroad to Yuma in 1877." Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: June, 1948.\*

Hubbard, Doni. Favorite Trails of Desert Riders. Hoofprints, Redwood City, California: 1991.

Hudson, Roy F. Forgotten Desert Artist - The Journals and Field Sketches of Carl Eytel. The Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1979.\*

Hunt, John. *The Waters of Comfort*. Wexford & Barrow Publishers, Sherman Oaks, California: 2011.

Jaeger, Edmund C. "Letters." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 7, pp. 36, 38: April, 1938.

Jaeger, Edmund C. "4th of July in 1889" Palm Springs Villager: July 1951.

Jaeger, Edmund C. "From Cheese to Cash, History of the Post Office." Palm Springs Villager: February, 1951.

James, Harry C. AShe Wears Trousers Nicely." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: April, 1957.

Japenga, Ann. AA Trip in Time." (Harry Quinn recounts the early days of the long, winding, and breathtaking Highway 74). Palm Desert Magazine, pp. 38-43, Palm Desert, California: 2008.

Jarrell, Sanford. "Desert Editor." (About Harry Oliver and the Desert Rat Scrap Book). Fortnight, pp. 31-32, San Francisco, California: March 16, 1955.\*

Jensen, Thomas A. APalm Springs, California: Its Evolution and Functions." Master's Thesis, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1954.

Johnston, Francis J. *The Bradshaw Trail*. Ed. by John R. Brumgardt and Tom Patterson. Riverside County Historical Press, Riverside, California: 1977.\*

Kemmet, Lynndee (ed). *History of La Quinta: Gem of the Valley*. La Quinta Historical Society, La Quinta, California: 1990.

Kennedy, Donna Burns and William Linehan. *Queen of the Salton Sea – Helen Burns and Me*. Sagebrush Press, Morongo Valley, California: 2018.

Kidwell, Art. *Ambush - The Story of Bill Keys*. Pioneer Publishing Company, Fresno, California: 1979.\*

La Quinta Historical Society. *The History of La Quinta - The Gem of the Desert*. La Quinta Historical Society, La Quinta, California: 1990.

La Quinta Resort and Club. ALa Quinta Resort and Club History." La Quinta Resort and Club: (nd).

Laflin, Patricia. *Coachella Valley California - A Pictorial History*. The Donning Company/Publishers, Virginia Beach, Virginia: 1998.

Laflin, Patricia. Indio. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2008.

Landells, James. We Can Do It: Don Landells, The Construction of the Palm Springs Aerial Tramway. Kevin and Andrea Walker, San Jacinto, California: 2012.

Lawson, Greg. A Greg Lawson Photographic Portfolio of the Palm Springs Oasis. First Choice Publishers, San Diego, California: 1989.

Leadabrand, Russ. "The Pines to Palms Highway." Westways: April, 1965.\*

ALife Lines: The Telephone Phase of President Eisenhower's Visit in Palm Springs." California Water & Telephone, Vol. 8, No. 8: March, 1954.

Lindley, Walter. AIndio - The Colorado Desert for Health." New York Medical Record, New York, New York: 1894.

Lloyd, Elwood IV. Enchanted Sands. A. H. Steake, Los Angeles, California: 1939.\*

Los Angeles Herald-Express. "Moral Re-Armament Members, Visit to Pearl McManus." November 13, 1960.

Mallette, Leo A. Rancho Mirage. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2011.

Maron, Barbara. *Cabot Yerxa – A Life in Art*. Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2008.\*

Maron, Barbara. *Cabot Yerxa – A Life of Compassion*. Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2009.\*

Mateas, Margo M. *City of Rancho Mirage: A Look Back in Time*. Ace Printing, Rancho Mirage, California: (nd).

McGrew, Patrick. *Desert Spanish: The Early Architecture of Palm Springs*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2012.

McGrew, Patrick. *Donald Wexler: Architect*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2012.

McKenney, J. Wilson. "Roadside Date Shop on the Desert." Desert Magazine, p. 13: August, 1938.

McManus, Pearl McCallum. "I Remember Palm Springs." as told to Lou Jacobs, Jr. Westways: October,1959.

McManus, Pearl McCallum. "The Founding of Palm Springs." as told to Carl Kulberg. Palm Springs Villager: February 16, 1959.

Mecca Land Company. "Mecca." Pamphlet: 1904.

Meeks, Eric. AThe Witch of Tahquitch." Privately Printed by the author: (nd).

Metzler, May Sowles. Date Recipes. Valerie Jean Date Shop, Thermal, California: 1944.

Miller, Donald Dean. Mines of the High Desert. La Siesta Press, Glendale, California: 1968.

Mitchell, Edmund. "Winter at Palm Springs." Sunset: February, 1903.

Moe, Audrey. *Celebrities in Hiding*. Walk Publishing, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2012.

Moore, Steve. "Bermuda Dunes Shuns Cityhood." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: July 9, 1983.

Moruzzi, Peter. Palm Springs Holiday. Gibbs-Smith, Layton, Utah: 2009.

Moruzzi, Peter. Palm Springs Paradise. Gibbs-Smith, Layton, Utah: 2015.

Mungo, Ray. Palm Springs Babylon. St. Martin's Press, New York, New York: 1993.

Murbarger, Nell. "Palm Springs Ghost Hotel." Westways: December, 1949.

Murbarger, Nell. AHistory of Palm Springs." Palm Springs Pictorial, Palm Springs, California: 1953.

Nelson, Jack. AThe History of Palm Springs." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: 1948.

Nelson, Jack. AWith Toil and Planning, A Desert Village Grows." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: March, 1948.

Nelson, Jack. AA Diligent People Had Faith." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: April, 1948.

Nelson, Jack. AA Path Was Beaten to the Door." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: May-June, 1948.

Nordlund, Ole J., editor. *History of the Coachella Valley County Water District*. Published by the Coachella Valley County Water District, Coachella CA, Little Giant Printers, Indio, California: May, 1968.

Nordlund, Ole J., editor. *Coachella Valley's Golden Years*. Coachella Valley County Water District, Coachella, California: 1978.

O'Brien, Pat. "Some Believe Mecca is along the Ortega." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: July 11, 1976.

Palm Desert Historical Society. *Palm Desert - Pride in Progress*. Palm Desert Historical Society, Palm Desert, California: (n.d.)

Palm Springs Aerial Tramway Souvenir Magazine. Palm Springs: 1965.

Palm Springs Chamber of Commerce. *The Palm Springs and Desert Resort Area Story*. Palm Springs Chamber of Commerce, Palm Springs, California: 1955.

Palm Springs Land and Irrigation Company. "Presenting La Quinta." Palm Springs Land and Irrigating Company, Palm Springs, California: 1943.

Palm Springs Preservation Foundation. *The Architecture of William F. Cody - A Desert Retrospective*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2004.

Palm Springs Preservation Foundation. *Spanish Colonial Revival: Architectural Romance Comes to the Desert*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2003.

Palmer, Roger C. *Palm Springs Then and Now*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2011.

Paulsen, Marc E. *The Amazing Story of the Fabulous Medjool Date*. Marc Paulsen Press, Tualatin, Oregon: 2005.

Pepper, Choral. *Guidebook to the Colorado Desert of California*. Ward Ritchie Press, Los Angeles, California: 1972.

Pfost, Bill. The Lost Ship of the Desert. Self published, Indio, California: 2006.

Pratte, Bob. "Palm Oases Growing at Startling Rate, Desert Museum Study Finds." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: April 10, 1984.

Proctor, Richard J. "Geology of the Desert Hot Springs-Upper Coachella Valley Area, California." Special Report 94, California Division of Mines and Geology: 1968.

Richards, Elizabeth. *A Look into Palm Springs' Past*. Santa Fe Federal Savings and Loan Association, San Bernardino, California: (nd).

Rippingale, Sally Presley. *The History of the Racquet Club of Palm Springs*. U. S. Business Specialties, Yucaipa, California: 1985.

Riverside Press and Horticulturist. "Palmdale Letter." July 14, 1888.

Robinson, W. W. "It all Started with Agua Caliente." Westways: February, 1963.

Rosenow, Erik. *The Architecture of Desert Leisure*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2013.

San Diego Association of Geologists. *Palms to Pines – Geological and Historical Excursions Through the Palm Springs Region, Riverside County, California.* Sunbelt Publications, El Cajon, California: 2013.

Scott, Ferris H. AHistory of Palm Springs." Palm Springs Yearbook, Palm Springs, California: 1952.

Shields Date Gardens. *Coachella Valley Desert Trails & The Romance and Sex Life of the Date*. Shields Date Gardens, Indio, California: 1957.

Shumway, Nina Paul, edited by Cathleen Paul Brant. *Mountain of Discovery*. Westside Printing and Publishing Company, West Hollywood, California: 1992.

Shumway, Nina Paul. Your Desert and Mine. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1960.

Shumway, Nina Paul. "Patriarch of Palm Springs." Desert Magazine: July, 1949.

Sill, Arthur. "A Search for Water." The High Country, No. 20: Spring, 1972.

Sill, Arthur. "They Transformed the Desert." The High Country, No. 16: Spring, 1971.

Signor, John. Beaumont Hill. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 1990.\*

Smith, Lyle. *Palm Springs Long Ago*. Santa Fe Federal Savings and Loan Association, San Bernardino, California: 1959.

Soltys, Richard. *Coachella Valley* . . . *Yesterday, Today and Tomorrow*. Richard J. Soltys Productions, La Quinta, California: 2003.

Steere, Collis H. *Illustrated Guide to the Imperial and Coachella Valleys*. Stanford University of Press, Stanford, California: 1952.\*

Stelle, Evelyn Ponder. "Indio History." in *Heritage Tales of Coachella Valley*. Bicentennial Project American Society of University Women, Palm Springs, California: 1976.

Stern, Michael and Alan Hess. *Julius Shulman: Palm Springs*. Rizzoli International Publications, New York, New York: 2008.

Stocker, Vera McPherson. "The Whitewater Story." San Bernardino County Museum Quarterly, Vol. XX, Nos. 3 and 4: Spring and Summer, 1973.

Tanner-Dube, Jean-Guy. AIndio: Southern Pacific Railroad Town." Coachella Valley Historical Society Periscope, Indio, California: 1998.

Taylor, Richard B. ACorrespondence and Miscellaneous Items Regarding Shadow Mountain Park of Palm Desert, 1953-1960." Published by the author: (nd).

Ting, Irwin and Bill Jennings. *Deep Canyon, A Desert Wilderness for Science*. University of California, Riverside – the Phillip L. Boyd Deep Canyon Desert Research Center, Palm Desert, California: 1976.

"Three Health Resorts: Beaumont, Banning and Palm Springs." Sunset: December, 1899.\*

Treganza, Adan E. "The 'Ancient Stone Fish Traps' of the Coachella Valley, Southern California." American Antiquity, Vol. 10, No. 3, pp. 55-294: January, 1945.\*

True, Josephine Morse. The Painted Rocks. Arts & Crafts Press, San Diego, California: 1965.

Turner, Justin G. AThe First Letter from Palm Springs - The Jose Romero Story." Historical Society

of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LVI, No. 2, pp. 123-134: Summer, 1974.

Tyler, Robert and Harry M. Quinn. AA Brief History of Water in the Coachella Valley." Coachella Valley Archaeological Society Occasional Papers No. 2., Coachella Valley Archaeological Society, Palm Springs, California: January, 1998.

Van Dyke, John C. The Desert. Charles Scribner's Sons, New York, New York: 1918.

Vaught, Steve and Tracy Conrad. *Einstein Dreamt Here – The Willows Historic Palm Springs Inn*. The Willows Historic Palm Springs Inn, Palm Springs, California: 2015

"We had a Railroad 1880 Boom." Palm Springs Villager: April, 1950.

Weight, Harold and Lucile. AForgotten Road to Gold." Westerners Brand Book (Los Angeles Corral), pp. 10-33, Los Angeles, California: 1963.

Wheeler, George A. "Mrs. McManus Watched her Desert Sand Turn into Gold." Wheeler's Digest Letter: September, 1966.

Wheeler, George O. *George O. Wheeler's Original and Official Tram Book*. Tramway Publications, Palm Springs, California: 1963.

Wheeler, George O. *George O. Wheeler's Official Book of 50 Tramway Pictures*. Wheeler's Desert Letter, Palm Springs, California: 1963.

Wheller, George O. *Tram Book - History of Palm Springs Aerial Tramway, Facts and Figures.* Tramway Publications, Palm Springs, California: 1963.

"Wild Horses of Palm Canyon." Palm Springs Villager: November, 1950.

Wild, Peter. *Desert Magazine: The Henderson Years*. The Shady Myrick Research Project, Johannesburg, California: 2004.

Wild, Peter. *The Grumbling Gods – A Palm Springs Reader*. University of Utah Press, Salt Lake City, Utah: 2007.

Wild, Peter. J. Smeaton Chase. The Shady Myrick Research Project, Johannesburg, California: 2005.

Wild, Peter. *Tipping the Dream - A Brief History of Palm Springs*. The Shady Myrick Research Project, Johannesburg, California: 2007.

Wild, Peter. William Pester: The Hermit of Palm Springs. The Shady Myrick Research Project,

Johannesburg, California: 2008.

Wilhelm, Paul. "Vagabond House at 1000 Palm Oasis." Desert Magazine, Vol. 4, No. 6: April, 1941.

Wilhelm, Jack. "One Hundred Years in the Coachella Valley." Palm Springs Villager, December, 1954.

Wilhelm, Jack. "When Palm Springs was a Stage Stop." Palm Springs Villager: October, 1947.

Williams, Stewart. *Palm Springs Museum*. Palm Springs Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1979.

Winder, A. Heber. "Early Days in Palm Springs" Palm Springs Limelight: January 29, 1928; February, 5, 1938; February, 19; March 5; March 12; March 19; April 2; April 23; May 21; May 28, 1938.

Yerxa, Cabot. "Two Bunch Palms." Desert Magazine, Vol. 2, No. 7, P. 40: May, 1939.

Young, Patrica Mastick. *Desert Dream Fulfilled*. Palm Springs Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1983.

# Palo Verde Valley (Blythe - Ripley)

Alford, Alice Jean. "The Growth and Development of the Palo Verde Valley, 1860-1936." Master's Thesis, University of California at San Diego, San Diego, California: 1987.

Dekens, Camiel. *Riverman-Desertman: Recollections of Camiel Dekens as told to Tom Patterson.* Press-Enterprise Company, Riverside, California: 1962.

Figueroa, Alfredo. *Ancient Footprints of the Colorado River*. Aztec Printing Company, National City, California: 2002.

The Gosport (Yearbook of the 1944 10th AAFFTD). Gary Field, Blythe, California: 1944.

*History of the Communities of the Palo Verde Valley.* Palo Verde Historical Museum and Society, Blythe, CA: November, 2001.

Jennings Bill. "Desert Steve the Town Founder." Desert Magazine: June 1979.\*

Norton, Ellen Decker. *Memoirs of a School Ma'am*. Palo Verde Historical Museum and Society, Blythe, California: 1996.

Perry, Anthony. "Ripley, a Study in Failure, Frustration." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: July 29, 1979.

Rumage, Kennard W. AThe Palo Verde Valley: A Geographic Analysis of Land-Use Development in the Lower Colorado River Valley, California." Master's Thesis, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1956.

Seekatz, Sarah. Indio's Date Festival. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2016.

Setzler, Grady. Another Wilderness Conquered. Published by author, Blythe, California: 1967.

Setzler, Grady. *Ramblings of a Country Editor*. Central Publishing and Printing Company, Mesa, Arizona: 1970.

Summerhayes, Martha. Vanished Arizona. University of Nebraska Press, Lincoln, Nebraska: 1979.

Walker, David H. Jr. APalo Verde Valley, California." Issued by Sunset Magazine Homeseekers' Bureau of Information, San Francisco, California: 1911?

Willman, Tom. "Midland." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: September 21, 1980.

Wilson, Art. *Runways in the Sand – The History of Blythe Army Air Base in World War II*. Privately printed by the author, Blythe, California: 2008.

Woodward, Arthur. "Empire on the Colorado, the Romance of Thomas Blythe." Desert Magazine, Vol. 2, No. 4: February, 1939.\*

# Section III Listing by Subject Area

## **Biographical Works**

Ainsworth, Katherine. *The McCallum Saga*. The Palm Springs Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1973.\*

Alexander, J. A. The Life of George Chaffey. Macmillan Press, Melborne, Australia: 1928.\*

Apostol, Jane. "Horatio Nelson Rust, Abolitionist, Archaeologist, Indian Agent." *California History*, California Historical Society, San Francisco, Vol. LVIII, pp. 304-316: Winter, 1979-80.

Apostol, Jane. AMargaret Collier Graham: First Lady of the Foothills." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LXIII, No. 4, pp. 348-373: Winter, 1981.\*

Ardmore, Jane. "Memories of a Desert Pearl." West: September 25, 1966.\*

Barber, Bill. AWellwood Murray Built Oldest Banning House." The Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: August 13, 1961.\*

Barrows, H. D. "Dr. William F. Edgar." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 4, Pt. 1, pp. 27-30: 1897.\*

Barrows, H. D. "Juan Bandini." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 4, Pt. 3, pp. 243-246: 1899.\*

Battye, Charles. Scrapbook of Charles Battye's articles from the Needles Nugget, May 3 (1940) and Mar. 6, 13 (1942). San Bernardino California County Free Library.\*

Beidler, Peter G. *Fig Tree John, An Indian in Fact and Fiction*. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona: 1977.\*

Bergman, Coral R. *Jacob Bergman of Aguanga - The Real Story*. Published by the Author, Warner Springs, California: 1996.\*

Black, Esther Boulton. AFour Granddaughters of Pablo Apis." The High Country, #46: Fall, 1978.\*

Brigandi, Phil. *Garnet Holme - California's Pageant Master*. Ramona Pageant Association, Hemet, California: 1991.\*

Bolton, Herbert Eugene. *Fray Juan Crespi*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1927.

Boutelle, Sarah. Julia Morgan, Architect. Abbeyville Press, New York, New York: 1988.\*

Bowart, W. H. AThe McCallum Centennial." Palm Springs Historical Society, Palm Springs, California: (nd).\*

Boyce, Alfred M. *Odyssey of an Entomologist: Adventures of the Farm, Sea, and in the University.* University of California at Riverside Foundation, Riverside, California: 1987.\*

Boyles, J.C. "He Witnessed the Death Valley Tragedy of '49." Desert Magazine, Vol. 3, No. 4, pp. 3-6: February, 1940.\*

Bright, Marjorie Belle. *Nellie's Boardinghouse*. ETC Publications, Palm Springs, California: 1981.\*

Brown, Richard E. (ed). *Cabot Abram Yerxa – On The Desert Since 1913*. Cabot's Museum Foundation, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2011.\*

Brumgardt, John R. APioneer by Circumstance: James Marshall Gilman and the Beginnings of Banning, California." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. LXII No. 2: Summer, 1980.\*

Burchell, Sidney H. *Jacob Peek, Orange Grower*. Gay and Hancock Publishers, London, UK: 1915.

Busenkell, Richard. ALouis, Ramona & Helen: Lives and Legends in Temecula Valley." Riverside Press-Enterprise: April 14 - May 12, 1996.\*

Byrkit, Jim and Bruce Hooper. *The Story of Pauline Weaver, Arizona's Foremost Mountain Man.* Sierra Azul Press, Flagstaff, Arizona: 1993.\*

Callizo, Joe and Robert R. Smith. *The Pope Family*. Napa County Historical Society, Napa, California: 1985.\*

Charlotte Robinson Whittier. Privately Printed, San Francisco, California: 1885.\*

Chase, Ethan Allen. A Maine Boy. Privately printed, New Haven, Connecticut: 1959.\*

Clark, E. P. (Ed). *80th Birthday Ethan Allen Chase*. The Press Printing Company, Riverside, California: 1912.\*

Covel, Janice. *For The Record – The Life of Eugenia Fuller*. Manhattan Publishing Company, Sacramento, California: 2011.\*

Covey, Eugene Lawson. *Eighty Four Years in Southern California*. Privately printed by the Author, Riverside, California: 1970.

Cox, Silas C. "S.C. Cox." Unpublished manuscript, February, 1919. San Bernardino County Free Library, San Bernardino, California: 1919.\*

Dakin, Susanna Bryant. A Scotch Paisano in Old Los Angeles: Hugo Reid's Life in California, 1832-1852. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1939.\*

Egenes, Elaine. The Courageous Van Leuvens. Privately Printed (No Locale): 1976.\*

Evans, Rosemary. "Bernardo and his Bride." The High Country, No. 17, Temecula, California: Summer, 1971.\*

Ewing, Belle C. "Mule Skinner Van Deventer." Palm Springs Villager, Palm Springs, California: January, 1952.\*

Eyraud, Cole. *The Legend of Cabot Yerxa*. Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, CA: nd.\*

Farrar, Irwin E. Interviewed by James V. Mink, Oral History Program, Unpublished manuscript, University of California at Riverside: 1974.

Gardiner, Phyllis. The Hyatt Legacy. Exposition Press, Inc., New York, New York: 1959.\*

Gilman, M. French. "Reminiscences." Desert Sun: May 16, 1930.\*

Hall, Charlot. *First Citizen of Prescott, Pauline Weaver, Trapper and Mountain Man.* Prescott Museum Press, Prescott, Arizona: 1929.\*

Hicken, Erma. AMama Describes Her Grandmother, Fanny Jane Perris Jennings." Unpublished manuscript: November 14, 1971.\*

Hicks, Sam. "Getting Acquainted with Uncle Erle." The High Country. #41: Summer, 1977.\*

Hinckley, Edith Parker. Frank Hinckley (1838-'90). Saunders Press, Claremont, California: 1946.

Hodgen, Maurice. *Master of the Mission Inn – Frank A. Miller, a Life.* Ashburton Publishing, Riverside, California: 2013.

Holm, Marsha. *A Brief History of William Franklin Whittier*. California Historical Society, San Francisco, California: 1978.\*

Hornbeck, (?). AFred Thomas Perris: 1857 to 1874." Unpublished manuscript: 1984.\*

Hudson, Roy F. *Forgotten Desert Artist - The Journals and Field Sketches of Carl Eytel.* The Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1979.\*

Jaeckel, Solomon Philip. AEdward Hyatt, 1885-1919: California Educator." Doctoral Dissertation, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1965.\*

James, George Wharton. *Heroes of California*. Little Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1910.\*

Jarrell, Sanford. "Desert Editor." (About Harry Oliver and the Desert Rat Scrap Book). Fortnight, pp. 31-32, San Francisco, California: March 16, 1955.\*

Jensen, Neil. Fred Perris in Deseret. Published by the author, Mountain View, California: 1995.\*

Kinucan, John, and Mary Haggland. "El Rancho San Jacinto Viejo - Memories of Miss Ruth M. Pico" Riverside County Historical Quarterly, Riverside County Historical Congress, Riverside Parks Department, Riverside, California: May, 1979.\*

Lake, Stuart N. *Wyatt Earp, Frontier Marshall*. The Riverside Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts: 1931.

Larson, Roger Keith. *Controversial James – An Essay on the Life and Work of George Wharton James*. The Book Club of California, San Francisco, California: 1991.

Maron, Barbara. *Cabot Yerxa – A Life in Art.* Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2008.\*

Maron, Barbara. *Cabot Yerxa – A Life of Compassion*. Cabot's Old Indian Pueblo Museum, Desert Hot Springs, California: 2009.\*

Mathes, Valerie Sherer. AHelen Hunt Jackson: Official Agent to the California Mission Indians." Southern California Quarterly: Spring, 1981.\*

Maxwell, Kenneth. *Remember the Armada - The Family of James B. and Myrtle Wardrobe Maxwell.* Shumway Family History Services, Yorba Linda, California: 1990.\*

Maxwell, Margaret E. *A Passion for Freedom - The Life of Sharlot Hall*. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona: 1982.

McKenney, J. Wilson. Desert Editor. Wilmac Press, Georgetown, California: 1972.

McShane, Sister Catherine. "The Estudillo Family." Journal of San Diego History: Winter, 1969.\*

Morrison, Lorrin L. *Warner: The Man and the Ranch*. Published by the author, Los Angeles, California: 1962.\*

Moses, H. Vincent and Catherine Whitmore. *Henry L. A. Jekel - Architect of Eastern Skyscrapers and the California Style, 1895-1950.* Inlandia Institute, Riverside, California: 2018.\*

Moses, Vince. AThe Orange Grower is Not a Farmer: G. Harold Powell, Riverside Orchardist and the Coming of Industrial Agriculture 1894-1930." California History Magazine: Spring, 1995.

Nelson, John William. "Louis Robidoux, California Pioneer." Master's thesis, University of Redlands, Redlands, California: 1950.\*

Ortlieb, Patricia and Peter Economy. *Creating An Orange Empire – Eliza Lovell Tibbets and the Birth of California's Citrus Industry*. Swedenborg Foundation Press, West Chester, Pennsylvania: 2011.\*

Peters, David. *Hemet's First Somebody*. Privately published by the author, Hemet, California: 2017.

Priestley, Herbert I., (translator). *Pedro Fages*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1937.

Reed, Lester. "The Charles Thomas Family." High Country: Spring, 1974.\*

Robinson, Edgar Eugene and Paul Carroll Edwards. *The Memories of Ray Lyman Wilbur*. Stanford University Press, Palo Alto, California: 1960.

Seeley, Raymond T. State Government Oral History Program: Interview with Raymond T. Seeley.1990

Stephenson, Terry E. *Don Bernardo Yorba*. Reprinted by Edwards Bros., Ann Arbor, Michigan: 1963.

Stern, Norton. "The King of Temecula: Louis Wolf." Western States Jewish Historical Quarterly: Spring, 1976.\*

Stonehouse, Merlin. *John Wesley North and the Reform Frontier*. University of Minnesota Press, Minneapolis, Minnesota: 1965.\*

Thrapp, Dan. Vengence: *The Story of Poor Tom Cover*. Upton & Sons Publishers, El Segundo, California: 1989.\*

Weber, David T. ALouis Robidoux," in LeRoy Hafen (ed), *Mountain Men and the Fur Trade*. The Arthur H. Clark Company, Glendale, California: 1971.

Wehmeyer, Lillian Bierman. Judge John Wesley North. Founder of Riverside. The Story of His Life Retold for Young People in Riverside. Riverside Unified School District, Riverside, California: 1987.\*

Westman, Richard. *Stephen Willard: Pursuit of the Purple Shadow*. The Historic Willard Studio, Mammoth Lakes, California: 2016.

White, George Starr. *My Biografy*. George Starr White Book Concern, Los Angeles, California: 1936. (Dr. George Starr White was a quack physician who started the Health Haven house in Banning. It later became the Briargate Lodge).

Whitney, Mary E. ABring Me a Windmill: The Gibbel Family of Hemet." Published by the author, Hemet, California: 1985.\*

Whitney, Mary E. "William Franklin Whittier." California Historical Courier: September 1986.\*

Wild, Peter. *Marshall South of Yaquitepec*. The Shady Myrick Research Project, Johannesburg, California: 2005.

Woodward, Arthur. "Empire on the Colorado, the Romance of Thomas Blythe." Desert Magazine, Vol. 2, No. 4: February, 1939.\*

## Citrus (Citrus History - Marketing - Locally-produced Works - Citrus Labels)

Ainsworth, Edward Maddin. *Journey With The Sun: The Story of Citrus in the Western Pilgrimage*. Sunkist Growers, Inc., Los Angeles, California: 1960.

Barker, R. H. (ed). *Selling the Gold - A History of Sunkist and Pure Gold*. Upland Public Library Foundation, Upland, California: 1999.

Batchelor, Leon Dexter & Weber, Herbert John (eds). *The Citrus Industry*. University of California Press, Berkeley and Los Angeles, California: 1943.

Blanchard, D.H. Of California's First Citrus Empire: A Rainbow Arches from Maine to Ventura County. The Castle Press, Los Angeles, California: 1983.

Coit, J. E. Citrus Fruits: An Account of the Citrus Fruit Industry with Special Reference to California Requirements and Practices and Similar Conditions. The Macmillan Company, New York, New York: 1915.

Cook, A. J. *California Citrus Culture*. California State Printing Office, Sacramento, California: 1913.

Cumberland, W.W. *Cooperative Marketing: Its Advantages as Exemplified in the California Fruit Growers Exchange*. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey: 1917.

Evans, T. "Orange culture in California." Overland Monthly, 12(3), pp. 235-244: 1874.

Fish, A. C. AThe Profits of Orange Culture." Unpublished pamphlet, Riverside, California: December, 1890.\*

Garcelon, G. W. and B. M. Lelong. *Fifteen Years with the Lemon*. California State Board of Horticulture, Sacramento, California: 1891.

Garey, T. A. Orange Culture in California. Pacific Rural Press, San Francisco, California: 1882.

Hilgard, E.W. in Elwood Mead. U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of Experiment Stations Bulletin No. 119, Report of Irrigation Investigations for 1901. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1902.

"How to Combat Frost: One Riverside Grower Has Proven His Plan Successful." Riverside Daily Enterprise: February 9, 1896.

Klotz, L. J. Color Handbook of Citrus Diseases. University of California Press, Berkeley,

California: 1973.

Klotz, L. J. "Preserving Life of Two Noted Citrus Trees." Citrus Leaves, 31(7) pp. 14-15: 1951.

Klotz, L. J. "Health of Two Famous Citrus Trees." California Citrograph, 36(9), pp. 385-386: 1951.

Koethen, W. L. AEarly History of California's Citrus Industry." California Cultivator, Vol. LXXV, No. 24: December 13, 1930.

Lawton, Harry W., and L. G. Weathers. "The Origins of Citrus Research in California." In: Walter Reuther, E.C. Calivan and G.E. Carman (eds). *The Citrus Industry*, Vol. 5, Revised edition, University of California Division of Agricultural Sciences, Berkeley, California: 1988.

Lawton, Harry W. "The Man who Founded the Citrus Experiment Station." University of California Riverside Magazine, Vol. 5(1), pp. 26-33: 1987.\*

Lelong, B. M. *Culture of the Citrus in California*. California State Printing Office, Sacramento, California: 1902.

Lelong, B. M. *A Treatise on Citrus in California*. California State Printing Office, Sacramento, California: 1888.

MacCurdy, Rahno Mabel. *The History of the California Fruit Grower's Exchange*. Published by the author, Los Angeles, California: 1925.

McClelland, G. T., and J. T. Last. *Fruit Box Labels: A Collectors Guide*. Hillcrest Press, Beverly Hills, California: 1983.

Merlo, Catherine. Heritage of Gold. Sunkist Growers Inc.: (nd).

Moses, Vince, et al. ACitriculture and Southern California." California History, Vol. 74, No. 1: Spring, 1995.

Ortlieb, Patricia and Peter Economy. *Creating An Orange Empire – Eliza Lovell Tibbets and the Birth of California's Citrus Industry*. Swedenborg Foundation Press, West Chester, Pennsylvania: 2011.\*

Reed, F. M. "Contributions of One Community to the Art of Citriculture." California Citrograph, Vol. 14(3), pp 86, 100, 105: 1929.

Reuther, Walter, Herbert John Webber, Leon Dexter Batchelor, editors. *The Citrus Industry*. University of California Division of Agricultural Sciences: 1967.

*Riverside Enterprise* - Citrograph Edition. AThe Orange in California." Riverside Enterprise: May 20, 1915.

Saunders, W. "Washington Navel Orange." United States Department of Agriculture Yearbook, United States Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1887.

Shamel, A. D. and C. S. Pomeroy. "The Washington Navel Orange." Citrus Publication No. 3, Riverside Chamber of Commerce, Riverside, California: 1933.

Spalding, William A. "Early Chapters in History of California Citrus Culture." California Citrograph, Vols. 7(3):66, 94-95; 7(4):103-122-124; 7(5):150-151: 1922. (Three parts)

Spalding, William A. *The Orange, Its Culture in California*. Press and Horticulturist Steam Print, Riverside, California: 1885.

Toby, Ronald, Charles Wetherell, Kevin Hallaran, and Buffie Hollis. *The National Orange Company Packing House: An Architectural and Technological History, 1989-1940.* University of California, Riverside, Department of History, Riverside, California: 1991.\*

Tolkowsky, S. *Hesperides: A History of the Citrus and Use of Citrus Fruits*. John Bale and Sons, Curnow Ltd., London, UK: 1938.

Van Deman, H.E. "History of the Washington Navel Orange.: United States Department of Agriculture Yearbook, United States Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1887.

Weathers, L. G. and H. W. Lawton. "Seventy Five Years of Citrus Research." California Agriculture, Vol. 36(1112): 1982.

Webber, H. J., W. Reuther, and H. W. Lawton. "History and Development of the Citrus Industry." In: Ruether, W. (ed.). *The Citrus Industry*. Vol. III pp. 1-39, University of California Division of Agricultural Sciences, Berkeley, California: 1967.

#### Desert

## (General Desert - Salton Sea - Colorado River - (See also Coachella Valley))

Ainsworth, Edward Maddin. *Beckoning Desert*. Prentice-Hall, Inc., Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 1962.

Ainsworth, Edward Maddin. *Five Acres of Heaven*. Col. E. B. Moore, Joshua Tree, California: 1955.

Allen, Billy. The Desert and Two Stones. Harlo Press, Detroit Michigan: 1969.

Anthony, Frances. "Below Sea-Level." The Land of Sunshine, Vol. 15, No. 1, pp. 22-26: July, 1901.

Bailey, Philip A. *Golden Mirages: The Story of the Lost Pegleg Mine*. MacMillan, New York, New York: 1944.

Bancroft, Hubert Howe, and Robert Ernest Cowan (Ed.). "Guide to the Colorado Mines." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. XII, No. 1, pp. 3-10: March, 1933.

Barrows, David Prescott. "The Desert of the Colorado." The Land of Sunshine, Vol. XIII, No. 5, pp. 312-322: November, 1900.

Battye, Charles. Scrapbook of Charles Battye's articles from the Needles Nugget, May 3 (1940) and Mar. 6, 13 (1942). San Bernardino California County Free Library.\*

Beidler, Peter G. *Fig Tree John, An Indian in Fact and Fiction*. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona: 1977.\*

Belden, L. B. AColorado River Gold Rush Spurs Pioneer Roads." San Bernardino *Sun Telegram*, San Bernardino, California: January 29, 1956.

Belden, L. B. AOverland Stage Centennial Has Valley Chapter." San Bernardino *Sun Telegram*, San Bernardino, California: February 5, 1956.

Belden, L. B. APauline Weaver Had Own Route to Reach River." San Bernardino *Sun Telegram*, San Bernardino, California: February 12, 1956.

Bischoff, Matt C. Desert Training Center/California Arizona Maneuver Area, 1943-1944: Historical and Archaeological Contexts. Statistical Research, Inc., Tucson, Arizona: 2000.

Blake, William P., in Cory, H.T. and Blake, W.P. *The Imperial Valley and the Salton Sink*. John I. Newbegin, San Francisco, California: 1915.

Blake, William Phipps. AThe Cahuilla Basin and the Desert of the Colorado," in D. T. MacDougal. *The Salton Sea*. The Carnegie Institute of Washington, Washington D. C.: 1914.

Blake, William P. "Lake Cahuilla, the Ancient Lake of the Colorado Desert." National Geographic Magazine, Vol. XVIII, p. 830, Washington, D.C.: 1907.

Boyles, J.C. "He Witnessed the Death Valley Tragedy of '49." Desert Magazine, Vol. 3, No. 4, pp. 3-6: February, 1940.\*

Brigandi, Phil. *Borrego Beginnings*. Anza-Borrego Desert Natural History Association, Borrego Springs, California: 2001

Brown, John S. "The Salton Sea Region, California." U.S. Geological Survey Water-Supply Paper No. 497, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1923. Brown, John S. "Routes to Desert Watering Places in the Salton Sea Region, California." U.S. Geological Survey Water-Supply Paper No. 490-A, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1920.

Burdick, Arthur J. *The Mystic Mid-region: The Deserts of the Southwest*. Knickerbocker Press, New York and London: 1904.

Burns, Helen. Salton Sea Story. Desert Magazine Press, Palm Desert, California: 1952.

Burroughs, Hulbert. "Forgotten Oasis in Eagle Mountains." Desert Magazine, Vol. 3, No. 12, pp. 22-25: October, 1940.

California State Chamber of Commerce. ASouthern California Deserts."

Campbell, Elizabeth W. Crozer. *The Desert Was Home*. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1961.

Chase, James Smeaton. *California Desert Trails*. Houghton Mifflin Company, Boston and New York: 1919.

Clark, Reino and Wendy. "The Desert Queen Ranch." Pamphlet produced in cooperation with the National Park Service, Joshua Tree National Monument, Twentynine Palms, California: 1975.

Coachella Valley Museum. *Stories of Pioneer Families of the Coachella Valley*. Privately printed, Indio, California: February 2004.

Corle, Edwin. Desert Country. Duell, Sloan & Pearce, New York, New York: 1941.

De Stanley, Mildres. *The Salton Sea, Yesterday and Today*. Triumph Press, Inc., Los Angeles, California: 1966.

Dellenbaugh, Frederick S. *The Romance of the Colorado River*. G.P. Putnam's Sons, New York, New York: 1909.

Dilsaver, Lary M. *Preserving the Desert – A History of Joshua Tree National Park.* George F. Thompson Publishing, Staunton, Virginia: 2016.

Edwards, E.I. Lost Oases Along the Carrizo. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1961.

Evans, Albert S. "In the Valley of the Shadow." The Galaxy, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 89-93: January 1870.

Evans, James R. "Xenotime Mineralization in the Southern Music Valley Area, Riverside County, California." Special Report 79, California Division of Mines and Geology, San Francisco, California: 1964.

Ewing, Belle C. "They Got their Geodes." Desert Magazine, Vol. 4, No. 2, p. 23: December, 1940.

Fairchild, Mahlon Dickerson. "A Trip to the Colorado Mines in 1862." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. XII, No. 1, pp. 11-17: March, 1933.

Fletcher, Colin. The Man From The Cave. Alfred A. Knopf, New York, New York: 1981.

Forbes, Jack D. "The Development of the Yuma Route Before 1846." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. 43, No. 2, pp. 99-118: June, 1964.\*

Forbes, Jack D. *Warriors of the Colorado*. University of Oklahoma Press, Norma, Oklahoma: 1965.

Force, Edwin Truesdell. "The Use of the Colorado River in the United States, 1850 - 1933." Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, University of California, Berkeley, California: 1936.

*Fresh Water on the Colorado Desert.* 49th Congress, lst Session, House of Representatives, Vol. V, Report No. 1321, p. 6, Serial No. 2439: March 25, 1886.

Gardner, Earl Stanley. *The Desert it Yours*. William Morrow & Company, New York, New York: 1963.

Garnholz, Derek. "The Salton Sea: A Narrative and Political History." Master's Thesis, San Diego State University, San Diego, California: 1991.

Gilbert, Hope. AHe Prospected the Desert - For Flowers." Desert Magazine: April, 1941.

Greene, Linda W. Historic Resource Study: A History of Land Use in Joshua Tree National Monument. U. S. National Park Service, Denver, Colorado: 1983.

Harder, Edmund Cecil. "Iron Ore Deposits of the Eagle Mountains, California." U.S. Geological Survey Bulletin No. 503, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1912.

Henderson, Randall. "He Helps Keep Chuckwalla Desert Dry." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No, 1, pp. 9: November, 1937.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." Desert Magazine, Vol. 5, No. 9: July, 1942.

Henderson, Randall. On Desert Trails Today and Yesterday. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1961.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 5: March, 1938.

Henderson, Randall. "Roving Laboratory of the Desert." Desert Magazine: July, 1958.

Henderson, Randall. Sun, Sand and Solitude. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1968.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 7: May, 1938.

Henderson, Randall. "Waterhole on the Old Bradshaw Trail." Desert Magazine, pp. 4-7: January, 1947.

Henderson, Randall. "Palms in Pushawalla Canyon." Desert Magazine, pp. 7-10: December, 1945.

Henderson, Randall. AOld Iron Boat on the Colorado." Desert Magazine: January, 1942.

Henderson, Randall. "Nature's Tapestry in Eagle Canyon." Desert Magazine, Vol. 3, No. 3, pp. 20, 21: January, 1940.

Henderson, Randall. "We Found the Sheep Hole Palms." Desert Magazine, Vol. 5, No. 4, pp. 9-13, Feb.: 1942.

Henderson, Randall. *Wild Palms of the California Desert*. Desert Magazine Press, Palm Desert, California: 1951.

Henley, David C. *The Land that God Forgot - The Saga of Gen. George Patton's Desert Training Camps.* Lahontan Valley Printing, Inc., Fallon, Nevada: 1989.

Henry, Darold J. California Gem Trails. J.D. Simpson Company, Spokane, Washington: 1957.

Hilton, John W. "Petrified Bacon." Desert Magazine, pp. 13-16: November, 1940.

Hoyt, Franklin. "A History of the Desert Region of Riverside County from 1540 to the Completion of the Railroad to Yuma in 1877." Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: June, 1948.\*

Hoyt, Franklin. "The Bradshaw Road." Pacific Historical Review, Vol. 21, No. 3: August, 1952.

Hoyt, Franklin. "Bradshaw's Road to the La Paz Diggin's." Desert Magazine, pp. 4-8: February, 1956.

Hudson, Roy F. Forgotten Desert Artist - The Journals and Field Sketches of Carl Eytel. The Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1979.

Jaeger, Edmund C. The California Deserts. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California: 1933.

Jaeger, Edmund C. Desert Wild Flowers. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California: 1940.

Jaeger, Edmund C. Desert Wildlife. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California: 1961.

Jaeger, Edmund C. "Saga of Frying Pan Ebbens." Desert Magazine: March 1956.

Jaeger, Edmund C. "Forgotten Trails." Palm Springs Villager: September 1949.

Jaeger, Edmund C. "Burro-man of the Desert." Desert Magazine, pp. 22-24: March, 1951.

James, George Wharton. *The Wonders of the Colorado desert*. Little, Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1906.

Jennings Bill. "Desert Steve the Town Founder." Desert Magazine: June 1979.\*

Jennings Bill. "All the Mines Are Not on the Desert " Desert Magazine: October, 1979.

Jennings Bill. "Deep Canyon." High Country: Winter 1976-77.

Johnston, Francis J. *The Bradshaw Trail*. Ed. by John R. Brumgardt and Tom Patterson. Riverside County Historical Press, Riverside, California: 1977.\*

Johnston, Philip. "Derelicts of the Colorado Desert." Touring Topics: February, 1928.

Johnston, Philip. "Lost Palms." Touring Topics, pp. 28-31: March, 1930.

Joshua Tree National Monument. Pamphlet, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior: 1977.

Kaiser, James. Joshua Tree: The Complete Guide. Destination Press, (NL): 2014.

Kaiser Steel Corporation. "Eagle Mountain Mine Fact Sheet." October, 1972.

Kennan, George. *The Salton Sea: An Account of Harriman's Fight with the Colorado River*. MacMillan Company, New York, New York: 1917.

Kennedy, John W., John S. Lynch, and Robert L. Wooley. *Patton's Desert Training Center*. Council on America's Military Past, Fort Myer, Virginia: 1984.

Keys, Willis and Art Kidwell. *Growing Up at the Desert Queen Ranch*. Artcraft Printers, Billings, Montana: 2014.

King, Clarence. *Mountaineering in the Sierra Nevada*. James R. Osgood and Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1875.\*

Lamb, Taze and Jessie. ADream of a Desert Paradise." Desert Magazine: June, 1939.

Law, George. "Our Desert Submarine Playgrounds." Touring Topics: July, 1925.

Lawton, Harry W. Willie Boy. Paisano Press, Balboa Island, California: 1960.\*

Lee, W. Storrs. The Great California Deserts. G. P. Putnam's Sons, New York, New York: 1963.

Lindsay, Diana Elaine. "Anza-Borrego Desert: The Story of the Nation's Largest State Park." Master's Thesis, San Diego State University, San Diego, California: 1973.

Lindsey, Diana. *Our Historic Desert: The Story of the Anza-Borrego Desert.* A Copley Book, San Diego, California: 1973.

Lingenfelter, Richard E. *Steamboats on the Colorado River, 1852-1916*. University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Arizona: 1978.

Lloyd, Elwood IV. Enchanted Sands. A. H. Steake, Los Angeles, California: 1939.\*

Lockwood, Frank C. ASteamboat Captain on the Colorado." Desert Magazine: June, 1941.

ALost Ships of the Desert." Los Angeles News, Los Angeles, California: January 17, 1871.

MacDougal, D. T. The Salton Sea. The Carnegie Institute of Washington, Washington D. C.: 1914.

MacMullen, Jerry. *Paddle Wheel Days in California*: Stanford University Press, Palo Alto, California: 1944.

Maxwell, Ernest. "Justifiable Homicide, California Style." Desert Magazine: September, 1980.

McKenney, J. Wilson. On the Trail of Pegleg Smith's Last Gold. Desert Press, Palm Desert, California: 1957.

McKenney, J. Wilson. "Gold Builds a Road." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 2: December, 1937.

Mendenhall, Walter C. "Some Desert Watering Places in Southeastern California and Southwestern Nevada." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 224, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1909.

Mendenhall, Walter C. "Ground Waters of the Indio Region, California, with a Sketch of the Colorado Desert." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 225, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1909.

Miller, Ronald Dean. Mines of the High Desert. La Siesta Press, Glendale, California: 1965.

Mitchell, Roger. Exploring Joshua Tree. La Siesta Press, Glendale, California: 1964.

Moore, Jerry A. "A Day at Cottonwood Spring." Pamphlet, Joshua Tree National Historical Society, produced in cooperation with the National Park Service, Joshua Tree National Monument, Twentynine Palms, California: 1973.

Nelson, Steve. "Palm Oases of Joshua Tree National Monument." Pamphlet. National Park Service, Joshua Tree National Monument, Twentynine Palms, California: 1974.

Niemann, Greg. Palm Springs Legends. Sunbelt Publications, San Diego, California: 2006.

Orcutt, Charles Russell "The Colorado Desert." pp. 899 in 10th Annual Report of the State Mineralogist: 1890.

Palm Springs Preservation Foundation. *The Architecture of William F. Cody - A Desert Retrospective*. Palm Springs Preservation Foundation, Palm Springs, California: 2004.

Parker, Horace. *Anza-Borrego Desert Guide Book*. Desert Magazine Press, Palm Desert, California: 1957.

Pourade, Richard F. Anza Conquers the Desert. Copley Press, Inc., San Diego, California: 1971.\*

Preston, E. B. "Salton Lake." 11th Annual Report of the State Mineralogist, pp. 387-393: 1893. Ragsdale, Carmine. "Corn Springs Oasis." Desert Magazine, Vol. 1, No. 4: February, 1938.

Reed, Lester. *Old-timers of Southeastern California*. Citrograph Printing Company, Redlands, California: 1967.

Reed, Lester. *Old-time Cattlemen and Other Pioneers of the Anza-Borrego Area*. Desert Printers, Palm Desert, California: 1963.

Rice, William B. "The Captivity of Olive Oatman." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. XXI, No. 2, pp. 97-106: June, 1941.

Ross, Delmer G. *Gold Road to La Paz - An Interpretive Guide to the Bradshaw Trail*. Tales of the Mojave Road Publishing Company, Essex, California: 1992.

Sandos, James and Larry Burgess. *The Hunt for Willy Boy*. University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, Oklahoma: 1994.\*

Scott, A. W. *Above It All – The Story of the Palm Springs Aerial Tramway*. Western Resort Publications, Palm Springs, California: 1997 (revised 2001).

Shumway, Nina Paul. "Hard Rock Homesteaders." Desert Magazine: September, 1939.

Shumway, Nina Paul, and Leland Yost. "Fig Tree John's Gun was Never Loaded." Desert Magazine, pp. 5-7: January, 1941.

Smith, Col. C. C. "Camels in the Southwest." Arizona Historical Review, Vol. 1, No. 4, pp.90-96: January, 1929.

Stohler, Betty J. A Kiss for the Desert from Harry Oliver. Desert Printing, Indio, California: 1978.

Strong, Mary Frances. Desert Gem Trails. Gembooks, Mentone, California: 1971.

Thompson, David G. "The Mohave Desert Region, California." U.S. Geological Survey Water-Supply Paper No. 578, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1929.

Veder, Charles H. "Yuma Indian Depredation on the Colorado in 1850." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol. VII, Pts. 2-3, pp. 202-203: 1907-08.\*

Waters, Frank. The Colorado. Rinehart, New York, New York: 1946.

Weight, Harold and Lucile. AForgotten Road to Gold." Westerners Brand Book (Los Angeles Corral), pp. 10-33, Los Angeles, California: 1963.

Weight, Lucile, "Spectacular Overlook: A Legacy of Keys' Lost Mine Search." Riverside County Historical Quarterly, Riverside County Historical Congress, Riverside Parks Dept., Riverside, California: April, 1978.

Wiley, W. Dean. AThe Salt in the Salton Sea." Desert Magazine: October, 1952.

Wilkie, Philip J. in *Deep Canyon, a Desert Wilderness for Science*. Irwin P. Ting and Bill Jennings editors. Philip L. Boyd Deep Canyon Research Center, University of California, Riverside, California: 1976.

Wilson, Henry E. W. "Gold Pockets in the Santa Rosas." Desert Magazine: October 1950.

Woodbury, David O. The Colorado Conquest. Dodd, Mead & Co., New York, New York: 1941.

Zarki, Joseph W. *Images of America – Joshua Tree National Park*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2015.

## **Explorations** (Early Explorations of Southern California - Accounts of Early Explorations)

Anza, Juan Bautista de, et al. *Anza's California Expeditions*, 1775-1776. Introduction and translation by Dr. Herbert Eugene Bolton, University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1930.

Bean, Lowell John, and William Marvin Mason. *Diaries & Accounts of the Romero Expeditions in Arizona and California 1823-1826*. Published for the Palm Springs Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California. Ward Ritchie Press, Los Angeles, California: 1962.

Beattie, George William. "Reopening the Anza Road." Pacific Historical Review, Vol. 11, No. 1, pp. 54-71: 1933.

Bergland, Lieut. Eric, in Wheeler, George M. Annual Report Upon the Geographical Surveys: 1876.

Blake, William P. "Geological Report," Vol. V., *Explorations and Surveys for a Railroad Route from the Mississippi to the Pacific Ocean*. Washington, D.C: 1857.

Blake, William P. AReports of Explorations and Surveys." House of Representatives, 33<sup>rd</sup> Congress, 2<sup>nd</sup> Session, Vol. 5: 1856.

Bolton, Herbert Eugene. *Anza's California Expeditions*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1930.

Brumgardt, John R. From Sonora to San Francisco Bay: The Expeditions of Juan Bautista de Anza, 1774-1776. Riverside County Historical Commission Press, Riverside, California: 1976.

Chamberlin, William H. "From Lewisburg to California in 1849." New Mexico Historical Review: July, 1945.

Cooke, Philip St. George, et al. *Exploring Southwestern Trails, 1846-1854*. The Arthur H. Clark Company, Glendale, California: 1938.

Coues, Elliott. On the Trail of a Spanish Pioneer-The Diary and Itinerary of Francisco Garces, 1775-1776. Francis P. Harper, New York, New York: 1900.

Darton, N.H. "Guidebook of the Western United States, Part F., Southern Pacific Lines." U.S. Department of the Interior Geological Survey Bulletin 845, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1933.

Dooner, P.W. "From Arizona to California in the Early '70's." Historical Society of Southern

California Quarterly, Vol. 3, Part 3: 1895.

Ellis, George Merle. "Trapper Trails to California 1826-1832; The Narratives, Journals, Diaries, and Letters of Mountain Men Who Reached California over Southern Routes." PhD Dissertation, San Diego State University, San Diego, California: 1954.

Emory, Lieutenant W. H. Notes of a "Military Reconnaissance from Fort Leavenworth in Missouri to San Diego in California." Government Printer, Washington, D.C.: 1848.

Fages, Pedro. A Historical, Political, and Natural Description of California by Pedro Fages, Soldier of Spain. (Translated by Herbert Ingram Priestley). University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1937.

Forbes, Jack D. "The Development of the Yuma Route Before 1846." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. 43, No. 2, pp. 99-118: June, 1964.\*

Geological Survey of California. "Report of Progress and Synopsis of the Field-Work from 1860-1864." Published by authority of the Legislature of California, Sherman & Company, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: 1865.

Guinn, James M. "The Sonoran Migration." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol. VIII, Pts. 1-2, pp. 31-36: 1909-1910.

Hafen, Le Roy R. and Ann W. Hafen. *Old Spanish Trail, Santa Fe to Los Angeles*. Arthur H. Clark, Glendale, California: 1954.\*

Hague, Harlan H. "The Search for a Southern Overland Route to California." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. LV, No. 2, p. 152: Summer, 1976.\*

Irving, Washington, edited by Edgeley W. Todd. *The Adventures of Captain Bonneville*. University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, Oklahoma: 1961. [originally published in 1837 as *The Rocky Mountains: or Scenes, Incidents, and Adventures in the Far West; from the Journal of Captain Benjamin L. E. Bonneville of the Army of the United States*].

Ives, Lieut. Joseph Christmas. "Report Upon the Colorado River of the West, Explored in 1857 and 1858 . . ." 36th Congress, 1st Session, House Executive Document No. 90, Washington, D.C.: 1861.

Lummis, Charles Fletcher. A Tramp Across the Continent. Charles Scribner's Sons, New York, New York: 1892.\*

Newberry, Dr. J. S. "Geological Report" in Ives, Lieut. Joseph Christmas. "Report Upon the Colorado River of the West, explored in 1857 and 1858 . . .", 36th Congress, 1st Session, House Executive Document No. 90, Washington, D.C.: 1861.

Ord, Lieut. E. O. C. "Report on Reconnaissance in Southern California in the Fall of 1849." 31st Congress, 1st Session, Senate Executive Document No. 47, Pt. 1, pp. 119, Washington, D.C.: 1849.

Ormsby, Waterman Lilly. *The Butterfield Overland Mail*. Lyle H. Wright and Josephine M. Bynum, Eds. The Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1954.\*

Pacific Railroad Reports. AReports of Explorations and Surveys to Ascertain the Most Practicable and Economical Route for a Railroad from the Mississippi River to the Pacific Ocean Made under the Direction of the Secretary of War in 1853-4." Washington, D.C.: 1857.

Pourade, Richard F. Anza Conquers the Desert. Copley Press, Inc., San Diego, California: 1971.\*

Powell, John Wesley. *Exploration of the Colorado River of the West and its Tributaries, Explored in 1869, 1870, 1871 and 1872.* Smithsonian Institution, Washington, D.C.: 1875.

Riley, Frank. *De Anza's Trail Today*. Worldway Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1976.

Sanders, Kirby. *The Butterfield Overland Mail Route Through Southern California*, 1858-1861. Createspace: April, 2013.

Starr, Raymond. "Emigrants and Indians: Selections from C.J. Couts' Military Correspondence, 1859." Journal of the San Diego Historical Society, Vol. XXIX, No. 3, pp. 165-184: Summer, 1983.

Tutlein, Theodore E. "The Portola Expedition of 1769- 1770." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. 47, No. 4, pp. 291-313: December, 1968.

Tyler, Sgt Daniel. *A Concise History of the Mormon Battalion in the Mexican War*. The Rio Grande Press Inc., Chicago, Illinois: 1964.

Wheeler, George M. AAnnual Report on the Geographical Surveys West of the One Hundredth Meridian in California, Nevada, Utah, Colorado, Wyoming, New Mexico, Arizona, and Montana. Appendix jj of the Annual Report of the Chief of Engineers for 1876. Washington, D.C.: 1876.

Whipple, Lt. A. W. *Report of Expedition from San Diego to the Colorado, 1849.* Washington, D.C: 1851.

Williamson, Lt. R. S. Report of Explorations in California for Railroad Routes to Connect with the Routes Near the 35th and 32nd Parallels of North Latitude. Beverly Tucker Printer, Washington, D.C.: 1853.

## Media (Newspapers - Magazines - Journals)

Alessandro Orange Belt. Alessandro, California.

Arlington Times. Arlington, California.

As You Find It. Riverside, California.

Banning Record Gazette. Banning, California.

Brush Country Journal. Temecula, California.

Corona Daily Independent Jubilee Edition: April 27, 1936.

Corona Courier. Corona, California: March, 1909.

Corona Daily Independent. Corona, California

County Line. Riverside County Employees Association, Riverside, California

Daily News. Indio, California.

Date Palm. Indio, California.

Desert Sun. Palm Springs, California.

Great Registers, San Bernardino County, California.

*Great Register of Riverside County, California, 1894.* Compiled by A.J. Condee, County Clerk: 1894.

Great Registers, San Diego County, California.

Great Perris Valley. The Perris Printing Company, Perris, California: January 1, 1891.

*Great Register of Riverside County, California, 1896.* Compiled by A.J. Condee, County Clerk: 1896.

Inland Empire Magazine. Riverside, California.

Lake Elsinore Valley Press. Lake Elsinore, California.

Lifeliner. Quarterly publication of the Genealogical Society of Riverside

Network. Riverside County Board of Supervisors

Palm Springs Life. Palm Springs, California.

Palm Springs Villager Annual: 1960-1961.

Palo Verde Valley Times. Blythe, California.

Perris New Era. Perris, California.

Perris Valley Leader. Perris, California.

Perris Valley Union. Perris, California.

RCBA Bar Bulletin. Riverside County Bar Association, Riverside, California.

Riverside Daily Press. Riverside, California.

Riverside Enterprise. Riverside, California.

Riverside Phoenix. Riverside, California.

Riverside Press. Riverside, California.

Riverside Press-Enterprise. Riverside, California.

Riverside Press & Daily Enterprise. Riverside, California.

Riverside Press and Enterprise. Riverside, California.

Riverside Press & Horticulturist. Riverside, California.

Riverside Reflex. Riverside, California.

Riverside Historical Society. *Journal of the Riverside Historical Society*. Riverside Historical Society, Riverside, California: Published yearly beginning in February, 1992.

Riverside Weekly News. Riverside, California.

San Bernardino Sun Telegram. San Bernardino, California.

San Bernardino Weekly Times-Index. San Bernardino, California.

San Bernardino Times. San Bernardino, California.

San Jacinto Register. San Jacinto, California.

San Bernardino Guardian. San Bernardino, California.

San Bernardino Sun. San Bernardino, California.

Social Record of the Desert. Palm Springs, California.

South Riverside Bee. South Riverside, California.

The Banning Herald. Banning, California

The Citrograph. Redlands, California.

The Daily Press. Riverside, California.

The High Country. Temecula, California

The Periscope. Coachella Valley Historical Society, Indio, California: (Several dates)

The Poly Spotlight. Riverside Polytechnic High School, Riverside, California.

## Miscellaneous (General Southern California - General California)

Anderson, Winslow. *Mineral Springs and Health Resorts of California*. Published by the author(?), San Francisco, California: 1890.

Aubury, Lewis E. "The Structural and Industrial Materials of California." California State Mining Bureau Bulletin No. 38, Sacramento, California: 1906.

Bailey, Gilbert E. "The Saline Deposits of California." California State Mining Bureau, Bulletin No. 24, Sacramento, California: 1902.

Bancroft, Hubert Howe. *History of California*. The History Company, San Francisco, California: 1884-1890.

Bauer, John. *Health Seekers of Southern California*. The Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1959.

Bissell, Charles A. (ed). *The Metropolitan Water District of Southern California: History and First Annual Report*. Metropolitan Water District, Los Angeles, California: 1939.

Boule, David. *The Orange and the Dream of California*. Angel City Press, Santa Monica, California: 2015.

Breeden, Marshall. *The Romantic Southland of California*. Kenmore Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1928.

Brewer, William H. *Up and Down in California in 1860-1864*. Yale University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts: 1930.

Brigandi, Phil. *Building the Future - The Story of the Eastern Municipal Water District*. Eastern Municipal Water District, Perris, California: 2000.

Caldwell, George. *Legends of Southern California*. Phillips and Van Orden Company, San Francisco, California: 1919.

Carpenter, Edwin H. *Printers and Publishers in Southern California*, 1850-1876. La Siesta Press, Glendale, California: 1964.

Cooney, Percival J. ASouthern California in Civil War Days." Annual Publication of the Historical Society of Southern California, Vol. XIII, No. 1: 1924.

Clark, William B. "Gold Districts of California." California Division of Mines and Geology,

Bulletin 193, Third Printing, Sacramento, California: 1976.

Cleland, Robert Glass. Pathfinders. Powel Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1929.

Cleland, Robert Glass. *The Cattle on a Thousand Hills*. The Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1951.

Cleland, Robert Glass. From Wilderness to Empire. Alfred A. Knopf, New York, New York: 1954.

Cleland, Robert Glass. *California: The American Period*. The MacMillan Company, New York, New York: 1927.

Cleland, Robert Glass. California In Our Time. Alfred A. Knopf, New York, New York: 1947.

Coffin, Helen Lockwood. *California Southland*. Unpublished manuscript, Corona Public Library, Corona, California: (nd).

Cole, Clifford Adair. The Christian Churches (Disciples of Christ) of Southern California - A History. N.p., Los Angeles, California: 1959.

Conkling, Roscoe P. and Margaret B. Conkling. *The Butterfield Overland Mail*. Arthur H. Clark Company, Glendale, California: 1947.

Coy, Owen C. California County Boundaries. A Study of the Division of the State into Counties and the Subsequent Changes in Their Boundaries. California Historical Survey Commission, Berkeley, California: 1923.

Crow, John A. California as a Place to Live. Charles Scribner's, New York, New York: 1953.

Drago, Harry Sinclair. Canal Days in America. Bramhall House, New York, New York: 1972.

Drury, Aubrey. *California, an Intimate Guide*. Harper and Brothers Publishers, New York, New York: 1935.

Dumke, Glenn. *The Boom of the Eighties in Southern California*. The Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1944.

Eastern Municipal Water District. *Quenching Our Thirst: Exploration, Battles, & Development of the Southern California Water Supply.* Eastern Municipal Water District, San Jacinto, California: 1993.

Engelhardt, Fr. Zephyrin. *San Juan Capistrano Mission*. Standard Printing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1922.

Engelhardt, Fr. Zephyrin. *Missions and Missionaries of California*. James H. Barry Company, San Francisco, California: 1908.

Engelhardt, Fr. Zephyrin. *Mission San Gabriel*. Mission San Gabriel, San Gabriel, California:: 1927.

Engelhardt, Fr. Zephyrin. San Luis Rey Mission. James H. Barry Company, San Francisco, California: 1921.

Federal Writers' Project. *California: A Guide to the Golden State*. Hastings House, New York, New York: 1939.

Focht, Brenda Butler. *A Century of Costume, 1883-1983*. Riverside Municipal Museum, Riverside, California: 1983.

Frickstad, Walter Nettleton. A Century of California Post Offices - 1843 to 1954. Oakland, California: 1955.

Gale, H.S. "Late Developments of Magnesite Deposits in California and Nevada." U.S. Geological Survey Bulletin 540: 1914.

Gannett, Henry, "The Origin of Certain Place Names in the United States" Second ed. U.S. Geological Survey Bulletin No. 258, Series F, Washington, D.C.: 1905.

Goodyear, W. A. *In 7th Annual Report of the State Mineralogist*. Sacramento, California, p. 175: 1888.

Goodyear, W.A. *In 8th Annual Report of the State Mineralogist*. Sacramento, California, pp. 506, 526, 527: 1889.

Goodyear, W.A. In 9th Annual Report of the State Mineralogist. Sacramento, California, p. 149: 1890.

Graves, J. A. My Seventy Years in California. Times-Mirror Press, Los Angeles, California: 1927.

Gudde, Erwin G., edited by Elisabeth K. Gudde. *California Gold Camps*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1975.

Gudde, Erwin G. *California Place Names*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1969.

Gudde, Erwin G. "The Buttes of California." Western Folk-Lore, Vol. VI, No. 3, p. 265: July,

1947.

Guinn, James M. A History of California and an Extended History of its Southern Coast Counties. Historic Record Company, Los Angeles, California: 1907.\*

Guinn, James M. *Historical and Biographical Record of Southern California*. Chapman Publishing Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1902.\*

Guinn, James M. "Las Salinas - The Salt Pits." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol. VII, Pts. 2-3, pp. 169-175: 1907-08.

Guinn, James M. "The Great Real Estate Boom of 1887." Historical Society of Southern California. Annual Publications: 1890.

Hafen, Le Roy R. (ed). *Mountain Men and the Fur Trade*. The Arthur H. Clark Company, Glendale, California: 1971.

Hague, Harlan H. "The Search for a Southern Overland Route to California." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. LV, No. 2, p. 152: Summer, 1976.\*

Hague, Harlan H. *The Road to California*, 1540 - 1848. The Arthur H. Clark Company, Glendale, California: 1978.

Halsey, Mina Deane. *A Tenderfoot in Southern California*. J. J. Little & Ives Company, New York, New York: 1909.

Hanna, Phil Townsend. *The Dictionary of California Land Names*. Automobile Club of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1946.

Hansen, Harry, editor. *California, a Guide to the Golden State*. American Guide Series, Hastings House, New York, New York: 1967.

Hanson, J. W. *The American Italy: Southern California*. W.B. Conkey Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1896.

Hayes, Judge Benjamin. *Pioneer Notes from the Diaries of, 1849-1875.* Edited and published by Marjorie Tisdale Wolcott, McBride Printing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1929.

Hicks, Ratcliff. *Southern California, or the Land of the Afternoon*. Press of Springfield Printing and Binding Co., Springfield, Massachusetts: 1898.

Highland, Monica. *Greetings from Southern California*. Graphic Art Center, Portland, Oregon: 1988.

Hillinger, Charles. *Hillinger's California - Stories from All 58 Counties*. Capra Press, Santa Barbara, California: 1997.

Hoover, Mildred Brooke, Hero Eugene Rensch, and Ethel Grace Rensch. *Historic Spots in California*. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California: 1966.

Illustrated History of Southern California. Lewis Publishing Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1890.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. *California and the Missions*. Little Brown and Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1907.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. Glimpses of Three Coasts. Roberts Brothers, Boston, Massachusetts: 1886.

Jackson, W. Turrentine. AMails and Express in Southern California." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly: Fall, 1974.

James, George Wharton. In and Out of the Old Missions. Little, Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1927.

James, George Wharton. *Tourists' Guide Book to South California*. R.R. Baumgardt & Company, Los Angeles, California: 1894.

James, George Wharton. Travelers' Handbook to Southern California. Pasadena, California: 1904.

James, George Wharton. *The Old Franciscan Missions of California*. Little, Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1915.

James, George Wharton. *Heroes of California*. Little Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1910.\*

James, George Wharton. *California: Romantic and Beautiful.* Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1914.

Jervey, Edward. *The History of Methodism in Southern California and Arizona*. Historical Society of the Southern California-Arizona Conference, Pasadena, California: 1960.

Jones, E.L., Jr. "Deposits of Manganese Ore in Southeastern California." U.S. Geological Survey Bulletin No. 710: 1919.

Keeler, Charles A. *Southern California*. Passenger Department, Santa Fe Route, Los Angeles, California: 1899.

Kroeber, A. L. "California Place Names of Indian Origin." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 12, No. 2: 1916.\*

Langsdorf, William B. AThe Real Estate Boom of 1887 in Southern California." Master's Thesis, Occidental College, Eagle Rock, California: 1932.

Lasuen, Father Fermin Fransico. *The Writings of Fermin Francisco de Lasuen*. Academy of American Franciscan History, Washington, D. C.: 1965.

Lavender, David. *California, A Bicentennial History*. W. W. Norton & Company, New York, New York: 1976.

Leadabrand, Russ. A Guidebook to the Sunset Ranges of Southern California. Ward Ritchie Press, Los Angeles, California: 1965.

Lindley, Walter, M.D. AHigh Altitudes of Southern California." Reprint from Southern California Practitioner, Los Angeles, California: 1888.

Lindley, Walter and J. P. Widney. *California of the South*. D Appleton & Company, New York, New York: 1888.

Looney, Floyd. *History of California Southern Baptists*. Southern Baptist General Convention of California, Fresno, California: 1954.

Lothrop, Gloria Ricci. *Historical Outings in Southern California*. Historical Society of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1991.

Lummis, Charles Fletcher. *Flowers of Our Lost Romance*. Houghton Mifflin Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1929.

Lummis, Charles F. AOut West': May, 1902. Lummis, Charles Fletcher. *A Tramp Across the Continent*. Charles Scribner's Sons, New York, New York: 1892.\*

McGroarty, John Steven. *California of the South - A History*. S. J. Clarke Publishing Company, Inc., Chicago, Illinois, Los Angeles, California: 1933.

McKenney's Business Directory of the Principal Towns of Central and Southern California, Arizona. L.M. McKenney & Company, Managers, Pacific Press, Oakland and San Francisco, California: 1883.\*

McWilliams, Cary. *Southern California Country*. Duell, Sloan, & Pearce, New York, New York: 1946.

Metropolitan Water District of Southern California. The Story of the Planning and Building of the Colorado River Aqueduct. (Undated).

Metropolitan Water District of Southern California. *History and First Annual Report*. Metropolitan Water District, Los Angeles, California: 1939.

Metropolitan Water District of Southern California. "Grand Tour, Colorado River Aqueduct." Pamphlet, Los Angeles, California: September, 1976.

Miller, Loye. *Lifelong Boyhood: Recollections of a Naturalist Afield*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1950.

Morton, Paul K. *Geologic Guidebook to the Northern Peninsular Ranges, Orange and Riverside Counties.* South Coast Geological Society, Tustin, California: 1972.

Murphy, Thomas D. On Sunset Highways. Page Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1915.

Myers, William A. Iron Men and Copper Wires A Centennial History of the Southern California Edison Company. Trans-Anglo Books, Glendale, California: 1986.

Newmark, Harris. *Sixty Years in Southern California*. The Knickerbocker Press, New York, New York: 1916.

Nordhoff, Charles. *California: A Book for Travelers and Settlers*. Harper and Brothers, New York: 1874.

Nunis, Doyce B. (ed). *Southern California Local History: A Gathering of the Writings of W. W. Robinson.* Historical Society of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1993.\*

O'Dell, Scott. *Country of the Sun - Southern California, An Informal History and Guide*. Thomas Y. Crowell Co., New York, New York: 1957.

O'Flaherty, Joseph S. Those Powerful Years. Exposition Press, Hicksville, New York: 1978.

O'Flaherty, Joseph S. An End and A Beginning. Exposition Press. Hicksville, New York: 1972.

Ormsby, Waterman Lilly. *The Butterfield Overland Mail*. Lyle H. Wright and Josephine M. Bynum, Eds. The Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1954.\*

Palou, Fray Francisco. *Historical Memoirs of New California*. Ed. by Herbert Eugene Bolton. Russell & Russell, New York, New York: 1966.

Pitt, Leonard. *The Decline of the Californios*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1966.

Pittman, Ruth. *Roadside History of California*. Mountain Press Publishing Company, Missoula, Montana: 1995.

Postal Location Papers, General Services Administration, National Archives, Washington, D.C.

Reisner, Marc. Cadillac Desert. Viking Press, New York, New York: 1986.

Remondino, P. C. *The Mediterranean Shores of America: Southern California, It's Climatology Etc.* F. A. Davis Company, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: 1892.

Remondino, P. C. "Climates of Southern California." Californian, viii, p. 58.

Rensch, Hero Eugene and Ethel Grace. *Historic Spots in California: The Southern Counties*. Stanford University Press, Palo Alto, California: 1932.

Robinson, Alfred. Life in California. Wiley & Putnam, New York, New York: 1846. \*

Robinson, John W. *Gateways to Southern California*. The Big Santa Anita Historical Society, Arcadia, California: 2005.

Robinson, W. W. Panorama. Title Insurance and Trust Company, Los Angeles, California: 1953.

Robinson, W. W. Land in California. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1948.

Salley, Harold E. *History of California Post Offices, 1849-1976.* Postal History Associates, Inc., La Mesa CA. Printed by Heartland Printing and Publishing Company, Spring Valley, California: 1977.

Sanborn, Kate. *A Truthful Woman in Southern California*. D. Appleton and Company, New York City, New York: 1903.

Sanchez, Fr. Jose Bernardo. "Diario de la Caminata" Mission Santa Barbara Mission Archives, Santa Barbara, California: 1821.

Sanchez, Nellie van de Grift. *Spanish and Indian Placenames of California*. A.M. Robertson, San Francisco, California: 1922.

Sanders, Kirby. *The Butterfield Overland Mail Route Through Southern California 1858-1861*. Kirby Sanders (Createspace): April, 2013.

Santa Fe Coast History. Santa Fe Railway Public Relations Office, Los Angeles, California: 1940.

Saunders, Charles Francis. *The Southern Sierras of California*. Riverside Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts: 1923.

Saunders, Charles Francis. *Under the Sky in California*. McBride, Nast & Co., New York, New York: 1913.

Sayward, W. T. All About Southern California: Its Climate, Production, and Beauties. Women's Publishing Company's Print, San Francisco, California: 1875.\*

Schuyler, James D. in Mead, Elwood. U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of Experiment Stations, Bulletin No. 100, "Report on Irrigation Investigations in California." Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1901.

Schwacofer, Leonard. Out of the Golden West. Mother Colony Press, Anaheim, California: 1943.

Southern California Illustrated. George Rice, Publisher, Los Angeles, California: 1883.

Southern California. Southern California Panama Expositions Commission: 1914.

Standart, Sister M. Colette. AThe Sonora Migration to California, 1848-1856: A Study in Prejudice." Historical Society of Southern California, Quarterly, Vol. LVIII, No. 3: Fall, 1976.

Starr, Kevin. Material Dreams. Oxford University Press, New York, New York: 1990

Starr, Kevin. The Dream Endures. Oxford University Press, New York, New York: 1997

Starr, Kevin. Inventing the Dream. Oxford University Press, New York, New York: 1985

Starr, Kevin. Endangered Dreams. Oxford University Press, New York, New York: 1996

Starr, Kevin. *Americans and the California Dream*. Oxford University Press, New York, New York: 1973

Storey, Samuel. To The Golden Land. Walter Scott, London, UK: 1889.

Storms, William H. *Old Mines of Southern California*. Frontier Book Company, Toyahvale, Texas: 1965.

Tate, Margurette R. "Pioneer Path to California: History of the Old Government Road." Senior thesis, Department of History, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: June, 1966.

Thomas, Barry. Life in the Chaparral. A Naturalist's Guide to the Natural History of the Santa Ana Mountains of Southern California. Wildlife and You, Anaheim, California: 1981.

Tigner, J. H. The Italy of America. Home Printing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1908?

United States Army Corps of Engineers. AAlternative Proposals for Flood Control and Allied Purposes, Santa Ana River Basin, Orange, Riverside and San Bernardino Counties." United States Army Corps of Engineers, Los Angeles, California: 1973 (later editions - 1974, 1975).

United States Army Corps of Engineers. AFlood Plain Information: Santa Ana River Orange and Riverside Counties; California." United States Army Corps of Engineers, Los Angeles, California: 1971.

United States Army Corps of Engineers. APhase I General Design Memorandum, Santa Ana River Counties of Orange, Riverside; and San Bernardino, California." United States Army Corps of Engineers, Los Angeles, California: 1980.

Van Winkle, Walton, and Frederick M. Eaton. "The Quality of the Surface Waters of California." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 237, Washington, D.C.: 1910.

Van Dyke, Theodore S. *Southern California*. Fords, Howard, and Hulbert, New York, New York: 1886.

Ver Planck, William E. "Salt in California." California Division of Mines Bulletin 175: March, 1958.

Wang, Peter Heywood. AThe Mythical Confederate Plot in Southern California." San Bernardino County Museum Association Quarterly, Vol. XVI, No. 4: Summer, 1969.

Waring, Gerald A. "Springs of California." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 338, Washington, D.C.: 1915.

Warner, J. J. "Reminiscences of Early California from 1831-1846." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol. VII, Pts. 2-3: 1907-08.

Warner, Charles Dudley. *Our Italy*. Harper & Brothers, New York, New York: 1891. Wells, Judge Edmund. *Argonaut Trails*. Crafton Press, New York, New York: 1927.

Wheelock, Walt. Southern California Peaks. La Siesta Press, Glendale, California: 1973.

Wicher, Edward. *The Presbyterian Church in California, 1849-1927.* F. H. Hitchcock, New York, New York: 1927.

Wilson, Benjamin David. "Observations on Early Days in California and New Mexico" Foreword and notes by Arthur Woodward. Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol.

XVI, Los Angeles, California: 1934.

Wood, B.D. "Gazeteer of Surface Waters of California, Part III - Pacific Coast and Great Basin Streams." U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper No. 297, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1913.

Woodward, Arthur. "Benjamin D. Wilson's Observations of Early Days in California and New Mexico." Historical Society of Southern California's Annual Publications, Vol. XVI, Part 1: 1934.

Works Progress Administration. California Hastings House, New York, New York: 1939.

## **Native Peoples** (Ethnographies - Descriptions - Folklore)

Ainsworth, Edward Maddin. *Golden Checkerboard*. Desert-Southwest, Inc., Palm Desert, California: 1965.\*

Alderman, DeForest C. "Native edible fruits, nuts, vegetables, herbs, spices, and grasses of California: IV. Herbs, spices, and grasses." Leaflet 2895, Cooperative Extension, University of California, Berkeley, CA: June, 1976.

Anderson, Eugene Newton. *Man on the Santa Ana. A Brief Account of Human Management of a Landscape*. Tri-County Conservation League, Riverside, California: 1972.

Balch, John and Ann Renker Balch. *Ancient Lake Cahuilla Fish Traps*. John and Ann Balch, Indio, California: 1974.\*

Barrows, David Prescott. *The Ethno-botany of the Coahuilia Indians of Southern California* (first publ. 1900). Including a Cahuilla bibliography and introductory essays by Harry W. Lawton, Lowell John Bean, and William Bright. Malki Museum Press, Morongo Reservation, Banning, California: 1967.

Bean, Lowell John. *Mukat's People: The Cahuilla Indians of Southern California*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1972.

Bean, Lowell John (Ed.) *The Cahuilla Indians of the Colorado Desert: Ethnohistory and Prehistory*. Ballena Press Anthropological Papers No. 3, Ballena Press, Ramona, California: 1975.

Bean, Lowell John and Lisa Bourgeault. *The Cahuilla*. Chelsea House Publishers, New York, New York: 1989.

Bean, Lowell, and Harry Lawton. *The Cahuilia Indians of Southern California, Their History and Culture*. Malki Museum Press, Banning, California: June, 1965.

Bean, Lowell John, and Katherine Siva Saubel. *Temalpakh, Cahuilla Indian Knowledge and Usage of Plants*. Malki Museum Press, Morongo Indian Reservation, Banning, California: 1972.

Bean, Lowell John. "Luiseno. " Handbook of North American Indians. Vol. 8. Smithsonian Institution, Washington, D.C.: 1978.

Bean, Lowell John, Sylvia B. Vane, and Jackson Young. *The Cahuilla Landscape: The Santa Rosa and San Jacinto Mountains*. Ballena Press, Menlo Park, California: 1991.\*

Beidler, Peter G. Fig Tree John, An Indian in Fact and Fiction. University of Arizona Press,

Tucson, Arizona: 1977.\*

Benedict, Ruth Fulton. "A Brief Sketch of Serrano Culture." American Anthropologist, Vol. 26, pp. 366 ff: 1924.

Benedict, Ruth. "Serrano Tales." Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. 39, No. 151, P. 13: January-March, 1926.

Bibb, Leland E. "Pablo Apis and Temecula." Journal of the San Diego Historical Society: Fall, 1991.\*

Bibb, Leland E. "The Location of the Indian Village of Temecula." Journal of the San Diego Historical Society, Vol. XVIII, No. 3: Spring, 1969.\*

Black, Esther Boulton. AFour Granddaughters of Pablo Apis." The High Country, #46: Fall, 1978.\*

Boscana, Father Geronimo. Chinigchinich. Fine Arts Press, Santa Ana, California: 1933

Bowers, Robert. *Palm Springs and the Indians*. Published by the Author, Palm Springs, California: 1965.\*

Brumgardt, John R. *People of the Magic Waters: The Cahuilla Indian of Palm Springs*. ETC Publications, Palm Springs, California: 1981.

Bureau of Indian Affairs. "Tribal Information and Directory." Sacramento, California: May, 1983.

Burgess, Larry. ACommission to the Mission Indians, 1891." San Bernardino County Museum Association Quarterly, San Bernardino, California: Spring, 1988.

Burton, H.S. ACaptain Burton's Report, June 15, 1856, on a Visit to Chief Juan Antonio and his Subcaptains at San Timeteo." In 34th Congress, 3rd Session, House Executive Document 76, Serial No. 906, pp. 125-127. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.

Byers, John R. AThe Indian Matter of Helen Hunt Jackson's *Ramona*: From Fact to Fiction." American Indian Quarterly: Winter, 1975-76.\*

Caughey, John Walton, Editor. *The Indians of Southern California in 1852. The B.D. Wilson Report and a Selection of Contemporary Comment.* Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1952.

Davis, James T. ATrade Routes and Economic Exchange Among the Indians of California." Malki Museum Press, Banning, California: 1967.

Dozier, Deborah. The Heart Is Fire. The World of the Cahuilla Indians of Southern California.

Heyday Books, Berkeley, California: 1998.

DuBois, Constance Goddard. "The Religion of the Luiseño Indians of Southern California." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 8, No. 3: June, 1908.

Finch, R. M. AShe Saw Alessandro Killed." Los Angeles Times Sunday Magazine: April 19, 1931.\*

Frazer, Robert W., Editor. "Lovell's Report on the Cahuilla Indians, 1854." San Diego Historical, Vol. XXII, No. 1, pp. 4-10: Winter, 1976.

Garner, Van H. *The Broken Ring: The Destruction of the California Indians*. Westernlore Press, Tucson, Arizona: 1982. (Includes separate chapters on the Soboba and Agua Caliente).

Germani, Clara. "Geoglyphs, Messages from Ages Past, Vulnerable to Modern Man." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: January 30, 1983.

Gifford, Edward W. "Clans and Moieties in Southern California." University of California Publications in American Archaeology & Ethnology, Vol. 14, No. 2, pp. 155-219: 1918.

Gifford, Edward W. and Gwendoline Harris. *California Indian Nights Entertainments*. Arthur H. Clark Co., Glendale, California: 1930.

Goodman, John David II. ASpring Rancheria: Archaeological Investigations of a Transient Cahuilla Village in Early Riverside, California." Master's Thesis, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, California: June, 1993.\*

Gunther, Vanessa Ann. ARed Land-White Law: Native Americans in San Bernardino and Riverside Counties and the Legal System in the Nineteenth Century." Master's Thesis, California State University, Fullerton, Fullerton, California: 1998.

Halloran, Kevin B. et al. *The Indian Cemetery at Old Temecula*. Archaeological Research Unit, Riverside California: 1991.\*

Hanks, Richard A., Ph.D. This War is For a Whole Life – The Culture of Resistance Among Southern California Indians, 1850-1966. Ushkana Press, Banning, California: 2012.

Harrington, Mark. *Ancient Life Among the Southern California Indians*. Southwest Museum, Los Angeles, California: 1955.

Heizer, Robert F., (ed). *Some Last Century Accounts of the Indians of Southern California*. Ballena Press, Ramona, California: 1976.

Hewitt, Dr. H. G. AAlessandro Killing Described by Early Resident of the Valley." The Hemet News: March 11, 1927.\*

Hooper, Lucille. "The Cahuilla Indians." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 16, No. 6, pp. 315-380: April 10, 1920.

Howell, Edward. "A Tragic Sequel to 'Ramona'." Review of Reviews: November 1894.\*

AIndian has Letter Penned in 1883 by Author of Ramona." The Hemet News: April 15, 1932.\*

Indian School Journal. Published by Indian Print Shop, Chilocco Oklahoma: September, 1906.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. A Century of Dishonor. Harper & Brothers, New York, New York: 1881.\*

Jackson, Helen Hunt. AA Day with the Cahuillas." The Independent: October 11, 1883.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. AThe Fate of Saboba." The Independent: December 13, 1883.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. AJustifiable Homicide in Southern California." The Independent: September 27, 1883.\*

Jackson, Helen Hunt. AThe Present Condition of the Mission Indians in Southern California." Century Magazine: August, 1883.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. "The Temecula Exiles." The (New York) Independent: November 29, 1883.\*

James, Harry C. The Cahuilla Indians. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1960.

James, Harry C. "Ramona." Palm Springs Villager: April 1958.\*

James, George Wharton. "The Legend of Tauquitch and Algoot." Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. 16, pp. 153-159: 1903.

James, George Wharton. ARamona and her Basket." The Philistine: November, 1903.

Jennings, Anne. AMorongo's Malki Museum." Desert Magazine: March, 1976.\*

Jennings, Bill. "Pala Procession Leader Qualified." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: May 28, 1982.\*

Jennings Bill. "Santa Rosa Indian Reservation." Palms to Pines: February, 1977.\*

Johnston, Francis. J. *The Serrano Indians of Southern California*. Malki Museum Press, Banning, California: 1965.

Johnston, Bernice. ACalifornia's Gabrieleno Indians." Frederick Webb Hodge Anniversary Publication Fund, Vol. VIII. Southwest Museum, Los Angeles, California: 1952.

Kauffman, William C. AA Study of Historical Plays and Pageants of California." Unpublished Master's Thesis, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1931. Keller, Jean A. *Empty Beds: Indian Student Health at Sherman Institute 1902-1922*. Michigan State University Press, East Lansing, Michigan: 2002.\*

Kroeber, A. L. "Two Myths of the Mission Indians of California." Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. XIX: October-December, 1906.

Kroeber, A. L. *Handbook of the Indians of California*. Bureau of American Ethnology of the Smithsonian Institution, Bulletin 78, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1925.

Kroeber, A. L. "Ethnography of the Cahuilla Indians." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 8, No. 2: 1908.

Kroeber, A. L. "Shoshonean Dialects of California." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 4, No. 3: February, 1907.

Kroeber, A. L. "California Place Names of Indian Origin." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 12, No. 2: 1916.\*

Mathes, Valerie Sherer. AHelen Hunt Jackson: Official Agent to the California Mission Indians." Southern California Quarterly: Spring, 1981.\*

McCawley, William. *The First Angelenos: The Gabrielino Indians of Los Angeles*. Malki Museum Press, Banning, California: 1996.

McKenney, J. Wilson. "Ancestral Home of the Santa Rosa Cahuillas." Westways: April, 1937.

McLaughlin, Robert M. AA Descriptive Study of the Interelationships Between the City of Hemet and the Ramona Pageant." Unpublished Master's Thesis, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1972.\*

Miller, Ronald Dean and Peggy Jean. *The Chemehuevi Indians of Southern California*. Malki Museum Press, Banning, California: 1967.

Modesto, Ruby and Guy Mount. Not for Innocent Years: Spiritual Traditions of a Desert Cahuilla Medicine Woman. Sweetlight Books, Arcata, California: 1980.

Page, Dorothy. AStory of Ramona Told by Condino Hopkins of Banning." San Jacinto Valley Register: May 8, 1941.

Painter, Charles Cornelius Coffin. *The Condition of Affairs in Indian Territory and California. A Report by Prof. C. C. Painter, Agent of the Indian Rights Association.* Indian Rights Association, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: 1888.

Patencio, Chief Francisco. *Stories and Legends of the Palm Springs Indians*. (as told to Margaret Boynton). Palm Springs Desert Museum, Palm Springs, California: 1943.

Phillips, George Harwood. *Chiefs and Challengers: Indian Resistance and Cooperation in Southern California.* University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1975.

Pope, Marie. A(W)Here Lies Ramona." Western Woman: April, 1937.

Powell, Garey. ARamona's Real Story" Los Angeles Times: October 1, 1922.

Quimby, Garfield M. "The Story of Ramona Lubo." Palms to Pines: Summer, 1977.\* Quinn, Harry M. AObservations on the Cahuilla Indians - Past and Present." Coachella Valley Archaeological Society Occasional Papers No. 1., Coachella Valley Archaeological Society, Palm Springs, California: January, 1997.

ARamona is Living." Riverside Morning Enterprise: July 9, 1899.

ARamona will be Exhibit at Fair." The Hemet News: October 7, 1921.

Robinson, Alfred. Life in California. Wiley & Putnam, New York, New York: 1846. \*

Romero, John Bruno. *The Botanical Lore of the California Indians with Sidelights on Historical Incidents in California*. Vantage Press, New York, New York: 1954.

Ruby, Jay W. "Aboriginal Uses of Mt. San Jacinto State Park." U.C.L.A. Archeaological Survey, Annual Report, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1961-62.\*

Sandos, James A. and Larry Burgess. *The Hunt for Willie Boy*. University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, Oklahoma: 1994.

Sauvel, Katherine Siva. A Dried Coyote's Tail. Malki Museum Press, Banning, California: 2006.

Scott, Ferris H. APalm Springs Indians." Palm Springs Yearbook, Palm Springs, California: 1952.

Shanahan, Donald G. "Compensation for the Loss of the Aboriginal Lands of the California

Indians." Southern California Quarterly: Fall, 1975.

Shinn, G. Hazen. Shoshonean Days. Arthur M. Clark Company, Glendale, California: 1941.

Shipek, Florence. "A Unique Case: Temecula Indians vs. Holman and Seaman." Journal of San Diego History: Spring, 1969.\*

Smith, Gerald Arthur. "Juan Antonio: Cahuilla Indian Chief, A Friend of the Whites." San Bernardino County Museum Association Quarterly: Fall, 1960.

Smith, Gerald A. and Ruth D. Simpson. *Basket Makers of San Bernardino County*. San Bernardino County Museum Association, San Bernardino, California: 1964.

Smith, Gerald, Michael K. Lerch and Harley Garbani. *Indian Pit and Groove Petroglyphs Cupules of Western Riverside County*. San Jacinto Valley Museum Association and Inland Empire Museum Foundation, San Jacinto, California: 1990.

Smith, Gerald, and Stephen Freers. *Fading Images*. Riverside Museum Press, Riverside, California: 1994.

Soboba Band of Mission Indians. *Stories of Survival*. Soboba Band of Mission Indians, San Jacinto, California: 2008.

Spalding, Phebe Estelle. *The Tahquitch Maiden*. Paul Elder & Company, San Francisco, California: 1911.

Sparkman, Philip Stedman. "The Culture of the Luiseno Indians." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 8, No. 4, pp. 187-234: August 7, 1908.

Strong, Dorothy L. "The Original Ramona Tragedy." High Country: Summer, 1978.\*

Strong, William Duncan. "Aboriginal Society in Southern California." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 26: May 28, 1929.

Trafzer, Clifford E. *A Chemehuevi Song*. University of Washington Press, Seattle, Washington: 2015.

Trafzer, Clifford and Jeffrey Smith. *Native Americans of Riverside County*. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2006.

Trafzer, Clifford, Matthew Sakiestewa Gilbert, and Lorene Sisquoc. *The Indian School on Magnolia Avenue – Voices and Images from Sherman Institute*. Oregon State University Press, Corvallis, Oregon: 2012.\* Trafzer, Clifford, Jeffrey Smith, and Lorene Sisquoc. *Shadows of Sherman Institute*. Great Oak Press, Pechanga, California: 2017.

Treganza, Adan E. "The 'Ancient Stone Fish Traps' of the Coachella Valley, Southern California." American Antiquity, Vol. 10, No. 3, pp. 55-294: January, 1945.\*

True, Clara D. "Experiences of a Woman Indian Agent." Outlook: June 5, 1909.\*

Veder, Charles H. "Yuma Indian Depredation on the Colorado in 1850." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol. VII, Pts. 2-3, pp. 202-203: 1907-08.\*

White, R. "Luiseno Indians." University of California Publications in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 48, pp. 91-127: 1963.

Wilke, Philip J., Thomas F. King and Stephen Hammond. "Aboriginal Occupation at Tahquitz Canyon: Ethnohistory and Archaeology." In Bean, Lowell John (Ed.), *The Cahuilla Indians of the Colorado Desert: Ethnohistory and Prehistory*. Ballena Press, Ramona, California: 1975.

Wilke, Philip J., and Harry Lawton. "Early Observations on the Cultural Geography of Coachella Valley." In Bean, Lowell John (Ed.), *The Cahuilla Indians of the Colorado Desert: Ethnohistory and Prehistory*. Ballena Press, Ramona, California: 1975.

Wilke, Philip. ALate Prehistoric Human Ecology at Lake Cahuilla." Contributions of the University of California Archaeological Research Facility, Berkeley, California: May, 1978.

Williamson, Mrs. M. Burton. "The Mission Indians on the San Jacinto Reservation." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. VII, Pts. 2-3: 1907-1908.

Wilson, Frank. *The Last Western Manhunt* (Riverside County Sheriff Frank Wilson's Official Report on the Willie Boy Manhunt of 1909). Acoma Books, Ramona, California: 1970.

Woosley, D. J. "Cahuilla tales." Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. XXI, pp. 239-240: 1909.

Ziegler, Louis. "A Cahuilla Fiesta." Touring Topics: January, 1931.

# Neighboring Jurisdictions (San Bernardino County and Cities - San Diego County and Cities - Los Angeles County and Cities - Arizona)

Ahnert, Gerald T. *The Butterfield Trail and Overland Mail Company in Arizona*, 1858-1861. Canastota Publishing Company, Inc., Canastota, New York: 2011.

Bancroft, Hubert Howe. *History of Arizona and New Mexico*. The Bancroft Company, New York, New York: 1889.

Baur, John E. AA County for Early Pomona?" Mt. San Antonio Historian, Vol. XV, No. 2, pp. 67-91: Spring, 1979.

Beattie, George William. ADiary of a Fort Yuma Ferryman." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publication, Vol. XIV, Pt. 2: 1929.

Beattie, George William. "San Bernardino Valley Before the Americans Came." California Historical Society Quarterly, Vol. XII, No. 2, pp. 111-124: June, 1933.

Beattie, George William. "Development of Travel Between Southern Arizona and Los Angeles as it Related to the San Bernardino Valley." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publication, Vol. XIII, pp. 228-258: 1925.

Beattie, George William. "San Bernardino Valley in the Spanish Period." Historical Society of California Quarterly, Vol. XIII, No. 3, pp. 5-7: 1923.

Beattie, George William, and Helen Pruitt Beattie. *Heritage of the Valley*. Biobooks, Oakland, California: 1951.

Beattie, George William. "Spanish Plans for an Inland Chain of Missions." Historical Society of Southern California Publication, Los Angeles, California: 1929.

Bell, Major Horace. *On the Old West Coast. Being Further Reminiscences of a Ranger*. William Morrow and Company, Inc., New York, New York: 1930.

Bell, Major Horace. *Reminiscences of a Ranger, or Early Times in Southern California*. Yarnell, Caystell & Mathes, Los Angeles, California: 1881.

Biane, Philo. *Wine Making in Southern California and Recollections of Fruit Industries*. Regional Oral History Office, University of California, Berkeley, California: 1972.

Bishop, William Henry. *Old Mexico and Her Lost Provinces*. Harper & Brother's, New York, New York: 1883.

Black, Samuel F. *History of San Diego County*. S.J. Clarke Publishing Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1913.

Black, Esther Boulton. *Rancho Cucamonga and Dona Merced*. San Bernardino Museum Association, Redlands, California: 1975.

Bolton, Herbert Eugene. Outposts of Empire. Alfred A. Knopf, New York, New York: 1939.

Brigandi, Phil. *Orange County Place Names A to Z*. Sunbelt Publications, San Diego, California: 2006.

Browne, J. Ross. "A Tour Through Arizona." Harper's New Monthly Magazine, Volume XXIX, Number CLXXIV, November, 1864: pp. 696-701.

Burgess, Larry and Nathan Gonzales. *Redlands*. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2004.

Bynum, Lindley - Translator and Editor. "The Record Book of the Rancho Santa Ana del Chino." Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. 16, Part 1, pp. 5ff: 1934. Caballeria, Rev. Father Juan. *History of the San Bernardino Valley from the Padres to the Pioneers, 1810-1851*. Times-Index Press, San Bernardino, California: 1902.

Cadwell, Ernest. *History of Fontana*. San Bernardino County Historical Society, San Bernardino, California: 1955.

Campbell, Elizabeth W. Crozer. "An Archeological Survey of the Twenty Nine Palms Region." Southwest Museum Papers, No. 7: November, 1931.

Carlton, Robert L. "Blacks in San Diego County: A Social Profile, 1850-1880." San Diego Historical, Vol. XXI, No. 4: Fall, 1975.

Cataldo, Nick. *The Earp Clan: The Southern California Years*. Backroads Press, San Bernardino, California: 2006.

Cataldo, Nick. San Bernardino California. Arcadia Publishing, Chicago, Illinois: 2002.

Clucas, Don. *Light Over the Mountain*. Kengraphics Printing & Lithography Company, Ontario, California: 1974.

Cooke, Philip St. George. *The Conquest of New Mexico and California*. G. P. Putnam Sons, New York, New York: 1878.

Crafts, E. P. R. *Pioneer Days in the San Bernardino Valley*. Kingsley, Moles, and Collins Company, Los Angeles, California: 1906.

Dakin, Susanna Bryant. A Scotch Paisano in Old Los Angeles: Hugo Reid's Life in California, 1832-1852. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1939.\*

Drake, Austin. *Big Bear Valley, Its - History, Legends and Tales*. Little Press of the Pines, Big Bear, California: 1949.

Duffy, Homer. ARomance of the Rancho Santa Ana Del Chino." Chino Valley Historical Society, Chino, California: 1975.

Duncan, Glen and the California Route 66 Preservation Foundation. *Route 66 in California*. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

Elliott, Wallace W. & Company, Publishers. *History of San Bernardino and San Diego Counties*. San Francisco, California: 1883.\*

Frazee, W. D. San Bernardino County: Its Climate and Resources. Argus Office, San Bernardino, California: 1876.\*

Funk, John C. *San Bernardino County Supervisors 1855 - 1999*. County of San Bernardino, San Bernardino, California: 1999.

Guinn, James M. "The Old Highways of Los Angeles." Historical Society of Southern California Annual Publications, Vol. VI, Pt. 3: 1905.

Gunn, Douglas. *Picturesque San Diego with Historical and Descriptive Notes*. Knight and Leonard Company Printers, Chicago, Illinois: 1887.

Gunn, Douglas. San Diego: Climate, Resources, Topography, Production, etc., etc. Union Steam Book and Job Printing Office, San Diego, California: January 1, 1886.\*

Hafen, Le Roy R. and Ann W. Hafen. *Old Spanish Trail, Santa Fe to Los Angeles*. Arthur H. Clark, Glendale, California: 1954.\*

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. AFather Dave: Founder of Black Parishes in Riverside and San Diego." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.\*

Harley, Dr. R. Bruce. AChronology of Catholic-related Events in the Inland Empire, 1492 to the Present." Unpublished Manuscript, San Bernardino Diocesan Archives.\*

Hill, Joseph J. *The History of Warner's Ranch and Its Environs*. Privately Printed, Los Angeles, California: 1927.

Hill, Joseph J. *History of San Bernardino County, California*. W. W. Elliot & Company, San Francisco, California: 1883.

Hinckley, Edith Parker. On the Banks of the Zanja - The Story of Redlands. Saunders Press, Claremont, California: 1951.

Hockaday, John and Sandy. *Trails and Tales of the Cajon Pass - From Indian footpath to Modern Highway*. Buckthorn Publishing, Etiwanda, California: 2007.

Hollinger, Evelyn. *La Verne: The Story of a People Who Made a Difference*. The Historical Society of La Verne, La Verne, California: 1989.

Hudson, Millard. AThe Pauma Massacre." Quarterly Publications of the Historical Society of Southern California, Vol. 7, pp 13-21: 1906.

Hudson, Tom. The West is My Home. Laguna House, Temecula, California: 1956\*

Hudson, Tom. *Three Paths Along A River*. Desert-Southwest Publishers, Palm Desert, California: 1964.\*

Illustrated History of Los Angeles County, California. Lewis Publishing Company, Chicago, Illinois: 1889.

Ingersoll, Luther A. *Century Annals of San Bernardino County, 1769-1904*. Ingersoll Publishers, Los Angeles, California: 1904.

LaFuze, Pauliena. *Saga of the San Bernardinos*. Big Bear Valley Historical Society, Big Bear, California: 2006 (4<sup>th</sup> revised edition – original = 1971).

Landis, Mark. Arrowhead Springs – California's Ideal Resort. Landis Publications, Wrightwood, California: 2013.

Lawrence, Eleanor. "Mexican Trade Between Santa Fe and Los Angeles, 1830-1848." California Historical Society Quarterly: 1931.

Leadabrand, Russ. A Guidebook to the San Bernardino Mountains of California. Ward Ritchie Press, Los Angeles, California: 1964.

LeMenager, Charles R. Julian City and Cuyamaca Country. Eagle Peak Publishing Company, Ramona, California: 1992.

Lippincott, Joseph Barlow. ADevelopment And Application of Water Near San Bernardino, Colton,

and Riverside, California." U. S. Geological Survey Water-Supply and Irrigation Paper No. 59, Parts I & II, Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C.: 1902.\*

Lippincott, J. B. AWater Supply in San Bernardino Valley." U. S. Geological Survey, 19<sup>th</sup> Annual Report, Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C.: 1899.\*

Loma Linda Historical Commission. *Loma Linda*. Arcadia Publishing, San Francisco, California: 2005.

Lyman, Edward Leo. *San Bernardino: The Rise and Fall of a California Community*. Signature Books, Salt Lake City, Utah: 1996.

MacNeil, Teresa B. AA History of Catholic School Education in San Diego County, California, from 1850 to 1936." PhD. Dissertation, University of California, San Diego, San Diego, California: 1986.

Maltsberger, Elma. The Story of Colton, California. Humidial Company, Colton, California: 1974.

McCall, Joan Hedges. *Redlands Remembered*. The History Press, Charleston, South Carolina: 2012.

McKenney's Business Directory of the Principal Towns of Central and Southern California, Arizona. L.M. McKenney & Company, Managers, Pacific Press, Oakland and San Francisco, California: 1883.\*

Meadows, Don. *Historic Place Names in Orange County*. Paisano Press, Balboa Island, California: 1966.

Mendenhall, Walter C. AThe Hydrology of San Bernardino Valley, California." U. S. Geological Survey Water-Supply and Irrigation Paper No. 142, Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C.: 1905.

Merrill, Frederick J. H. "Mines and Mineral Resources of Los Angeles County, Orange County, Riverside County." California State Mining Bureau, California State Printing Office, Sacramento, California: 1917.

Moore, Frank E. Redlands: Our Town. Moore Historical Foundation, Redlands, California: 1987.

Moore, William. Redlands Yesterdays. Moore Historical Foundation, Redlands, California: 1983.

Morrison, Lorrin L. *Warner: The Man and the Ranch*. Published by the author, Los Angeles, California: 1962.\*

Nelson, Lawrence Emerson. *Only One Redlands*. Redlands Community Music Association, Redlands, California: 1963.

Newman, Grace Shepard, et al. AAgua Mansa and the Pioneer Memorial Park." San Bernardino County Museum Association Quarterly, Volume XXI, No. 1 & 2: Fall, 1973.\*

O'Neal, Lulu Rasmussen. A Peculiar Piece of Desert. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1957.

Olson, Hazel E. As the Sand Shifts in Colton, California. Published by the author, Colton, California: 1989.

Ord, Capt. Edward O. C. *The City of the Angels and The City of the Saints*. The Huntington Library, San Marino, California: 1978.

Pedder, Beatrice (ed.) Big Bear Panorama. Big Bear High School, Big Bear, California: 1934.

Quinn, Mike. "Grand Terrace-Still a Fairly Well-kept Secret." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: February 6, 1977.

Rasmussen-O'Neal, Lulu. A Peculiar Piece of Desert. Sagebrush Press, Morongo Valley, California: 1981.

Raup, Hallock F. San Bernardino, California: Settlement and Growth of a Pass-Site City. University of California Press, Berkeley, California: 1940.

Redevelopment Agency of the City of San Bernardino, CA. *San Bernardino 1851-1980*. Redevelopment Agency of the City of San Bernardino, San Bernardino, California: 1981.

Reynolds, Keld. *Sunshine, Citrus, and Science: Loma Linda From Indian Village to Charter City.* City of Loma Linda, Loma Linda, California: 1985.

Rhodes, Edwin. The Break of Day in Chino. Published by the author, Chino, California: 1951.

Richards, Elizabeth W. *Guideposts to History*. Santa Fe Federal Savings and Loan Association, San Bernardino, California: 1966.\*

Robinson, John W. *The San Bernardinos*. Big Santa Anita Historical Society, Arcadia, California: 1989.

Robinson, W. W. *The Story of San Bernardino County*. Pioneer Title Insurance Company, San Bernardino, California: 1958.

Robinson, W. W. People Versus Lugo. Dawson's Book Shop, Los Angeles, California: 1962.

Robinson, John W. San Bernardino Mountain Trails. Wilderness Press, Berkeley, California: 1972.

Sakarias, Michael. "Cleveland National Forest: San Diego's Watershed." Journal of San Diego Historical Society, Vol. XXI, No. 4, pp. 54-65: Fall, 1975.\*

San Bernardino County Board of Supervisors, Minutes, San Bernardino, California.\*

San Diego County Recorder's Office. Books of Deeds, Homesteads, Land Patents, Maps, Miscellaneous, and Water Claims. San Diego, California.\*

San Bernardino County Recorder's Office. Books of Agreements, Deaths, Deeds, Land Patents, Maps, Mining Claims, Miscellaneous, Possessory Claims, Tax Deeds, and Water Claims. San Bernardino, California.\*

San Bernardino City and County Directory. F. L. Morrill, Los Angeles, California: 1887.\*

San Bernardino Diamond Jubilee Committee. *The Pinkos (Jewish Chronicle) Commemorating Seventy-five Years of Jewish Activities in San Bernardino and Riverside Counties, 1960-1935.* San Bernardino Diamond Jubilee Committee, San Bernardino, California: 1935.

Sanders, J. R. *Oak Glen and Los Rios Rancho*. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South Carolina: 2006.

Schuiling, Walter C. *San Bernardino County: Land of Contrasts*. Windsor Publications, Woodland Hills, California: 1984.

Schonfeld, Robert G. AThe Early Development of California's Imperial Valley." (Parts I and II) Historical Society of Southern California Quarterly, Vol. L, No. 3: September, 1968 and Vol. L, No. 4: December, 1968.

Security First National Bank. *The Growth and Economic Stature of Riverside and San Bernardino Counties*. Security First National Bank, Riverside, California: 1966.\*

Shaw, Steven. San Bernardino. Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina: 2007.

Smith, Gerald Arthur. A History of the County School Administration of San Bernardino County, California. San Bernardino County Historical Society, San Bernardino, California: 1954.

Steere, Collis H. *Illustrated Guide to the Imperial and Coachella Valleys*. Stanford University of Press, Stanford, California: 1952.\*

Stein, Lou. San Diego County Place-names. Tofua Press, San Diego: 1975.

Stephenson, Terry E. *Shadows of Old Saddleback. Tales of the Santa Ana Mountains*. Press of the Santa Ana High School and Junior College, Santa Ana, California: 1931.\* Stoebe, Martha. *A History of Rialto*. Rialto Unified School District, Rialto, California: 1976.

Stott, Kenholm W. "Stage Coach Operation in San Diego and Imperial Counties, 1857-1874." Senior Paper, San Diego State University, San Diego, California: 1950.\*

"The New Era Development of the Northern Section of San Diego County..." San Diego Union: June 1, 1873.\*

Thompson, Thomas H., and Albert Augustus West. *History of Los Angeles County, 1880.* Reprinted by Howell-North, Berkeley, California: 1959.

Van Dyke, Theodore S. *The City and County of San Diego*. Leberthorn and Taylor, San Diego, California: 1888.\*

Waitman, Leonard B. AThe Watchdogs of San Bernardino Valley: Chief Juan Antonio and Lorenzo Trujillo." San Bernardino Museum Quarterly, San Bernardino, California: 1970.\*

Warner, J. J., Benjamin Hayes, and J. P. Widney. *An Historical Sketch of Los Angeles County, California*. Lewis Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1876.

Webster Weisbrod, Marie. *Jasper Newton Field, DD*. The Paragon Agency, Orange, California: 2006.

Whitehead, Roy Elmer. *Lugo, A Chronicle of Early California*. San Bernardino County Museum Association, Redlands, California: 1979.

Whitney, Adolph. *Chino Valley, Where Everything Grows*. Privately Printed, Chino, California: 1962.

Willits, O. W. The Story of Oak Glen and the Yucaipa Valley. Published by the author: 1971.

Wolcott, Marjorie Tisdale. "The Lugos and Their Indian Ally: How Juan Antonio Aided in the Defense and Development of Rancho San Bernardino." Touring Topics: November, 1929.

Wozencraft Abstract Company. AIndices to Various Land Title Transfers, etc. with Riverside, San Bernardino and San Diego Counties from 1850's to 1890's." Wozencraft Abstract Company: (nd).\*

Yucaipa Valley Historical Society. Yucaipa. Arcadia Publishing Company, Charleston, South

Carolina: 2007.

# Railroads (and Other Transportation) (Railroads and Other Transportation-Related Topics Pertaining to the Development of Riverside County)

Banning Herald. "Railroad Lands on the Reservation." February 16, 1889.\*

Daggett, Stuart. *Chapters of the History of the Southern Pacific*. The Ronald Press Company, New York, New York: 1922.

Darton, N.H. "Guidebook of the Western United States, Part F., Southern Pacific Lines." U.S. Department of the Interior Geological Survey Bulletin 845, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.: 1933.

Dodge, Richard V. "The California Southern Railroad. A Rail Drama of the Southwest." The Railway and Locomotive Historical Society: May, 1950.

Duke, Donald. Santa Fe. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 1995.

George Henry. "What the Railroad Will Bring Us." Overland Monthly: October, 1868.

Guinn, James M.. "Pioneer Railroads in Southern California." Historical Society of Southern California Publications: 1911.

Gustafson, Lee and Phil Serpico. *Coast Lines Depots: Los Angeles Division*. Omni Publications, Palmdale, California: 1992.

Hanson, Bill and Bill Jennings. *The San Jacinto Valley Railway*. Save Our Station, Inc., Hemet, California: 1991.\*

Hunt, Rockwell Dennis and Ament, William Sheffield. *Oxcart to Airplane*. Powell Publishing Company, Los Angeles, California: 1929.

Lesley, Lewis B. AThe Entrance of the Santa Fe Railroad into California." Pacific Historical Review, Vol. VIII, No. 1: March, 1939.

Livingston, Jill. *That Ribbon of Highway II: Highway 99 from the State Capital to the Mexican Border*. Living Gold Press, Klamath River, California: 1999.

Lowell, Douglas. "The California Southern Railroad and the Growth of San Diego." Journal of San Diego History: Fall and Winter, 1986.

Parker, Edna Monch. "Southern Pacific Railroad and Settlements in Southern California." Pacific Historical Review, Vol. VI, pp. 103-119: 1937.

Signor, John. Beaumont Hill. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 1990.\*

Signor, John. *The Los Angeles and Salt Lake Railroad Company*. Golden West Books, San Marino, California: 1988.\*

Southern Pacific Company. *Historical Sketch of the Origin and Development of the Transportation Properties as a Part of the Southern Pacific Company*. Bureau of News, Development Department, Southern Pacific Company, San Francisco, California: 1933.

Swett, Ira. AThe Riverside and Arlington Electric Railway." Interurbans Magazine, Vol. 20., No. 3: Autumn, 1962.\*

AThe California Southern Railroad: A Rail Drama of the Southwest." The Railway and Locomotive Historical Society, Bulletin No. 80, San Diego, California: (nd).

## Ramona (Ramona Myth - Ramona Pageant - Indians of Ramona Legacy)

Allen, Margaret V. Ramona's Homeland. Denrich Press, Chula Vista, California: 1914.

Banning, Evelyn L. Helen Hunt Jackson. The Vanguard Press, New York, New York: 1973.

Banning, Evelyn I. "How Ramona Was Born." The High Country, No. 38: Autumn, 1976.

Battle, Don. AThe Man Who Killed Alessandro." Westways: February, 1962.\*

ABridegroom is Ramona's Son." Los Angeles Times, Los Angeles, California: March 8, 1907.

Brigandi, Phil. Looking Back - On the Ramona Pageant. Wrangler Press, Orange, California: 1985.\*

Brigandi, Phil. *The Ramona Pageant - A Pictorial History*. Hemet News, Hemet, California: 1995.\*

Brigandi, Phil and John W. Robinson. AThe Killing of Juan Diego: From Murder to Mythology." Journal of San Diego History, San Diego, California: Winter/Spring, 1994.\*

Busenkell, Richard. ALouis, Ramona & Helen: Lives and Legends in Temecula Valley." Riverside Press-Enterprise: April 14 - May 12, 1996.\*

Byers, John R. AThe Indian Matter of Helen Hunt Jackson's *Ramona*: From Fact to Fiction." American Indian Quarterly: Winter, 1975-76.\*

Callin, D. C. AA Critical Analysis of the Ramona Outdoor Play." Master's Thesis, San Diego State University, San Diego, California: 1979.

Chaney, James A. AAn Examination of the Sociological Impact of Helen Hunt Jackson on the San Jacinto Valley." Master's Thesis, La Verne College, La Verne, California: 1973.

Davis, Carlyle Channing and William A. Alderson. *The True Story of Ramona*. Dodge Publishing Company, New York, New York: 1914.

AFamous Ride of Helen Hunt Jackson." The Hemet News: April 3, 1903.

Felt, Frank. AThe First Performance." The Hemet News Ramona Pageant Edition: April 18, 1941.

Finch, R. M. AShe Saw Alessandro Killed." Los Angeles Times Sunday Magazine: April 19, 1931.\*

Gilbert, Helen. ARamona's Country Today." Desert Magazine: May, 1964.\*

AHelen Hunt's Ramona." San Jacinto Register: January 1, 1892.

The Hemet News. "Ramona Pageant Edition" (title varies): 1924-2000.

Hewitt, Dr. H. G. AAlessandro Killing Described by Early Resident of the Valley." The Hemet News: March 11, 1927.\*

Howell, Edward. "A Tragic Sequel to 'Ramona'." Review of Reviews: November 1894.\*

Hufford, D. A. The Real Ramona. D. A. Hufford & Company, Los Angeles, California: 1900.

AIndian has Letter Penned in 1883 by Author of Ramona." The Hemet News: April 15, 1932.\*

Jackson, Helen Hunt. "The Temecula Exiles." The (New York) Independent: November 29, 1883.\*

Jackson, Helen Hunt. Ramona. Little, Brown and Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1884.

Jackson, Helen Hunt. A Century of Dishonor. Harper & Brothers, New York, New York: 1881.\*

James, George Wharton. *Through Ramona's Country*. Little, Brown & Company, Boston, Massachusetts: 1908.

James, Harry C. "Ramona." Palm Springs Villager: April 1958.\*

Mathes, Valerie Sherer. *Helen Hunt Jackson and her Indian Reform Legacy*. University of Texas Press, Austin, Texas: 1990.

May, Antoinnette. *The Annotated Ramona*. Wide World Publishing/TETRA, San Carlos, California: 1989.

Odell, Ruth. Helen Hunt Jackson. D. Appleton-Century Company, New York, New York: 1939.

Pullen, William. AThe Ramona Pageant: A Historical and Analytical Study." Unpublished PhD. Dissertation, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, California: 1973.

Quimby, Garfield M. "The Story of Ramona Lubo." Palms to Pines: Summer, 1977.\*

Raynor, Burdette. AEarly History of the Ramona Pageant." The Hemet News: April 4, 11, and 18, 1930.

Roberts, Gary and Raymond Thorp. AThe Tragedy of Ramona." True West: October, 1964.

San Jacinto Valley Register. "Ramona Pageant Edition" (title varies): 1937-1985. San Jacinto Valley Register. "Ramona Pageant Edition" (title varies): 1937-1985.

Shank, T. J. AGarent Holme, California Pageant Maker." Unpublished Master's Thesis, University of California, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California: 1953.

AStepdaughter Remembers Temple." Hemet News Ramona Pageant Edition: April 20, 1961.\*

Strong, Dorothy L. "The Original Ramona Tragedy." High Country: Summer, 1978.\*

AThe True Story About Ramona." Riverside Daily Press: July 8, 1899.

AWhen Helen Hunt Jackson Sought Data for Ramona." Hemet News: May 16, 1913.

#### **Uncategoried References**

Bailey, Paul. Walkara. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1954.

Bailey, Paul. Hawk of the Mountains. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles, California: 1966.

Guinn, James M. "From Cattle Ranch to Orange Grove." Annual Publications of the Historical Society of Southern California, Vol. 8(3), pp. 145-157: 1912.

Hertzberg, Robert Myles. "The Catalyst and the King." Honors Project, University of Redlands: 1976.

Kinney, Abbot. The Eucalyptus. B.R. Baumgardt & Company, Los Angeles, California: 1896.

MacMullen, Jerry. ASelf-Liquidating Shipyard." Westways: September, 1941.

McLellan, Michele. "'Grubbs Viewpoint'-Monument to Service." Riverside Press, Riverside, California: July 21, 1976.

Tucker, W. B., and R. J. Sampson. In 28th Report of the State Mineralogist: 1932.

Willman, Tom. "County's Own Johnny Appleseed Planted a Virtual Forest." Riverside Press-Enterprise, Riverside, California: October 7, 1979.

Wozencraft, O. M. in 34th Congress, 3rd Session, House Executive Document 76, Serial No. 906, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.